The Nordic Expert Group for Criteria Documentation of Health Risks from Chemicals

141. Isoflurane, sevoflurane and desflurane

Anne Thoustrup Saber Karin Sørig Hougaard

ARBETE OCH HÄLSA ISBN 978-91-85971-16-9



vetenskaplig skriftserie ISSN 0346-7821



Arbete och Hälsa

Arbete och Hälsa (Work and Health) is a scientific report series published by Occupational and Environmental Medicine at Sahlgrenska Academy, University of Gothenburg. The series publishes scientific original work, review articles, criteria documents and dissertations. All articles are peer-reviewed.

Arbete och Hälsa has a broad target group and welcomes articles in different areas.

Instructions and templates for manuscript editing are available at http://www.amm.se/aoh
Summaries in Swedish and English as well as the complete original texts from 1997 are also available online.

Arbete och Hälsa

Editor-in-chief: Kjell Torén

Co-editors: Maria Albin, Ewa Wigaeus Tornqvist, Marianne Törner, Wijnand Eduard, Lotta Dellve och Roger Persson Managing editor: Cina Holmer

© University of Gothenburg & authors 2009

Arbete och Hälsa, University of Gothenburg SE 405 30 Gothenburg, Sweden

ISBN 978-91-85971-16-9 ISSN 0346-7821 http://www.amm.se/aoh Printed at Reproservice, Chalmers

Editorial Board:

Tor Aasen, Bergen Gunnar Ahlborg, Göteborg Kristina Alexanderson, Stockholm Berit Bakke, Oslo Lars Barregård, Göteborg Jens Peter Bonde, Köpenhamn Jörgen Eklund, Linköping Mats Eklöf, Göteborg Mats Hagberg, Göteborg Kari Heldal, Oslo Kristina Jakobsson, Lund Malin Josephson, Uppsala Bengt Järvholm, Umeå Anette Kærgaard, Herning Ann Kryger, Köpenhamn Carola Lidén, Stockholm Svend Erik Mathiassen, Gävle Gunnar D. Nielsen, Köpenhamn Catarina Nordander, Lund Torben Sigsgaard, Århus Staffan Skerfving, Lund Kristin Svendsen, Trondheim Gerd Sällsten, Göteborg Allan Toomingas, Stockholm Ewa Wikström, Göteborg Eva Vingård, Uppsala

Preface

The main task of the Nordic Expert Group for Criteria Documentation of Health Risks from Chemicals (NEG) is to produce criteria documents to be used by the regulatory authorities as the scientific basis for setting occupational exposure limits for chemical substances.

For each document, NEG appoints one or several authors. An evaluation is made of all relevant published, peer-reviewed original literature found. The document aims at establishing dose-response/dose-effect relationships and defining a critical effect. No numerical values for occupational exposure limits are proposed.

Whereas NEG adopts the document by consensus procedures, thereby granting the quality and conclusions, the author is responsible for the factual content of the document.

The evaluation of the literature and the drafting of this document on *Isoflurane*, *sevoflurane and desflurane* were made by Dr Anne Thoustrup Saber and Dr Karin Sørig Hougaard, National Research Centre for the Working Environment, Denmark. The draft document was discussed within the group and the final version was accepted by NEG on January 9, 2009 as its document. The following experts participated in the elaboration of the document:

Gunnar Johanson Institute of Environmental Medicine, Karolinska Institutet, Sweden

(chairman)

Maria Albin Department of Occupational and Environmental Medicine,

University Hospital, Lund, Sweden (former NEG expert)

Kristina Kjærheim Cancer Registry of Norway (NEG expert)

Tiina Santonen Finnish Institute of Occupational Health, Finland (NEG expert)
Vidar Skaug National Institute of Occupational Health, Norway (NEG expert)
Mattias Öberg Institute of Environmental Medicine, Karolinska Institutet, Sweden

(NEG expert)

Jill Järnberg and Swedish Work Environment Authority, Sweden (NEG secretariat)

Anna-Karin Alexandrie

Editorial work and technical editing were performed by the NEG secretariat. This work was financially supported by the Swedish Work Environment Authority and the Norwegian Ministry of Labour and Social Inclusion.

All criteria documents produced by the Nordic Expert Group may be downloaded from www.nordicexpertgroup.org.

Gunnar Johanson, Chairman of NEG

Contents

ъ	•		
Pr	et	a	ഘ

Abbreviations and acronyms	
1. Introduction	1
2. Substance identification	1
3. Physical and chemical properties	3
4. Occurrence, production and use	۷
5. Measurements and analysis of workplace exposure	7
5.1 Environmental exposure monitoring	7
5.2 Biological exposure monitoring	7
6. Occupational exposure data	8
7. Toxicokinetics	18
7.1 Uptake	18
7.2 Distribution	18
7.3 Biotransformation	20
7.4 Excretion	21
8. Biological monitoring	21
9. Mechanisms of toxicity	24
10. Effects in animals and <i>in vitro</i> studies	26
10.1 Irritation and sensitisation	26
10.2 Effects of single exposure	27
10.2.1 Lethality	27
10.2.2 Central nervous system effects	28
10.2.3 Nephrotoxicity	31
10.2.4 Cardiovascular effects	31
10.2.5 Hepatotoxicity	32
10.2.6 Lung toxicity	32
10.2.7 Other studies	33
10.3 Effects of short-term exposure (up to 90 days)	35
10.4 Mutagenicity and genotoxicity	37
10.5 Effects of long-term exposure and carcinogenicity	41
10.5.1 Carcinogenicity	41
10.5.2 Other effects of long-term exposure	42
10.6 Reproductive and developmental studies	42
11. Observations in man	53
11.1 Irritation and sensitisation	53
11.1.1 Irritation	53
11.1.2 Sensitisation	55
11.2 Effects of single and short-term exposure	56
11.2.1 Central nervous system	56
11.2.2 Cardiovascular system	60

60

11.2.3 Liver	61
11.2.4 Kidney	63
11.2.5 Other effects of single and short-term exposure	64
11.3 Effects of long-term exposure	65
11.4 Genotoxic effects	66 - 2
11.5 Carcinogenic effects	70
11.6 Reproductive and developmental effects	70
12. Dose-effect and dose-response relationships	73
12.1 Animal and <i>in vitro</i> studies	73
12.2 Human studies	75
13. Previous evaluations by national and international bodies	90
14. Evaluation of human health risks	91
14.1 Assessment of health risks	91
14.2 Groups at extra risk	93
14.3 Scientific basis for an occupational exposure limit	94
15. Research needs	95
16. Summary	96
17. Summary in Danish	97
18. References	98
19. Data bases used in search of literature	111
Appendix 1. Occupational exposure limit values	112
Appendix 2. Side-effects of the fluranes at anaesthetic dose levels	113
Appendix 3. Previous NEG criteria documents	115

Abbreviations and acronyms

CI confidence interval

EC electron capture detection EEG electroencephalography

EPSC excitatory postsynaptic current

F_A alveolar blood concentration of flurane

FDVE fluoromethyl 2,2-difluoro-1-(trifluoromethyl)vinyl ether (also called

compound A)

fEPSP field excitatory postsynaptic potential FEV_1 forced expiratory volume in one second

F_I concentration of inspired flurane

GC gas chromatography HFIP hexafluoroisopropanol

IL interleukin

LC₅₀ lethal concentration for 50% of the exposed animals at single

inhalation exposure

LOAEL lowest observed adverse effect level

MAC minimum alveolar concentration of anaesthetic that produces

immobility in 50% of subjects exposed to a supramaximal

painful/noxious stimulus

MS mass spectrometry

NOAEL no observed adverse effect level

OR odds ratio

PET positron emission tomography

PS population spike

SCE sister chromatid exchange

SD standard deviation TFA trifluoroacetic acid

TNFα tumour necrosis factor alpha

TWA time-weighted average

1. Introduction

Isoflurane, sevoflurane and desflurane are halogenated ethers and are used as inhalation anaesthetic agents. These agents are either used separately or in combination with nitrous oxide, intravenous anaesthetics, and muscle relaxants. Enflurane is also a member of this family but is no longer sold in the Nordic countries. For that reason enflurane is not included in this criteria document.

This document was made on initial request from the Danish Working Environment Authority due to a report indicating exposure of personnel at Danish hospitals to these agents and the lack of occupational exposure limits (16).

Until the 1990s, halothane and enflurane together with nitrous oxide were the primary anaesthetic gases. During the last decade, halothane and enflurane have been phased out and gradually replaced by isoflurane, desflurane and sevoflurane which, compared to halothane and enflurane, are less prone to metabolism causing immune hepatitis and other side-effects. As an example from the Nordic countries, isoflurane has been used in Denmark since 1984, while desflurane and sevoflurane are relatively new anaesthetics, introduced in 1994 and 1996, respectively (150-152).

In this document, the term fluranes is used as a common term for isoflurane, sevoflurane and desflurane. Some selection of literature has been performed. As opposed to most chemicals that occur in the work environment, the fluranes are meant to exert effects in humans at high dose levels. Thus, a large body of literature exists on pharmacological and toxicological effects in humans, mostly after a single exposure at anaesthetic dose levels, i.e. at exposure levels far exceeding the levels met in the working environment. Where relevant, effects of such high acute exposures in humans are described as summarised in reviews. Animal studies are generally described in detail for effects where human data are lacking or scarce, or if the studies were conducted at subanaesthetic concentrations or included repeated exposures.

2. Substance identification

The three fluranes are all ethers. Isoflurane and desflurane are halogenated methylethyl ethers with a difluoromethyl group and a fluorinated ethyl group. In isoflurane, one of the fluorine atoms in the ethyl group is substituted with chlorine. Sevoflurane is a polyfluorinated methyl isopropyl ether (55). Substance identification data for the fluranes are given in Table 1.

Table 1. Substance identification for the fluranes (46).

Generic name	Isoflurane	Desflurane	Sevoflurane
CAS No.	26675-46-7	57041-67-5	28523-86-6
EINECS No.	247-897-7	Not available	Not available
IUPAC names	2-chloro-2-(difluoromethoxy)-1,1,1-trifluoroethane	2-(difluoromethoxy)-1,1,1,2-tetrafluoroethane	1,1,1,3,3,3-hexafluoro-2-(fluoromethoxy)propane
Synonyms	1-chloro-2,2,2-trifluoroethyl difluoromethyl ether, forane, isofluorane	1,2,2,2-tetrafluoroethyl difluoromethyl ether, difluoromethyl 1,2,2,2-tetrafluoroethyl ether, suprane	fluoromethyl 1,1,1,3,3,3-hexafluoroisopropyl ether, sevorane
Molecular formula	C ₃ H ₂ F ₅ ClO	$C_3H_2F_6O$	$C_4H_3F_7O$
Molecular weight	184.5	168.0	200.1
Structural formula	F H F H F H H H H H H H	F H F H F H F H H F H H H H H H H H H H	F F-C-F H-C-O-C-H H F-C-F

3. Physical and chemical properties

Isoflurane, sevoflurane and desflurane are stable, clear, colourless volatile liquids at room temperature (desflurane boils at 23 °C). They neither burn nor explode.

Sevoflurane seems the least pungent of the three fluranes and the odour has been described as pleasant, much like chloroform. The odour of desflurane has been described as ether-like and unpleasant. Isoflurane has a mildly pungent, musty ethereal odour (55, 160). During exposure to 1 200 ppm of isoflurane, three of six volunteers rated the isoflurane smell as absent, whereas the other three rated it to be present (79). Some physical and chemical properties of the three fluranes are given in Table 2.

To minimise waste and decrease costs, flurane anaesthetics are delivered through a system which recirculates the anaesthetic after removal of carbon dioxide by an absorbent. The absorbent is a strong base such as calcium hydroxide.

Fluranes containing –CHF₂, such as isoflurane and desflurane, react with strong bases in carbon dioxide absorbents resulting in the formation of carbon monoxide (as reviewed by Anders (10). Carbon monoxide is a highly toxic gas. The simplified mechanism for the degradation of desflurane into carbon monoxide and hydrogen fluoride is shown in Figure 1. The chemical degradation occurs only in the recirculation system and not in biological tissues.

Table 2. Physical and chemical properties of the fluranes (69, 91, 160, 193).

Anaesthetic	Isoflurane	Sevoflurane	Desflurane
Tissue:gas partition coefficien	ets ^a at 37 °C		
Blood	1.4	0.65	0.45
Brain	2.2	1.1	0.55
Heart	2.2	1.1	0.55
Liver	2.6	1.3	0.67
Kidney	1.4	0.78	0.4
Muscle	3.6	1.7	0.78
Fat ^b	70	37	13
Olive oil	98	47	19
Other properties			
Boiling point (°C) at 101.3 kP	a 48.5	58.5	22.8
Saturated vapour pressure (kP at 20 °C	a) 32.0	21.3	89.2
Gas density (kg/m³) of 1 MAC of flurane in 25% oxygen and 75% nitrogen at 0 °C, 101.3 kg		1.45	1.70
Conversion factors at 25 °C, 101.3 kPa		1 ppm = 8.2 mg/m^3 1 mg/m ³ = 0.12 ppm	

^a Human data.

^b Estimated from the assumption that 70% of fat has the solubility of oil and 30% that of blood. MAC: minimum alveolar concentration that produces immobility in 50% of the subjects exposed to supramaximal painful/noxious stimulus.

$$F_3C - CHF - O - CHF_2 + OH^- \longrightarrow F_3C - CHF - O - \dot{C}F_2 + H_2O$$

$$F_3C - CHF - O - \dot{C}F_2 \longrightarrow F_3C - CH = O + :CF_2 + F^-$$

$$:CF_2 + H_2O \longrightarrow CO + 2HF$$

Figure 1. Simplified mechanism of carbon monoxide (CO) and hydrogen fluoride (HF) formation from desflurane (52).

Sevoflurane is partly degraded by strong bases in the carbon dioxide absorbent in clinical anaesthesia machines to fluoromethyl 2,2-difluoro-1-(trifluoromethyl)-vinyl ether (FDVE, also called compound A) (134). FDVE may thus contaminate the anaesthetic gas phase in the anaesthetic circulatory system (Figure 2). The chemical degradation occurs only in the recirculation system and not in biological tissues.

The formation of carbon monoxide increases as the water content in the absorbent decreases (10). It has been shown that the use of new carbon dioxide absorbents (without strong bases) decreases the formation of carbon monoxide and the formation of FDVE (136).

4. Occurrence, production and use

High doses of isoflurane, sevoflurane and desflurane induce anaesthesia and all three compounds are used as anaesthetic gases. The fluranes do not appear naturally, but are synthesised in closed systems. Fluranes are often used in combination with oxygen/nitrous oxide (O_2/N_2O) and other anaesthetics to induce and maintain general anaesthesia.

Fluranes are volatile liquids and are delivered using an anaesthesia machine. An anaesthesia machine allows for composition of a mixture of oxygen, anaesthetics and ambient air, delivers the mixture to the patient, and monitors the patient. The vapourisation of liquid anaesthetics takes place in the anaesthesia machine. The regular doses for the induction of anaesthesia are 5 000-25 000 ppm isoflurane in oxygen/nitrous oxide and 60 000-80 000 ppm sevoflurane in oxygen/nitrous oxide. Because of its airway irritating effect, desflurane is not normally used for induction of anaesthesia. The corresponding doses for the maintenance of

$$F_3C-CH$$
 CF_3
 $F_2C=C$
 CF_3
 CF_3
 CF_3
 CF_3
 CF_3

Figure 2. Chemical degradation of sevoflurane to fluoromethyl 2,2-difluoro-1-(trifluoromethyl)vinyl ether (FDVE) (223).

anaesthesia are 10 000-25 000 ppm isoflurane, 5 000-30 000 ppm sevoflurane and 20 000-60 000 ppm desflurane (147-149).

Occupational exposure to anaesthetic gases occurs in operating rooms at hospitals and in practises of specialists, recovery rooms, dental operatories, and veterinary facilities. Some decades ago, excess anaesthetic gases were usually exhausted into the surrounding air. Although excess gases are nowadays usually collected by a local exhaust system, some pollution of ambient air by anaesthetic gases is difficult to avoid completely. Thus, leaks around a patient's face mask, in the breathing system, or the ventilator may cause release of anaesthetics. Other sources of pollution include liberation of anaesthetics through leaks in connection tubes and accidental spillage of liquid anaesthetics when filling vapourisers. This makes dermal exposure to liquid anaesthetics possible. In addition, the patient will continue to exhale anaesthetics for some time after termination of the anaesthesia. This may contaminate the air in the recovery room (40). As described in Chapter 3, toxic degradation products are formed due to reaction of fluranes with carbon dioxide absorbents in the anaesthetic recirculation system. Exposure of personnel to these compounds may thus only occur due to leakage from the anaesthetic recirculation system. It is unknown whether personnel are exposed to FDVE. Since the fluranes are synthesised in closed systems, exposure during production occurs only through leaks in the synthesis equipment.

The degree of pollution in operating theatres depends mainly on the efficiency of the gas scavenging system, but also on other factors such as the number of air exchanges per hour, anaesthetic techniques, and the inspiratory and expiratory concentrations of the inhalation anaesthetics. An anaesthetic gas scavenging system collects and removes waste gases at the site of overflow from the breathing circuit and disposes of these gases to the outside atmosphere (40).

Local exhaust equipment is mandatory by law in e.g. Denmark and Sweden (15, 18, 19). No specific rules regarding occupational exposure to anaesthetics for pregnant women exist in Denmark but it is recommended that the exposure of pregnant women to anaesthetics is kept below 1/10 of the occupational exposure limit (17).

The annual use of isoflurane, sevoflurane and desflurane in the Nordic countries for the period 2000-2005 is listed in Table 3. During this period, the annual use of isoflurane in humans has been halved in Denmark, Norway, and Sweden, and in Finland, the use of isoflurane has diminished by 75%. Sevoflurane is the most widely used of the anaesthetics in humans and has primarily been used for the induction of anaesthesia in children because of its lack of irritative effect. The use of sevoflurane during 2000-2005 has been stable in Denmark and Norway, while a slight increase is observed in Sweden and Finland. In Denmark and Sweden, the amount of desflurane was largely unchanged from 2002 to 2005. In contrast, the use of desflurane in Norway doubled during this time period. The use of desflurane in Finland has been fluctuating with its maximum use in 2002-2003 and the lowest use in the end of the time period. Isoflurane is the only flurane used for veterinary purposes, and data have only been obtained for Denmark and Sweden.

Table 3. Annual uses of the fluranes in the Nordic countries (litres).

Anaesthetic/		Year					
country	2000	2001	2002	2003	2004	2005	_
Human use							
Isoflurane							
Denmark	720	550	395	360	400	275	(146)
Sweden	1 950	1 680	1 515	1 624	1 248	1 101	(11)
Norway	1 142	899	805	730	665	571	(176)
Finland	1 221	883	600	570	363	266	(177)
Sevoflurane							
Denmark	2 700	2 825	2 825	2 900	2 925	2 875	(146)
Sweden	6 934	7 416	7 826	7 732	7 816	8 110	(11)
Norway	2 331	2 668	2 602	2 729	2 771	2 696	(176)
Finland	3 830	4 277	4 251	4 140	4 593	4 822	(177)
Desflurane							
Denmark	125	225	500	550	500	552	(146)
Sweden	657	637	620	663	671	620	(11)
Norway	281	276	421	576	613	641	(176)
Finland	298	496	878	728	183	166	(177)
Veterinary use							
Isoflurane							
Denmark	No data	164	246	167	307	315	(54)
Sweden	158	479	555	475	1 144	1 357	(11)
Norway			No	data			
Finland			No	data			
Sevoflurane			No	t used			
Desflurane			No	t used			

In numbers for the Norwegian use of fluranes it is assumed that the number of inhabitants is 4 681 134 (185).

In the described time period, the veterinary use of isoflurane has increased 2- and 8-fold in Denmark and Sweden, respectively.

It should be noted that the anaesthetic potency of sevoflurane is only about half that of isoflurane, whereas desflurane is the least potent of the three. This is reflected by the minimum alveolar concentration (MAC) that denotes the concentration of an anaesthetic that produces immobility in 50% of the subjects exposed to a supramaximal painful/noxious stimulus. MAC-values for the three fluranes are given in Table 4.

Table 4. MAC-values for the fluranes.

MAC			Reference	
(ppm)	Isoflurane	Sevoflurane	Desflurane	
Humans a	11 500-12 200	21 000	60 000	(69)
Rats	14 000, 14 200	25 000	72 100	(31, 66)
Mice	13 100 - 17 700 ^b	25 000	65 500 - 91 200 ^b	(194, 222)

^a The tabulated values are stated for humans 36-49 years of age, as the MAC-values are age dependent and decrease with age.

MAC: minimum alveolar concentration that produces immobility in 50% of the subjects exposed to supramaximal painful/noxious stimulus.

^b The tabulated ranges are stated for 15 inbred mouse strains.

5. Measurements and analysis of workplace exposure

5.1 Environmental exposure monitoring

Monitoring of the anaesthetics in ambient air was performed by discontinuous gas chromatography (GC) until about 1980. Since then, infrared spectrophotometry has been the almost exclusively used method for monitoring of air concentrations of the fluranes. Infrared spectrophotometry holds many advantages compared to GC, e.g. continuous measurement and measurement of peak exposure levels (40).

In most cases, flurane concentrations have been measured in the breathing zone using a photoacoustic infrared spectrophotometer connected to sampling tubes fitted at the operating theatre personnel's masks. The majority of measurements using this technique have been performed by employing two different analysers: 1302/1309 Multigas Monitor (Brüel and Kjær, Denmark) and Miran 1B2 (Foxboro, East Bridgewater, Massachusetts). The detection limits of the method for the respective flurane are given in Table 5.

5.2 Biological exposure monitoring

Biological monitoring of unmodified urinary volatile anaesthetics (84) as well as breakdown products of anaesthetics excreted in urine (106) has been described.

Several studies have indicated that the urinary isoflurane concentration might be used as an appropriate biological exposure index (119). Accorsi *et al* used gas chromatography-mass spectrometry (GC-MS) to detect both isoflurane and sevoflurane in urine supernatants. The limits of detection for isoflurane and sevoflurane were 0.02 and 0.03 μ g/l, respectively (1). Isoflurane in urine has also been determined using head-space GC with electron capture detection (GC-EC). The sensitivity for this method has been reported to be 1 μ mol/m³ (120).

Urinary sevoflurane (1,2) as well as its urinary metabolite hexafluoroiso-propanol (HFIP) (97) have been proposed for the evaluation of occupational sevoflurane exposure. Recently, Accorsi *et al* analysed connected data for concentrations of airborne sevoflurane, urinary sevoflurane and HFIP (3). The authors of the study concluded it advantageous to measure urinary sevoflurane compared to HFIP. The urine samples were analysed by headspace GC-MS. The limit of detection for urinary sevoflurane was $0.03 \, \mu g/l$ (1-3).

Table 5. Detection limits for the fluranes in photoacoustic infrared spectrophotometry.

Anaesthetic	1302 Multigas Monitor	Reference	Miran 1B2	Reference
Isoflurane	0.008-0.1 ppm	(33, 104, 108, 217)	0.1 ppm	(217)
Sevoflurane	0.01 ppm	(33)	0.1 ppm	(217)
Desflurane	0.05-0.1 ppm	(33, 104, 217)	0.1 ppm	(217)

6. Occupational exposure data

Occupational exposure to the fluranes occurs primarily via inhalation. Isoflurane, sevoflurane, and desflurane concentrations have been measured at different worksites in hospitals and veterinary clinics (Table 6-8). The measurements have been performed either as room measurements or measurements in the breathing zone of personnel. No exposure data from the production of flurane anaesthetics have been located.

A number of studies show that the level of exposure depends on the type of mask used during anaesthesia (93) and that the highest exposure of health care personnel occurs during mask induction of anaesthesia (103).

The occupational inhalation exposure to anaesthetics in operating rooms at selected Danish hospitals from 1986 to 2000 was evaluated in a report elaborated on the initiative of the Danish Working Environment Authority (16). Measurements of isoflurane were initiated in 1990, while sevoflurane and desflurane measurements began in 1996. The use of isoflurane increased steadily from 1990, and was used in approximately 50% of the surgical operations in the year 2000. At the same time, sevoflurane was used in approximately 30% of the procedures. Desflurane concentrations were very low throughout the period. During the years of measurement, the average exposure to isoflurane and sevoflurane ranged from approximately 0.2 to 1 ppm (average of 2-31 measurements per compound/year) (16).

Exposure to the fluranes was measured in operating and recovery rooms in nine Swedish hospitals. A total of 7 desflurane, 21 isoflurane and 100 sevoflurane measurements were performed in 1999, 2002 and 2003 on personnel participating in different kinds of operations and examinations. Air concentrations were 0.04-0.22 ppm for isoflurane, 0.02-14.4 ppm for sevoflurane and 0.04-0.21 ppm for desflurane (117).

Isoflurane

Most measurements relate to exposure to isoflurane in hospitals (Table 6). In general, the levels of exposure to isoflurane have decreased over time and in the most recent studies performed at hospitals, the exposure levels stayed below 2 ppm. Not surprisingly were air values lower when scavenging was applied.

In two studies evaluating exposure to isoflurane at veterinary clinics (Table 6), where some of the highest exposures to isoflurane have been registered (105, 141), exposure levels reached several ppm.

Sevoflurane

As for isoflurane, the levels of exposure seem to be decreasing over time. Thus, the exposure levels stayed below 1 ppm in the most recent investigations (Table 7).

In one interesting study, the breath was screened of 40 operating room staff members (mixed gender) before operating room duty, 0, 1, 2, and 3 hours after

duty, and before commencing duty on the following day, and of 370 control persons. Staff members exhibited significantly increased sevoflurane levels in exhaled air at all times. The average after duty value was 0.80 ppb (0 hours), decreasing to 0.24, 0.27, 0.28, and 0.11 ppb, respectively, at the other measured time points. Significant concentrations of sevoflurane may be continuously present in persons exposed to sevoflurane on a daily basis (226).

Desflurane

Most of the occupational exposure levels of desflurane listed in Table 8 are below 1 ppm. However, higher levels of desflurane have been measured in postanaesthesia care units, intensive care rooms and recovery rooms (36, 217).

Table 6. Occupational exposure levels of isoflurane at different worksites.

Worksite	Sampling	No. of samples/ patients	Measurement	Personnel	Exposure level, ppm median (range), mean ± SD	Publication year (Reference)	
Intensive care unit	Stationary (0.5 m above patient's head).	15 patients	IR	Area	0.0-0.5 (range of means)	2005	(210)
	Personal (8-h shift)	10 nurses	GC on passive lapel dosimeters	Nurses	0-0.16 (range of means) (8-h TWA)		
Operating and recovery rooms at 9 Swedish hospitals	Personal (8-h shift)	21 samples	GC	Hospital staff	0.04-0.22 (range of means)	2004	(117)
Operating rooms at 14 Danish hospitals	Not described	154 samples	GC	Nurses	0.1-0.3 (range of medians)	2001	(16)
Postanaesthesia care unit (PACU)	Stationary	16 patients	Proton transfer reaction-MS	PACU personnel	0.0095 (mean)	2001	(204)
Operating room	Personal	Not described	Photoacoustic IR	Without active scavenging, 1996: Anaesthetists: Workplace A Workplace B Workplace C With active scavenging, 1997: Anaesthetists: Workplace A Workplace B Workplace C	Median: 1.7 3.8 25.9 Median: 1.4 1.7 0.3	2000	(242)
Anaesthetic room Operating room Recovery room	Stationary and personal	12 locations ^a 3 locations ^a 6 locations ^a	IR	Area Anaesthetists Recovery room personnel	1 (0-2) 3 (2-3) 1 (0-2)	1999	(101)
Veterinary clinics	Personal and stationary	178 samples 132 samples 229 samples	Single-beam IR	Veterinarians Assistants Area	5.3 ± 2.7 4.7 ± 2.5 4.6 ± 2.2	1999	(141)

Table 6. Occupational exposure levels of isoflurane at different worksites.

Worksite	Sampling	No. of samples/ patients	Measurement	Personnel	Exposure level, ppm median (range), mean ± SD	Publicatio (Reference	•
Postanaesthesia care unit (PACU)	Personal	19 patients	IR	Nurses	1.1 ± 0.7	1998	(217)
Recovery room	Stationary	207 patients	Real-time IR	Recovery room personnel	1.4 ± 0.31	1998	(239)
Veterinary clinic	Personal (breathing zone)	Not described	Photoacoustic IR	Veterinary personnel	1.9 ± 2.5 (8-h TWA) 5.3 ± 8.1 (8-h TWA, open mask) Peak values > 300	1998	(105)
Operating room	Personal	15 patients	Photoacoustic IR	Anaesthetists Surgeons Nurses Patients' mouth	0.19 (0.01-0.78) 0.15 (0.01-0.69) 0.27 (0.02-1.57) 0.41 (0.01-3.15)	1998	(102)
Operating room	Personal	10 patients 10 patients	Photoacoustic IR	Without scavenging: Anaesthetists Perfusionists With scavenging: Anaesthetists Perfusionists	0.31 (0.15-2.08) 0.33 (0.15-2.10) 0.14 (0.13-0.19) 0.16 (0.13-0.20)	1997	(104)
Operating theatre	Stationary	100+165 measurements	Photoacoustic IR	Area	0.35 (0.1-6.2)	1997	(159)

Table 6. Occupational exposure levels of isoflurane at different worksites.

Worksite	Sampling	No. of samples/ patients	Measurement	Personnel	Exposure level, ppm median (range), mean ± SD	Publicati (Reference	•
Operating room	Personal (breathing	10 patients	Photoacoustic IR	Laryngeal mask airway anaesthes	ia:	1996	(108)
	zone) and	•		Anaesthetist	0.50 (0.28-2.28)		
	stationary (3 leakage			Surgeon	0.36 (0.20-3.93)		
	related locations)			Nurse	0.64 (0.22-26.98)		
				Operating area	2.54 (0.22-31.02)		
				Patients' mouth	32.81 (0.46-2150)		
				Anaesthesia machine	0.37 (0.26-3.36)		
		10 patients		Tracheal tube anaesthesia:			
				Anaesthetist	0.35 (0.02-0.73)		
				Surgeon	0.29 (0.01-0.50)		
				Nurse	0.31 (0.02-1.07)		
				Operating area	0.32 (0.06-0.76)		
				Patients' mouth	0.89 (0.32-11.42)		
				Anaesthesia machine	0.30 (0.05-0.92)		
Operating room	Personal and	Measurements	GC-MS	Open circuit without scavenging:		1995	(119)
1 0	stationary: Diffusive	16		Anaesthetists and nurses	5.0 ± 0.4		. ,
	sampler Orsa 5	5		Ventilator zone	6.3 ± 0.3		
	(Dräger) for TWA			Open circuit with scavenging:			
		29		Anaesthetists and nurses	1.7 ± 0.2		
		13		Ventilator zone	1.5 ± 0.1		
				Low flow anaesthesia without scar	venging:		
		29		Anaesthetists and nurses	2.0 ± 0.3		
	12		Ventilator zone	1.4 ± 0.3			
				Low flow anaesthesia with scaven	ging:		
		19		Anaesthetists and nurses	0.6 ± 0.04		
		12		Ventilator zone	0.9 ± 0.1		

^a Measurements took place at 8 different hospitals in anaesthetic rooms, operating theatres and recovery rooms at 12, 3 and 6 different locations, respectively. GC: gas chromatography, IR: infrared spectrophotometry, MS: mass spectrometry, PACU: postanaesthesia care unit, SD: standard deviation, TWA: time-weighted average.

Table 7. Occupational exposure levels of sevoflurane at different worksites.

Worksite	Sampling	No. of samples/ patients	Measurement	Personnel	Exposure level, ppm median (range), mean ± SD	Publica (Refere	tion year nce)
Operating room	Personal	78 measurements	GC-MS-SIM	Anaesthetists Surgeons Nurses Auxiliary personnel	0.69 ± 2.23	2005	(3)
Operating room	Stationary Personal	6 hospitals 14 samples	Photoacoustic IR	Area: Central operating theatres Intervention rooms Anaesthetists	0.09-0.21 (range of medians) 0-24.8 (range of medians) 0.19 (median)	2005	(215)
Operating room	Personal	22 samples 15 samples 30 samples 11 samples	GC	Anaesthetists (n=10) Surgeons (n=10) Nurses (n=12) Auxiliary (n=4)	0.65 (median) 0.07 (median) 0.17 (median) 0.04 (median)	2004	(81)
Operating and recovery rooms at 9 Swedish hospitals	Personal (8-h shift)	100 measurements	GC	Hospital staff	0.02-14.4 (range of means)	2004	(117)
Operating room	Personal	5 patients	Photoacoustic IR	Anaesthetists Surgeons Perfusionists	Before surgery (during surgery) 0.03 ± 0.02 (0.04 ± 0.01) 0.16 ± 0.05 (0.14 ± 0.05) Not determ. (0.18 ± 0.03)	2003	(173)
12 operating areas	Personal	61 personnel	GC-MS	Operating room staff members	0.28 (0-1.88, all) 0.41 (0.02-1.88, open circuit) 0.18 (0-1.4, semi closed circuit)	2003	(232)

Table 7. Occupational exposure levels of sevoflurane at different worksites.

Worksite	Sampling No. of samples/ Measurement Personnel Exposure level, ppm patients median (range), mean ± SD		Publication year (Reference)				
Operating room	Personal	33 patients	Photoacoustic IR	Patients' mouths	Cuffed oropharyngeal airway: 8.1 ± 12.2 Conventional face mask: 46.5 ± 19.6 Laryngeal mask airway: 18.5 ± 25.8	2002	(93)
				Anaesthetists' breathing zone	Cuffed oropharyngeal airway: 0.5 ± 0.2 Conventional face mask: 2.2 ± 0.9 Laryngeal mask airway: 1.0 ± 0.9		
Operating rooms at 14 Danish hospitals	Not described	102 measurements	GC	Nurses	0.1-2 (range of medians)	2001	(16)
Postanaesthesia care unit	Stationary	16 patients	Proton transfer reaction-MS	Area	$0.0159 \pm SD $ (not given)	2001	(204)
Operating room	Personal	20 patients, children <10 yrs 5 patients, teenagers ≥10 yrs	Real-time photoacoustic IR	Surgeons Anaesthetists Surgeons Anaesthetists	0.95 ± 1.25 0.87 ± 1.05 0.39 ± 1.20 0.35 ± 1.03	2001	(39)
Operating room -heart-thorax operation	Personal	10 patients	Photoacoustic IR	Anaesthetists Surgeon/nurses	0.01 ± 0.002 0.04 ± 0.01	1999	(36)
-child operation room		20 patients		Anaesthetists Surgeon/nurses	0.99 ± 32 1.10 ± 0.34		
Child clinic		20 patients		Anaesthetists Surgeon/nurses	3.07 ± 0.97 1.93 ± 0.59		
Recovery room		33 patients		Nurses	2.50 ± 0.31		

Table 7. Occupational exposure levels of sevoflurane at different worksites.

Worksite	Sampling	No. of samples/ patients	Measurement	Personnel	Exposure level, ppm median (range), mean ± SD	Publica (Refere	tion year nce)
Operating room	Personal	25 patients	Photoacoustic IR	Anaesthetist Surgeon Auxiliary nurse	0.75 (0.13-1.95) 0.59 (0.13-1.80) 0.61 (0.13-3.81)	1997	(109)
Operating room	Personal	20 patients	Photoacoustic IR	Anaesthetists Nurse Anaesthetists Nurse Anaesthetists Nurse	Mask induction: 5.4 (3.7-11.9) 2.9 (2.3-3.6) During maintenance: 0.6 (0.2-1.6) 0.5 (0.1-1.2) Total anaesthesia time: 0.9 (0.4-4.6) 0.5 (0.3-2.2)	1997	(103)
Operating room	Personal	25 patients	Photoacoustic IR	Anaesthetist Surgeon Nurse	0.75 (0.13-1.95) 0.59 (0.13-1.80) 0.61 (0.13-3.81)	1997	(109)
Anaesthetic room	Stationary Personal	23 patients 6 samples	Single beam IR	Area Anaesthetist	1.1 (0.6-1.7) (8 h-TWA) 1.2 (0.8-2.1)	1997	(94)

GC: gas chromatography, IR: infrared spectrophotometry, MS: mass spectrometry, SIM: selected-ion monitoring, SD: standard deviation, TWA: time-weighted average.

Table 8. Occupational exposure levels of desflurane at different worksites.

Worksite	Sampling	No. of samples/ patients	Measurement	Personnel	Exposure level, ppm median (range), mean ± SD	Publicati (Referen	•
Operating and recovery rooms at 9 Swedish hospitals	Personal (8-h shift)	7 measurements	GC	Hospital staff	0.04-0.21 (range of means)	2004	(117)
Operating room	Personal	5 patients	Photoacoustic IR	Anaesthetists Surgeons Perfusionists	Before surgery (during surgery) 0.02 ± 0.01 (0.02 ± 0.003) 0.21 ± 0.10 (0.62 ± 0.28) Not determ. (0.82 ± 0.26)	2003	(173)
Operating rooms at 14 Danish hospitals	Not described	20 measurements	GC	Nurses	0.1-1 (range of medians)	2001	(16)
Operating room	Personal	10 adult patients10 child patients	Photoacoustic IR	Anaesthetists Surgeons Anaesthetists Surgeons	0.02 ± 0.03 0.21 ± 0.24 0.02 ± 0.03 0.30 ± 0.14	2000	(38)
Operating room -heart-thorax operation	Personal	5 patients	Photoacoustic IR	Anaesthetists Surgeon/nurses	0.004 ± 0.001 0.18 ± 0.06	1999	(36)
-eye operation -ear, nose, throat operation		10 patients 10 patients		Anaesthetists Surgeon/nurses Anaesthetists	0.07 ± 0.04 0.48 ± 0.24 0.001 ± 0.002		
Intensive care room Recovery room		5 patients 34 patients		Surgeon/nurses Nurses Nurses	0.001 ± 0.002 0.02 ± 0.01 6.04 ± 2.80 2.20 ± 0.34		
Operating room	Personal	20 child patients	IR	Surgeons Anaesthetists	2.8 ± 1.42 0.43 ± 0.23	1999	(37)
Operating room	Personal	15 patients	Photoacoustic IR	Anaesthetists Surgeons Nurses Patients' mouth	0.47 (0.05-4.89) 0.43 (0.02-2.51) 0.48 (0.01-7.53) 0.76 (0.01-7.82)	1998	(102)

Table 8. Occupational exposure levels of desflurane at different worksites.

Worksite	Sampling	No. of samples/ patients	Measurement	Personnel	Exposure level, ppm median (range), mean ± SD	Publicati (Referen	•
Postanaesthesia care unit	Personal	31 patients	IR	Nurses	2.1 ± 1.2	1998	(217)
Operating room -ear, nose, throat operation -cleft palate operation	Personal	Patients: 10 children 10 adults 10 children 10 adults	Photoacoustic IR	Surgeons	0.3 ± 0.14 0.4 ± 0.22 0.6 ± 0.23 0.2 ± 0.24	1998	(240)
Operating room	Personal	10 patients 10 patients	Photoacoustic IR	hotoacoustic IR		1997	(104)

GC: gas chromatography, IR: infrared spectrophotometry, SD: standard deviation.

7. Toxicokinetics

Uptake, distribution, biotransformation, and elimination of the fluranes are primarily studied in patients exposed to high doses of anaesthetics rather than health care personnel exposed to low concentrations during work.

The toxicokinetics of the fluranes has been reviewed by Delgado-Herrera and co-workers (55) and this paper forms the basis for the following sections, supplemented with original studies when relevant.

7.1 Uptake

Fluranes are volatile liquids that are administered to patients in a vapourised state. Therefore, exposure to health care personnel occurs most likely via inhalation of waste gas. Isoflurane, sevoflurane and desflurane are all characterised by having low blood:gas partition coefficients (Table 2). This is associated with a rapid induction of and rapid recovery from anaesthesia, as the fluranes equilibrate rapidly between air and blood in the airways. The uptake of fluranes was evaluated in healthy volunteers 30 minutes after initiation of anaesthesia by measuring the ratio between the alveolar blood concentration of flurane (F_A) and the concentration of inspired flurane (F_I), i.e. F_A/F_I. After 30 minutes, the F_A/F_I ratio was 0.9 (desflurane), 0.85 (sevoflurane) and 0.73 (isoflurane), showing that the uptake of desflurane and sevoflurane is faster than that of isoflurane.

Uptake of isoflurane was estimated in pieces of male rat skin. After exposure to 41 ppm (302 mg/m³) or 202 ppm (1496 mg/m³) isoflurane for 6 hours at 32 °C, the partition coefficient for skin:air was 4.5 ± 0.3 (mean \pm standard deviation (SD)) irrespective of concentration tested (165).

Dermal uptake of the fluranes may occur to a small extent. The dermal absorption of isoflurane vapour *in vivo* was evaluated in rats (171). Male Fisher 344 rats with a closely clipped fur were exposed whole body to 50 000 ppm isoflurane for 4 hours while breathing fresh air through a latex mask. The flux was calculated to be $0.0096 \, \text{mg/cm}^2/\text{hour}$, and the permeability constant for isoflurane was estimated to $0.025 \pm 0.004 \, \text{cm/hour}$. Mean blood concentrations reached 1.8 µg/ml. According to these experiments and calculations, the dermal uptake in rats is only about 0.1% of the inhaled amount upon whole-body exposure to vapours. The dermal uptake is likely to be lower in humans than in rats. In addition, the fluranes have low boiling points (23-59 °C) and high volatility, therefore any spill on the skin will quickly evaporate into the air. Thus, although human data are lacking, the potential for significant systemic uptake of fluranes via the skin seems low.

7.2 Distribution

Following uptake, the fluranes are rapidly distributed in the body. The partitioning in human fat from air is much higher (20-50 times, Table 2) than in any other human tissue or blood from air. When the distribution of sevoflurane to different

body compartments (lungs, vessel-rich organs, muscles, fat adjacent to the vessel-rich organs and peripheral fat) was estimated in a physiologically based pharmaco-kinetic model for human distribution of anaesthetics, muscle tissue received the highest volume of fluranes followed by vessel-rich organs (reviewed in Delgado-Herrera *et al* (55)).

Both isoflurane and sevoflurane pass the placenta and transfer from maternal to foetal blood, as assessed during late pregnancy (described below).

Isoflurane

Partial pressures of isoflurane in maternal and umbilical blood were measured in 12 healthy pregnant women undergoing caesarean section. The pregnant women were exposed to 8 000 ppm isoflurane to supplement nitrous oxide/oxygen anaesthesia. Maternal and umbilical blood was sampled for isoflurane measurements at delivery. The maternal mean arterial pressure of isoflurane as a fraction of the inspired partial pressure was 0.44. Umbilical venous partial pressures of isoflurane as a fraction of maternal arterial partial pressures averaged 0.71, indicating that foetal arterial blood contained more than two thirds of the concentration measured in maternal blood. The mean time from induction of anaesthesia until delivery was 11.7 minutes (61). In another study, in which 10 pregnant women were exposed to 6 000 ppm isoflurane, an average maternal blood concentration of 2.4 mg/dl and a foetal umbilical blood concentration of 0.7 mg/dl were reported. Thus the ratio of the anaesthetic concentration between the umbilical vein and maternal arterial blood was 0.27 for an average inhalation time of 8 minutes. This ratio correlated positively with inhalation time, and was calculated to be higher (approximately 0.4) for a delivery time of 13 minutes (213). When the solubility of isoflurane was determined in vitro in paired samples of maternal and mixed placental (foetal) blood, the blood:gas partition coefficients were significantly higher in maternal blood than in blood from the foetal compartment (1.51 \pm 0.10 SD versus 1.35 \pm 0.09 SD), resulting in a foetal:maternal ratio of 0.89. Similar ratios were obtained for plasma and erythrocytes (82).

Fisher *et al* experimentally determined human milk:blood partition constants using a vial equilibrium method, by introducing anaesthetic into the head space of vials with 500 μ l fresh blood (n=6) or 200 μ l thawed milk (n=25). The partition coefficient for blood:air was 3.40±3.76 SD, and that for milk:air 6.03 ± 4.56 SD. From these values, the milk:blood partition coefficient was calculated to be 1.77. These values were entered into a physiologically based pharmacokinetic lactation model. This model predicted that an infant would ingest 0.37 mg isoflurane through breast milk during a 24-hour period if the woman worked 9 hours at an air concentration of 50 ppm (75).

Sevoflurane

Ten pregnant women were exposed to 8 000 ppm sevoflurane from the time of initiation of caesarean section until delivery. Maternal blood concentration reached 5.2 mg/dl after 13 minutes, compared to an average concentration in foetal umbilical vein blood of 2.0 mg/dl, resulting in a ratio between the

Table 9. Human biotransformation of inhaled anaesthetic doses of the isoflurane, sevoflurane and desflurane (30, 130, 134).

Anaesthetic	Biotransformation %	Major metabolites
Isoflurane	0.2	F-, trifluoroacetic acid
Sevoflurane	2-5	F-, hexafluoroisopropanol
Desflurane	0.02	F, trifluoroacetic acid

sevoflurane concentration in blood from the umbilical vein and maternal arteries of 0.38 (213).

Desflurane

No publications regarding distribution of desflurane have been identified.

7.3 Biotransformation

All the fluorinated anaesthetics undergo biotransformation to some small extent to inorganic fluoride and fluoroorganic metabolites. Human metabolism of isoflurane, desflurane, and sevoflurane has been characterised both *in vitro* and *in vivo* (135). The metabolism of the fluranes takes place mainly in the liver, and, to a lesser extent in the kidneys and the lungs. The fluranes are metabolised in the liver by cytochrome P450, especially by the isoenzyme CYP2E1, and the oxidative route is dominant. The induction of liver microsomal enzymes, by e.g. phenytoin, isoniazid, phenobarbital, alcohol and halothane, may increase the metabolism of the fluranes (190). Smoking does not seem to influence fluoride formation from the metabolism of sevoflurane (153). Table 9 lists the degree of biotransformation and major metabolites. It is apparent that the rate of metabolism is 10-100-fold greater for sevoflurane than for isoflurane and desflurane.

The metabolism of isoflurane and desflurane is similar; they are both metabolised to inorganic halide ion (chloride or fluoride) and trifluoroacetic acid (TFA). The simplified metabolic pathway for isoflurane and desflurane is shown in Figure 3.

The main pathway of metabolism of sevoflurane is depicted in Figure 4. Sevoflurane is metabolised in the liver by CYP2E1 to a transient intermediate that decomposes to equimolar concentrations of HFIP and inorganic fluoride ions.

$$F_{3}C - CHX - O - CHF_{2} \xrightarrow{CYP2E1} F^{-} + \begin{bmatrix} F_{3}C - C \\ X \end{bmatrix} \longrightarrow F_{3}C - C \xrightarrow{O}$$
isoflurane/desflurane
$$F_{3}C - C \xrightarrow{NH} - protein$$

Figure 3. Metabolism of isoflurane (X=Cl) and desflurane (X=F) (modified from (130, 135). TFA: trifluoroacetic acid.

Figure 4. Metabolism of sevoflurane (135). HFIP: hexafluoroisopropanol.

HFIP accounts for more than 80% of the organic fluorinated metabolites. HFIP conjugates rapidly with glucuronic acid, forming HFIP-glucoronide (134). The metabolism of sevoflurane is dose-dependent and related also to the duration of anaesthesia. In rats exposed to sevoflurane, serum levels and urinary excretion of fluoride and HFIP increased linearly up to 1.25%, but did not increase further above this exposure level. In human patients, peak plasma inorganic fluoride ion concentrations have been shown to correlate with the duration of sevoflurane administration. However, no difference in the post-anaesthetic decrease in plasma fluoride was seen in patients anaesthetised for less than 7 hours, compared to those anaesthetised for more than 7 hours (55).

7.4 Excretion

Exhalation is the major elimination route for the fluranes, due to low metabolism and low blood solubility, as shown for isoflurane (43). Percutaneous loss estimated in human volunteers amounted to less than 0.4% for all three fluranes (73, 158). A minor fraction of the fluranes is excreted unchanged in urine.

Approximately 90 minutes after cessation of anaesthesia, the ratio between the alveolar blood concentration of flurane (F_A) and the concentration of inspired flurane (F_I) , i.e. F_A/F_I had approached 0.01 or less for the three fluranes (55). The elimination of isoflurane has been described to occur in three phases, i.e. a short phase with a half-time of 2 minutes, where the elimination is determined by the speed of elimination over the alveolar membrane. A middle phase with a half-time of 19 minutes can be ascribed to the elimination of isoflurane from the inner organs. The half-time of the long phase is 233 minutes and relates to elimination of isoflurane from muscle and adipose tissue (56).

The sevoflurane metabolite HFIP-glucoronide is excreted in the urine with a half-time of approximately 14 hours (113).

Isoflurane does not seem to accumulate in the body during the working week (159).

8. Biological monitoring

Isoflurane

Several studies indicate that the urinary isoflurane concentration might be used as an appropriate biological exposure index. Thus, the concentration of isoflurane was measured in the ambient atmosphere in 11 operating theatres at 5 hospitals in Italy and in the urine of 45 of the exposed health care personnel (anaesthetists, surgeons, and nurses). A significant correlation was found between the concentrations of isoflurane in urine and air (r=0.90) (120). In a follow-up study, the measurements were extended to 362 subjects, using personal passive samplers and covering 190 operating theatres in 41 hospitals. Again, significant correlations were found between urine and air levels (121).

Imberti *et al* investigated isoflurane exposure during different exposure scenarios as described in Table 6, i.e. during open circuit and low flow anaesthesia. The effects of active and passive scavenging were also investigated, ensuing large variations in air concentrations. The study involved anaesthetists and nurses during routine activity. A highly significant correlation was found between breathing zone (time-weighted average, TWA) and urinary concentrations of isoflurane when measured after 3 hours of continuous exposure (119).

Finally, exposure to isoflurane was monitored in 112 operating theatre workers. Urine samples were collected for each subject after the end of the shift on the first and after the last day of a 4-day working week. Time integrated exposure levels during the shift were monitored by means of stationary sampling, with the instrument placed so as to collect the air in a standardised position, close to the patient's head and at the height corresponding to the operator's airway. End of shift urinary isoflurane was $0.7~\mu g/l$ (95th percentile 2.6, range 0-4.7) on the first day and $0.8~\mu g/l$ (95th percentile 2.0, range 0-5.6) on the last. Atmospheric concentrations in operating theatres ranged from 0.1 to 6.2 ppm isoflurane, with average values of approximately 0.35 ppm. The correlation between atmospheric and biological indicators was not significant. The authors explained this finding in that stationary sampling generally shows higher levels than those that are in fact absorbed by the organism of each individual and that can be measured by diffusive passive sampling (159).

The relationship between isoflurane air concentrations in operating rooms and the corresponding isoflurane concentrations in the exhaled air of the operating personnel at the end of the exposure has also been investigated. Isoflurane was retained in an adsorbent cartridge and after thermal desorption the concentration was estimated by GC. A close relationship was found between the log of exposure dose (expressed as TWA exposure multiplied by exposure time) and the log of concentration in exhaled air (r=0.79). The good correlation between ambient air and exhaled air isoflurane concentrations allowed the biological exposure limits to be calculated. Thus, the biological concentration in mixed exhaled air at end of exposure was 0.52 ppm for exposure to 2 ppm and 1.77 ppm for exposure to 10 ppm (192). No studies on biomonitoring of the isoflurane metabolite TFA were identified.

Sevoflurane

Thirteen men and 23 women occupationally exposed to volatile anaesthetics in paediatric operating rooms were studied during a 2-week period. Sevoflurane

inhalation exposure was monitored by personal passive samplers and post-shift urine samples were collected after 1.75-6 hours morning exposure and analysed by headspace GC-MS. Median sevoflurane air values were 0.13 ppm (range 0.03-18.8 ppm; n=78), urinary sevoflurane levels 0.6 μ g/l (not detectable (ND)-18.5 μ g/l; n=76) and total urinary HFIP levels 0.49 mg/l (ND-6 830 mg/l; n=75). The low detection limit for urinary sevoflurane (0.03 µg/l), allowed quantitation of all but one sample, whereas the HFIP content was below the detection limit in more than 25% the of urine samples. Urinary sevoflurane correlated well with breathing zone data (r^2 =0.697). The correlation was lower for total urinary HFIP that appeared to be influenced also by smoking habits. The biological exposure values corresponding to 0.5 and 2 ppm sevoflurane in air were 1.4 and 3.9 µg/l urine, respectively (calculated by linear regression). For HFIP, these values were 0.82 and 2.66 mg/l urine. In summary, urinary unmodified sevoflurane seemed to be a more sensitive and reliable biomarker of short-term exposure to sevoflurane compared to total urinary HFIP (which appeared to be influenced by physiological and/or genetic individual traits and seemed to provide an estimate of integrated exposure) (3).

Sevoflurane in urine and breathing area were monitored in 124 subjects in 11 operating theatres. Passive personal samplers were collected after 2.5-7 hours of exposure, at the same time as post-shift urinary samples. A static headspace sampler coupled with GC-MS was used for analytical determinations (the limit of detection was $0.1 \,\mu g/l$ urine and 50 ppb). Median (range) post-shift urinary and air values for sevoflurane were $1.2 \,\mu g/l$ (0.1-5.0) and 0.4 ppm (0.05-3.0). Urinary levels closely correlated with air levels (r^2 =0.754). The biological exposure value corresponding to exposure to 2 ppm sevoflurane for 8 hours, calculated as means of regression slope and intercept, was 3.6 $\,\mu g/l$ urine (2).

Mean individual workplace air exposures to sevoflurane and urinary sevoflurane were monitored in 36 subjects working in two paediatric operating rooms. Air and urinary levels were significantly greater in anaesthetists compared to other groups of hospital staff, with median values of 0.65 ppm (interquartile range 1.36; 95th percentile 4.36) for breathing zone sevoflurane and 2.1 μ g/l (interquartile range 2.6; 95th percentile 7.6) for urinary sevoflurane. Log-transformed urinary concentrations appeared closely and significantly related to the breathing zone concentrations for the anaesthetists and the nurses, but the relationship was weaker and non-significant for the surgeons and the auxiliary personnel (81).

Desflurane

No studies on biomonitoring of desflurane or its metabolite TFA were identified.

Conclusion

Both urinary and exhaled concentrations of unmodified isoflurane seem appropriate for biological monitoring.

Unmodified sevoflurane in urine may be used for biological monitoring of occupational exposure, whereas monitoring of urinary HFIP seems less appropriate.

No studies were found for desflurane.

9. Mechanisms of toxicity

Neurotoxicity

High doses of isoflurane, sevoflurane and desflurane induce anaesthesia, which account for the widespread use of these compounds. At supraclinical doses, the fluranes cause respiratory depression and death. The exact mechanisms for the anaesthetic effects remain to be identified (87). General anaesthetics were once thought to be drugs without receptors, but probably volatile anaesthetics exert very specific actions at the molecular level with protein receptors as primary targets. The current paradigm of mechanistic investigations focuses heavily on γ -aminobutyric acid A (GABA_A) receptors and anaesthetics as allosteric modulators of ligand-gated ion channels. Furthermore, lipids are crucial in neural structure and function and are therefore viable subjects for further research into general anaesthetic mechanism (reviewed by Hemmings *et al* and Mashour *et al* (100, 163)).

Nephrotoxicity

Nephrotoxicity after anaesthesia with sevoflurane has been hypothesised to occur due to inorganic fluoride liberated during metabolism of the anaesthetic. Nephrotoxicity due to liberation of inorganic fluoride is a clinical concern from the time when anaesthesia with methoxyflurane was shown to cause deterioration in renal function. The resulting plasma peak fluoride concentration due to liberation from methoxyflurane was noticed to correlate with the degree of renal injury, with a critical threshold around 50 µM inorganic fluoride. The general structure of the three fluranes in this document resembles that of methoxyflurane. For sevoflurane, serum inorganic fluoride concentrations reach only about 1/3 to 1/4 of that after anaesthesia with methoxyflurane (reviewed by Reiche and Conzen) (200)). Serum levels of fluoride after sevoflurane anaesthesia may exceed 50 µM in approximately 8% of the cases. However, exposure to sevoflurane at anaesthetic dose levels in a large number of patients has not been associated with impairment of renal function. Furthermore, there is no evidence for exacerbation of pre-existing renal or hepatic dysfunction in adults or children by sevoflurane (reviewed in (55)). Possibly the differences in nephrotoxicity between methoxyflurane and sevoflurane are based on differences in local kidney activity of cytochrome P450 subtypes, which is 3- to 10-fold higher for methoxyflurane than for sevoflurane. Sevoflurane is metabolised to a much higher extent than isoflurane and desflurane (Table 9). The risk for nephrotoxicity due to high fluoride ions would thus be expected to be much higher for sevoflurane than for isoflurane and desflurane, reviewed in (200)¹.

_

¹ Absorbents can degrade sevoflurane and produce the metabolite FDVE, especially in a high respiratory gas temperature as in low-flow technique. In rodent studies, FDVE has been associated with nephrotoxicity, but there is no evidence for nephrotoxicity in surgical patients (200).

Cardiovascular effects

All three fluranes decrease blood pressure as a result of diminished cardiac output and vascular resistance. This is due to direct effects of the anaesthetics on the heart and vascular smooth muscle and to indirect effects of the anaesthetics on the autonomic nervous system. The increase in heart rate may be a compensatory response, to maintain perfusion even if blood pressure decreases. It occurs to a lesser degree with sevoflurane compared to isoflurane and desflurane (211). For sevoflurane it has been shown that with increasing exposure concentrations, cardiac sympathetic nerve traffic decreases whereas parasympathetic traffic remains unchanged. This might in part explain the absence of tachycardia with increasing doses of sevoflurane. In contrast, sympathetic nerve traffic increases with administration of desflurane at higher dose levels, reviewed in (63).

Hepatotoxicity

The proposed mechanisms for hepatotoxicity caused by inhaled halogenated anaesthetics have been reviewed (55, 131, 200). These compounds have been associated with two different forms of hepatotoxicity, metabolic and immunemediated, both described in detail for halothane.

The metabolic form is the milder of the two. It is clinically detected as a transient elevation of liver enzymes and altered cellular integrity, as observed by electron microscopy. For halothane, the lesion results from intracellular degradation of the compound via its anaerobic and aerobic pathways in combination with local hypoxia caused by an alteration of the hepatic oxygen demand and supply relationship. This form can be observed in about 20% of halothane-treated patients. Laboratory studies indicate that this effect is most pronounced after halothane exposure, and less so after isoflurane and sevoflurane exposure. Further, this type of injury is considered concentration- and/or dose-dependent (200).

The immune-mediated form is potentially life-threatening. It is not caused by the parent compounds, but rather by metabolites produced by cytochrome P450mediated biotransformation. Metabolism of the halogenated anaesthetics generates reactive intermediates. These intermediates may in turn bind covalently to hepatic proteins, resulting in tissue acetylation by trifluoroacetyl (CF₃CO⁻) as the first step in pathogenesis. The second step involves formation of antibodies directed towards these acetylated neo-antigens. Thus, the suggested mechanism for this type of hepatotoxicity is an autoimmune response directed against hepatic proteins that have been altered by the covalent binding of metabolites of the anaesthetics. Immune-mediated hepatotoxicity occurs in a small number of patients, i.e. the incidence for halothane is 1:35 000. Occupational exposure to halothane has also been shown to induce hepatotoxicity. Very few cases of hepatotoxicity have been reported in patients after anaesthesia with isoflurane and desflurane. As investigated at anaesthetic dose levels in a large number of patients, no evidence suggests that sevoflurane impairs liver function. Trifluoroacetyl is formed during the metabolism of isoflurane and desflurane, but not sevoflurane. Further, the

amount of acetylated hepatic proteins correlates with the well-documented relative rates of metabolism of halothane, isoflurane or desflurane (Table 9). The rareness of hepatotoxicity after isoflurane and desflurane anaesthesia is presumably explained by the very limited metabolism of these substances. Sevoflurane is metabolised by a distinctly different pathway compared to the halogenated anaesthetics with a methyl-ethyl structure, i.e. halothane, enflurane, isoflurane and desflurane. This may explain the lack of immune-mediated hepatoxicity following anaesthesia with sevoflurane (30, 55, 131, 200).

Genotoxicity

Some studies indicate that the fluranes cause genotoxic effects. The mechanisms by which the fluranes might induce DNA damage are not well understood. A mechanism for the genotoxic activity could be the direct reaction of the parent anaesthetics with DNA (9). If isoflurane reacts with DNA directly, the most probable alkaline-labile modification is an alkylation at the N7 position of purines. Another mechanism of genotoxicity could be the formation of reactive metabolites. The sevoflurane degradation product formed in the anaesthesia machines, FDVE, is an alkylating agent, and therefore a potential genotoxin (68). No empirical studies were found.

Developmental toxicity

An increased neuronal death has been associated with exposure to isoflurane during the period of brain growth spurt (the period of synaptogenesis) in juvenile rats. This probably stems from induction of widespread neuronal apoptosis. It has been proposed that isoflurane promotes the spontaneous apoptotic neurodegenerative process that occurs naturally in the normal developing brain (124, 249).

10. Effects in animals and *in vitro* studies

Animal studies described below that are of relevance for dose-effect and dose-response relationships are summarised in Tables 13-15 in Chapter 12. For the single exposure studies, only exposure levels below 0.8 MAC (human) are included in the tables.

10.1 Irritation and sensitisation

Isoflurane

No appropriate investigations of airway irritation were located.

Tissue irritation was investigated by injecting adult Lewis rats (n=6-24, mixed sex) intraperitoneally through the midline into the lower abdomen with isoflurane (0.5, 1.0 or 1.5 ml/kg). Necropsies two weeks later revealed fibrosis of surfaces of liver, spleen, omentum and diaphragm surfaces with rounding and fusion of liver

lobes, and, occasionally, adhesions of these organs (156). The results indicate that isoflurane is irritating at high dose levels.

Sevoflurane

Lewis rats (n=6-24, mixed sex) were injected intraperitoneally through the midline into the lower abdomen with 0.5-4 ml/kg sevoflurane, in 0.5 ml increments. At necropsy two weeks later, no visible lesions were detected (156).

No signs of airway irritation, such as coughing, were registered in six horses during determination of the MAC for sevoflurane. Sevoflurane was given through a face mask and the responses of the horses to painful stimuli were examined while increasing or decreasing the inspiratory sevoflurane concentration in 2 000 ppm steps from 26 000 ppm. In reality, the examined inspiratory concentrations varied between 21 000 and 28 000 ppm (4).

The results indicate that sevoflurane is not irritating even at high exposure levels.

Desflurane

No animal studies on irritation and sensitisation were identified.

10.2 Effects of single exposure

10.2.1 Lethality

Reported lethal concentrations for 50% of the exposed animals at single inhalation exposures (LC_{50}) of 3-4 hours duration are given in Table 10. Comparison of LC_{50} s for a 3-hour exposure period indicates that sevoflurane possesses approximately half the acute toxicity of isoflurane, comparable to the difference in MAC-values for these compounds (Table 4). No LC_{50} s were identified for desflurane.

Table 10. Lethal concentrations for 50% of the exposed animals at single inhalation exposure (LC_{50}).

Anaesthetic/ species	Exposure duration (hours)	LC ₅₀ (ppm)	Reference
Isoflurane			
Rat	0.5	125 200	(138)
Rat/mouse	1	58 000-83 000	(160)
Rat	3	15 300	(209)
Mouse	3	16 800	(209)
Sevoflurane			
Rat	3	28 800	(209)
Mouse	3	28 300	(209)
Desflurane	No	data available	

10.2.2 Central nervous system effects

Comparative studies

Amnesic potency of isoflurane, sevoflurane and desflurane were investigated in adult male Sprague Dawley rats. During exposure to either air or subanaesthetic concentrations of isoflurane (530, 1160, 2010, or 3020 ppm), sevoflurane (1050, 2 160, 3 080, or 4 110 ppm) or desflurane (4 400, 10 130, or 20 200 ppm), rats were trained in the inhibitory avoidance procedure (n=4-21). In a device with two compartments, the rat was placed into the bright compartment. After three minutes, a door was opened into the dark compartment. Rats instinctively prefer dark environments, but as the rat stepped into the darkness, a foot shock was delivered until the animal escaped back into the bright starting compartment. Learning was considered to have occurred when the animal avoided going back to the dark-shock compartment for more than 100 consecutive seconds. Memory was tested 24 hours later in the same device. Anaesthetic effects on pain thresholds were separately determined by assessment of tail shock pain sensitivity threshold. For isoflurane, the number of shocks to learning the 100-second criterion was increased at the two highest exposure levels, but this was not significant. Memory retention latency was significantly decreased, consistent with amnesia at 2 010 ppm, and even more so at 3 020 ppm isoflurane. The tail flinch threshold was significantly increased at 2 010 ppm, indicating an analgesic response. For sevoflurane, there was a significant increase in the trials to criteria at 3 080 ppm. Memory retention latency was numerically decreased at 2 160 ppm and significantly decreased at the two higher exposure levels. The flinch threshold for tail withdrawal increased significantly from 1 050 ppm. For desflurane, significant inhibition of task acquisition was observed at 10 130 ppm, increasing further at the highest exposure level. Retention latency was decreased already at the lowest exposure level, i.e. 4 400 ppm, and further decreases were observed at the two higher levels. An analgesic response was only significant at the highest concentration. Amnesic potency and oil:gas partition coefficients generally correlated well (6).

In the same device, it was investigated whether isoflurane, sevoflurane or desflurane might enhance aversive memory. Male Sprague Dawley rats (n=22) were exposed to air, 1 200 ppm isoflurane, 1 100 ppm sevoflurane, or 7 700 ppm desflurane during inhibitory avoidance training as described above, although the animals in this study were removed immediately after delivery of one shock in the dark compartment. Memory was assessed after 24 hours. It took significantly longer time for the animals to cross over into the dark side of the apparatus when they had been exposed to sevoflurane during training, whereas no effect of isoflurane and desflurane was observed. These data indicate that sevoflurane may enhance aversive memory formation in the rat (7).

Isoflurane

The analgesic potency of isoflurane was measured in male Sprague Dawley rats (n=6-9) by means of the latency to withdraw the hind paw when exposed to heat. After baseline measurements, isoflurane was delivered in a stepwise manner, each

step held at 30-40 minutes. At 1 145 ppm, isoflurane was hyperalgesic (anti-analgesic), as latency to remove the paw in response to heat was decreased compared to controls. At the higher exposure levels of 2 920 and 5 840 ppm, isoflurane was analgesic (255).

The effects of isoflurane on learning of the rabbit nictitating membrane responses were studied. Classical conditioning of the nictitating membrane responses was accomplished by presenting a 400-millisecond tone conditioned stimulus before the presentation of a 100-millisecond shock unconditioned stimulus over 6 daily training sessions. The percentages of conditioned responses were calculated for New Zealand albino rabbits treated with 0, 2 000, 4 000, or 8 000 ppm isoflurane (n=7-13, sex not specified) for 20 minutes. Isoflurane suppressed acquisition of the conditioned response dose-dependently. Animals in the low-exposure group learned the task slower than the controls, 4 000 ppm isoflurane allowed some learning, whereas 8 000 ppm isoflurane completely abolished the acquisition of the conditioned response (70).

Male ddN mice (n=15-20) were trained to escape an aversive electric foot shock as an unconditioned stimulus within 3 seconds after being exposed to light and a buzzer as a conditioned stimulus. Immediately after training, the animals were exposed to isoflurane for 2 hours. After a period of recovery, the animals were retested on the avoidance task (second session). Two experiments were performed. In the first experiment, isoflurane concentrations were 2 960, 6 020, and 12 040 ppm, and the intersession interval was 2 hours and 30 minutes (139). In the second experiment, the interval was 24 hours, and the exposure levels of isoflurane were 2 960 and 12 950 ppm (140). In both studies, performance was increased more during retest if the animals had been exposed to 2 960 ppm isoflurane immediately after the training session compared to the control condition with no exposure. Performance neither increased nor decreased at the higher exposure levels.

Male Sprague Dawley rats (n=8-16) were trained to fear tone by applying three (three-trial) or one (one-trial) tone-shock pairs while breathing 3 700, 5 700 or 7 500 ppm isoflurane for 30 minutes. Groups of rats were similarly trained to fear context while breathing isoflurane by applying shocks (without tones) in a distinctive environment. The next day, memory of the conditioned stimuli was determined by presenting the tone or context (without shock) and measuring the proportion of time each rat froze, i.e. appeared immobile. Isoflurane provided dose-dependent amnesia for classic fear conditioning with clear effects at exposure levels of 3 700 ppm and above (59).

Sevoflurane

Tight-seal whole-cell recordings were made from CA1 pyramidal cells in hippocampal slices prepared from adult male ddY mice (n=5-6). The effects of 0.05-0.07 and 0.5 mM sevoflurane (corresponding to 900-1 200 and 9 000 ppm, respectively) on the glutamatergic excitatory postsynaptic currents (EPSCs) were investigated. For the lowest dose level, also extracellular recordings of field

excitatory postsynaptic potential (fEPSP) and population spike (PS) were made, and long-term potentiation effects on the fEPSP slope and PS amplitude were analysed. Sevoflurane at 0.5 mM reversibly suppressed the amplitude of EPSCs with an increase in the paired-pulse facilitation ratio, whereas 0.05 mM sevoflurane reversibly increased the EPSC amplitudes without appreciable changes in the ratio. The 0.07 mM sevoflurane dose also showed facilitatory influences on long-term potentiation of PS amplitude but not on long-term potentiation of the fEPSP slope. The observations suggest that sevoflurane at low subanaesthetic concentrations postsynaptically enhances excitatory synaptic transmission, whereas sevoflurane at higher concentrations presynaptically inhibits excitatory synaptic transmission in the hippocampal CA1 region (187).

Desflurane

No studies regarding neurotoxicity in animals were found for desflurane besides the comparative studies described at the beginning of this section.

Conclusions

Several studies have investigated neurofunction after acute exposure to isoflurane at subanaesthetic levels. In rats, pain sensitivity during isoflurane exposure was unaffected at the lowest level tested, i.e. 530 ppm (no observed adverse effect level, NOAEL) (6), but at 1 145 isoflurane exerted antianalgesic effects. At higher exposure levels (at and above 2 920 ppm) isoflurane induced analgesia (255). Cognitive function has been studied at exposure levels ranging from 530 to 8 000 ppm. Learning and memory during avoidance training was unaffected by isoflurane at exposure levels up to 1 160 ppm in rats, whereas performance was impaired at 2 010 ppm (6). At 2 000 ppm, also classical conditioning of the nictitating membrane responses was affected in rabbits (70). Even higher exposure concentrations, have been associated with increased neurodegeneration in foetal guinea pigs and neonatal rats and mice (124, 125, 205), indicating that the developing nervous system may be sensitive to isoflurane exposure. The latter studies are described in Section 10.6.

Sevoflurane induced analgesia and increased memory of an aversive event in rats at the lowest exposure levels studied, i.e. 1 050 and 1 100 ppm, respectively (6, 7). At higher levels, impairment of cognitive function and increased indices of anxiety are apparent (Table 14). Thus, for sevoflurane, a NOAEL for neurofunction effects cannot be identified.

Neurotoxicity of desflurane has been the topic of interest in two studies with single exposure and one short-term study (Section 10.3), all in rats. Exposure levels ranging from 4 400 ppm to 20 200 ppm were associated with impaired neurofunction in tests of cognitive function and anxiety tests (6, 188). No effect on aversive memory was observed at 7 700 ppm, the only level tested for this endpoint (7). Thus, also for desflurane, a NOAEL cannot be identified for nervous system effects.

10.2.3 Nephrotoxicity

Isoflurane

The nephrotoxic potential of a 4-hour anaesthesia with 14 000 ppm isoflurane was investigated in obese and non-obese male Fischer 344 rats (n=7-9; one year of age). Weight-paired rats received either a regular or a high fat diet for 16 weeks and gained 20% respectively 45% in weight. Serum fluoride levels increased significantly to the same extent in both groups of rats 4 hours after anaesthesia compared to pre-anaesthetic levels. Whereas fluoride levels peaked at this time point in non-obese rats, levels continued to increase in obese rats until measured again 24 hours after termination of exposure. At 72 hours, plasma fluoride levels had returned to baseline values, but the urinary excretion rate was still slightly elevated. Urinary osmolality decreased slightly, but significantly, following anaesthesia in both groups, and creatinine and urea nitrogen clearance were decreased in obese rats 1 and 3 days after anaesthesia. Biomarkers of kidney function were measured 24 hours post anaesthesia. In non-obese rats, both aspartate and alanine aminotransferases were increased, but in obese rats only the latter increased (203).

No studies on subanaesthetic exposure levels were identified.

Sevoflurane and desflurane
No studies on nephrotoxicity were identified.

10.2.4 Cardiovascular effects

Comparative studies

Direct myocardial effects of isoflurane, sevoflurane and desflurane were studied on isolated human right atrial trabeculae obtained from patients undergoing coronary bypass surgery. At clinically relevant concentrations, the agents did not modify isometric relaxation (95).

Isoflurane

Fourteen anaesthetised mongrel dogs (sex not specified) received, in random order, 0, 2 500 or 5 000 ppm end-tidal isoflurane in 40% oxygen. Forty minutes of equilibration was allowed for each intervention before measurements of a range of cardiovascular and ventilatory parameters were performed. Gas exchange was assessed by blood gas analysis and by estimating ventilation and perfusion mismatch using the multiple inert gas elimination technique. After administration at each exposure level, dogs were ventilated without isoflurane for at least 30 minutes, while values returned to baseline. Cardiac output and systemic vascular resistance decreased at 5 000 ppm isoflurane but not at 2 500 ppm (195).

The effects of isoflurane on the cardiovascular system were investigated in New Zealand white male rabbits. Electrocardiogram, mean arterial pressure, and heart rate were obtained by telemetry in rabbits in the conscious, unsedated state and at the end of 30 minutes of isoflurane anaesthesia, at exposure levels of 0, 9 000, 18 000, and 27 000 ppm, administered in random order (n=10). Isoflurane increased the heart rate at all exposure levels and decreased systolic, diastolic, and

mean arterial blood pressure at the two highest exposures. No significant changes were observed for plasma norepinephrine and epinephrine levels. The analysis of spectral components of heart rate variability and baroreflex function indicated that isoflurane induced a marked reduction in the low- and high-frequency spectral power of heart rate variability independent of isoflurane concentrations, and reduced baroreflex sensitivity at all exposure levels. In vagotomised anaesthetised rabbits, heart rate and blood pressure values were not different from those obtained in intact anaesthetised animals at equal concentrations of isoflurane (161).

Sevoflurane and desflurane

No studies were found besides the comparative study described at the beginning of this section.

10.2.5 Hepatotoxicity

No studies at subanaesthetic exposure levels were identified.

10.2.6 Lung toxicity

Isoflurane

Lung clearance of the radionuclide technetium-99m hexamethyl propylene amine oxime (Tc-99m HMPAO) was studied in male New Zealand rabbits (n=6). receiving either 0 or 15 000-25 000 ppm isoflurane. Following a 10-minute stabilisation period, rabbits were administered the radionuclide intravenously and dynamic images were acquired for the following 10 minutes. The imaging protocol was repeated 3 days later, apart from the exposure to isoflurane. After each imaging session, lung biopsy was performed in two rabbits from each group. There was no significant difference between control and isoflurane groups with respect to radionuclide lung clearance. Pathological evaluation demonstrated minimal changes in isoflurane exposed animals compared to controls (90).

Sevoflurane

Sixteen pigs (mixed sex) were randomly selected to receive either thiopentone infusion or sevoflurane (n=8) at 4 000 ppm inspiratory concentration in air for 6 hours. Tissue samples from the lungs were obtained at the end of the experiment for histopathological light and electron microscopy. Pulmonary haemodynamics were comparable in both groups. Light microscopy showed no difference between the groups in the amount of alveolar macrophages, red blood cells, or oedema. Electron microscopy showed minor changes such as moderate local swelling of alveolar epithelium in both study groups, compared to naive controls. Alveolar type II cells were ultrastructurally unaltered in both study groups (228). Arterial blood samples were taken 1, 2, 4, and 6 hours after stabilisation of the exposure air concentration. At the end of the exposure period, bronchoalveolar lavage samples were collected. Compared to baseline controls, significant increases in bronchoalveolar lavage leukotriene C₄, thromboxane B₂, and nitrate levels were observed after sevoflurane anaesthesia. Also a significant decrease in total blood leukocyte count was observed (229).

Desflurane

No studies on lung toxicity were identified.

10.2.7 Other studies

Isoflurane

Anaesthetised (pentobarbital), ventilated Sprague Dawley rats (n=7) received either no treatment, lipopolysaccharide only (5 mg/kg, intravenous), or isoflurane (13 000 ppm, inhalation) 15 minutes after administration of lipopolysaccharide. After 4 hours of endotoxaemia, inhalation of isoflurane was found to have attenuated the release of tumour necrosis factor alpha (TNFα) and interleukin-1 beta (IL-1β) as compared to the lipopolysaccharide group, while interleukin-6 (IL-6) and interleukin-10 (IL-10) levels were not significantly altered. Nitrite release was significantly increased in the isoflurane group as compared to the lipopolysaccharide group. Thus, inhalation of isoflurane at anaesthetic dose levels decreased the response to inflammatory stimuli by attenuating the systemic release of proinflammatory cytokines (76).

The effects of air or 22 500 ppm isoflurane on cilia beat frequency were investigated in human nasal epithelial brushings from healthy adult and non-smoking patients (n=6). The epithelial brushings were obtained by passing a bronchoscopy brush over the inferior nasal turbinates. Cilia beat frequency was observed before and 1, 2, and 3 hours after initiation of exposure. No difference was observed at 1 hour, but cilia beat frequency of the samples exposed to isoflurane significantly decreased (by approximately 10%) at 2 and 3 hours, compared to exposure to air alone. The cilia beat frequency had returned to baseline values after 60 minutes of air washout after exposure (198). With the same experimental set-up, recovery after air washout was investigated after exposure to 22 500 ppm isoflurane for 1 hour. Cilia beat frequency had recovered completely after 60, but not 30 minutes (199).

Female New Zealand white rabbits (n=10) were exposed to 25 000 ppm isoflurane in oxygen for 30 minutes. Blood samples were obtained before anaesthetic induction, and at 1, 10, 30, 60, 120 minutes and 24, 48 and 72 hours after endotracheal intubation. Serum corticosterone and serotonin levels increased shortly after administration was initiated, but adenocorticotropic hormone concentrations were largely unaffected. Shortly after isoflurane administration, also serum glucose, aspartate aminotransferase, blood urea nitrogen, and creatinine levels increased. Values were normalised 24 hour later. Alanine aminotransferase and alkaline phosphatase were unaffected throughout the period of monitoring (83).

Sevoflurane

Adult male CBi mice were anaesthetised with 30 000 sevoflurane in oxygen for 40 minutes, and non-treated animals served as controls (n=12). Sevoflurane diminished the number of peripheral blood lymphocytes and splenic B-cell counts, enhancing CD4+ lymphocytes in the spleen. The *in vitro* functionality of macrophages and the mitogen-induced lymphoproliferative response were preserved, while the *in vivo* immune response to sheep red blood cells was enhanced in treated animals.

Microscopic studies revealed conserved architecture of the spleen, thymus, lymph node, liver and kidney, and there were no differences in serum parameters of hepatic and renal functions between treated and control groups (194).

Anaesthetised (pentobarbital), ventilated male Sprague Dawley rats (n=6) received either no treatment, lipopolysaccharide only (5 mg/kg, intravenous), or lipopolysaccharide and sevoflurane inhalation (20 000 ppm) initiated 15 minutes after induction of endotoxaemia. After 4 hours of endotoxaemia, the sevoflurane group showed significantly attenuated plasma levels of TNF α and IL-1 β as compared with the lipopolysaccharide only group. Nitrite release from alveolar macrophages was significantly suppressed by sevoflurane. Sevoflurane attenuated the inflammatory response during endotoxaemia *in vivo* (112).

Desflurane

Platelet-rich plasma was exposed to 10 000 ppm of desflurane or clean air and stimulated by platelet agonists adenosine diphosphate and collagen. Response was measured by Born aggregometry and percentage of CD62P (P-selectin)-positive cells. Aggregation in response to both stimulants was significantly reduced in platelets exposed to desflurane. CD62P expression before and after stimulation with receptor agonists was not significantly different in platelets exposed to desflurane as compared to platelets exposed to air. Thus, desflurane impaired platelet aggregation without affecting alpha-degranulation, indicating that the anaesthetic may impair platelet thromboxane receptor signalling (27).

The effects of exposure to 12 000 ppm desflurane for 6 hours on caspase activation, amyloid precursor protein processing and amyloid-ss protein generation were investigated in H4 human neuroglioma cells (H4 naive cells) as well as those overexpressing amyloid precursor protein (H4-APP cells). Desflurane alone did not affect either endpoint, but in combination with mild hypoxia (18% oxygen) it induced caspase-3 activation, altered amyloid precursor protein processing, and increased amyloid-ss protein generation in H4-APP cells (254).

Anaesthetised (pentobarbital), ventilated male Sprague Dawley rats (n=6) received either no treatment, lipopolysaccharide only (5 mg/kg, intravenous), or continuous inhalation of desflurane (60 000 ppm) just before and during endotoxaemia with lipopolysaccharide. After 4 hours of endotoxaemia, the desflurane group displayed significantly decreased release of the proinflammatory cytokines TNF α and IL-1 β in plasma and in bronchoalveolar lavage fluid as compared to the lipopolysaccharide only group. Release of IL-6 was unaffected. Within the lung, the nitric oxide release was notably increased in supernatants of cultured alveolar macrophages from the desflurane group compared to both the other groups. Thus, inhalation of desflurane at anaesthetic dose levels decreased the response to inflammatory stimuli by attenuating the systemic release of proinflammatory cytokines (29).

10.3 Effects of short-term exposure (up to 90 days)

Isoflurane

ICR mice, Sprague Dawley rats, and Hartley guinea pigs were exposed continuously for 35 days to 0, 150, 500, 1500 ppm isoflurane (n=11-31; mixed sex, equally divided between males and females). Animals were young and in an active phase of growth and were housed under controlled environmental conditions. Anaesthetic exposure took place in exposure chambers, and controls and exposed groups were treated identically, apart from the exposure. Five days prior to exposure, the animals were placed in the exposure chambers. Animals that failed to gain weight in this period were replaced. In the control groups, up to two guinea pigs and two mice failed to survive the 35 days of exposure. All rats survived. Body weights were recorded 7, 14, and 35 days after initiation of exposure. Small, but significant decreases in body weight gain were observed in mice at the two highest exposure levels at all time points. After 35 days of exposure, mice in all exposed groups had gained significantly less weight than controls. Weight gains were decreased to a similar extent in all three groups, i.e. no dependence on dose was observed. Body weight gains were also reduced in guinea pigs after 35 days of exposure at the highest exposure level. Organ weights generally varied with body weights and relative liver weights were unaffected by exposure. Blood was obtained from rats exposed from the middle exposure group; haematocrits, erythrocyte, leukocyte and differential counts were similar to controls. Livers from animals exposed to isoflurane manifested either no or small increases in lesions in the high-exposure group compared with controls (224). A lowest observed adverse effect level (LOAEL) of 150 ppm can be identified from this study although, as also commented by the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinshaft (56), there are some miscalculations of body weight gains, and only body weight gains and no absolute body weights are given.

Swiss Webster mice were exposed to compressed air or to 200, 1 000 or 5 000 ppm of isoflurane for 4 hours/day, 5 days/week for 9 weeks (n=13 each sex). Overall, there were no significant differences in body weights among exposure groups. Small decreases were present during weeks 1 through 3 for females and week 2 for males at the highest exposure level. At all times, differences remained within 10% of body weights in control animals. Following 9 weeks of exposure, organ weights, haematocrits, and serum aspartate aminotransferase levels were similar among exposure groups. Histological evaluation of organs revealed no anaesthetic-related organ toxicity. Levels of hepatic cytochromes, b5 and P450 were similar among exposure groups. Hepatic microsomal metabolism *in vitro* (defluorination) of three volatile halogenated ether anaesthetics (methoxyflurane, enflurane, and isoflurane) did not show any difference among the groups (202).

Groups of 16 male Sprague Dawley rats were subjected to either oxygen or 13 440 ppm isoflurane in oxygen for 2 hours every second day for 2 weeks, yielding a total of six 2-hour exposures. Twenty-four hours after the last exposure, the rats were autopsied. Specimens were taken from the brain, pituitary, lung,

heart, duodenum, pancreas, kidney, and liver. No tissue damage attributable to isoflurane exposure was found nor was weight gain affected (66).

Sevoflurane

Rats (sex not specified) received 0 or 3 000 ppm sevoflurane in oxygen, 4 hours/day for 30 days (n=10). The day after termination of exposure, behaviour was investigated. In the hole-board test, exploratory activity was significantly decreased in sevoflurane exposed animals compared to controls. In the elevated plus maze test, exposed animals spent significantly less time on the open arms and more time on the closed arms. Also learning and memory, assessed in the multiple T maze test, was significantly and adversely affected by sevoflurane, as control rats learned faster than exposed rats and made fewer wrong turns (188).

Cynomolgus monkeys (Macaca fascicularis) were assigned to a control group or three treatment groups (4 males and 4 females/group) and anaesthetised with sevoflurane at end-tidal concentrations of 0, 21 600, 32 000, or 40 100 ppm, 3 hours/day, 3 days/week for 8 weeks. Blood was obtained at baseline and 24 hours after the 3rd anaesthesia at weeks 1, 2, 4, 6, and 8 (the exposure protocol used prevented/minimised production and accumulation of FDVE). No cardiovascular or ventilatory support was used, even when indicated. Urine was collected continuously. The animals were killed 24 hours after the last exposure. Blood was assessed by routine haematologic examinations, measurements of serum enzymes, clinical chemistry, and serum electrolytes. Urine was evaluated microscopically and chemically. All animals went through complete post-mortem examinations, including histopathologic examination. Samples from liver and kidney were evaluated by electron microscopy. During exposure, marked hypoventilation was evident and end-tidal concentrations of carbon dioxide were elevated at the highest level. At the highest exposure level, three deaths occurred, and one control male died during the study period. Dose-related increases in serum aspartate and alanine aminotransferase, lactate dehydrogenase, and creatinine kinase were observed in the first week at all exposure levels. Levels stayed elevated for some weeks at the higher exposure levels. At the lowest exposure, levels returned to baseline by week 2. At termination of the study, all serum enzyme concentrations had returned to baseline. Erythrocyte counts were reduced at the two lowest exposure levels and white blood cell counts were lowered at the two highest exposure levels towards the end of the study period. Apart from reduced relative weight of the thymus in exposed monkeys, no gross pathologic, histopathologic, or ultrastructural differences were found with relationship to treatment in any group of monkeys (221).

Adult male mice were anaesthetised with 30 000 ppm sevoflurane in oxygen for 40 minutes once weekly for 3 weeks and untreated animals served as controls (n=6-12). Three days after the latest anaesthetic procedure, the absolute number of both leukocyte and lymphocyte counts were reduced in peripheral blood. Splenic cell composition, macrophage function, and the mitogen-induced lymphoprolipherative response were preserved. The *in vivo* humoral response to sheep red

blood cells was augmented when assessed on day 8 and 9 after the last anaesthetic procedure. Sevoflurane-treated animals showed no evidence of histological changes or alteration in hepatic or renal function (71).

Desflurane

Rats (sex not specified) received 0 or 6 000 ppm desflurane in oxygen, 4 hours/ day for 30 days (n=10). The day after termination of exposure, behaviour was investigated. In the hole-board test, exploratory activity was significantly decreased in exposed compared to controls. In the elevated plus maze test, exposed animals spent significantly less time on the open arms and more time on the closed arms. Also learning and memory, assessed in the multiple T maze test, was affected adversely by desflurane, as control rats learned faster than exposed rats and made fewer wrong turns (188).

Conclusion

Body weight was unaffected by exposure to even high levels of isoflurane, when exposure was limited to shorter periods of time during the week. At continuous exposure, body weight gain decreased in mice from the lowest dose level tested, i.e. 150 ppm, and in guinea pigs from 1 500 ppm. No significant histopathological effects were observed in any study at any dose level tested.

Rats exposed to sevoflurane (3 000 ppm) or desflurane (6 000 ppm), 4 hours/day for 30 days, displayed decreased activity and anxiogenic behaviour in the elevated plus maze test and learning and memory was impaired, the day after termination of exposure.

10.4 Mutagenicity and genotoxicity

Table 11 gives an overview of *in vitro* and animal studies investigating the mutagenicity and genotoxicity of isoflurane, sevoflurane, and desflurane.

Isoflurane

Isoflurane (100-300 000 ppm) was tested for mutagenic activity in *Salmonella typhimurium* strains (TA1535 and TA100) in the presence or absence of liver homogenates prepared from rats treated with the enzyme inducer Aroclor 1254. The investigators also collected urine samples from patients 24 hours before and 24 hours after anaesthesia with isoflurane. The samples were tested in the presence and absence of metabolic activation and β -glucuronidase. The latter was added to hydrolyse glucuronides, thereby freeing possibly mutagenic, conjugated metabolites. Neither isoflurane nor urine from patients anaesthetised with isoflurane was mutagenic (20). No information was provided on the duration of anaesthesia with isoflurane or the anaesthetic doses administered to the patients.

Isoflurane (11 600, 50 000, 116 000 ppm) was not mutagenic in the Ames assay with *Salmonella typhimurium* strains (TA98 and TA100) in the presence or absence of liver homogenate (236).

The mutagenic effect of isoflurane was investigated using the sex-linked recessive lethal assay in *Drosophila melanogaster*. Male wild-type flies were exposed to vapour concentrations of 10 000 or 20 000 ppm for 1 hour. Following treatment, male flies were mated with untreated virgin females of the Basc strain and the rate of sex-linked recessive lethals was determined in the F2 generation. Isoflurane was not found to be mutagenic at the tested doses (144).

The same test was used to study the mutagenic effect of isoflurane in combination with nitrous oxide. Male wild-type flies were exposed to 20 000 ppm isoflurane in combination with 75% nitrous oxide for 1 hour and mated with untreated Basc females. When the rate of lethal mutations was assessed in the F2 generation, isoflurane was not mutagenic in the presence of nitrous oxide (22).

An *in vitro* sister chromatid exchange (SCE) assay was carried out in Chinese hamster ovary cells after exposure to 11 300 and 113 000 ppm isoflurane for 1 hour. Isoflurane did not increase the number of SCEs, neither in the absence nor in the presence of a metabolic activating system (241).

Chinese hamster lung cells were exposed *in vitro* to varying doses of isoflurane from 5 000 to 40 000 ppm mixed with oxygen, 5% carbon dioxide, and nitrogen for 1 hour. Isoflurane did not increase the number of SCEs compared to the controls exposed to room air and 5% carbon dioxide (233).

Human lymphocytes were isolated from 8 male volunteers and exposed to different concentrations of isoflurane (0, 0.3, 0.6 and 1.2 mM) for 72 hours. Isoflurane exposure increased the number of SCEs compared to the control at all concentrations. The effect increased with dose (110).

Human lymphocytes were exposed *in vitro* to isoflurane (0.1, 1, 10 mM in 1% dimethyl sulphoxide) for 10 or 30 minutes. DNA strand breaks as well as alkalilabile sites were measured as total comet length (i.e. increase in DNA migration). Isoflurane increased DNA migration in a dose-dependent manner (significantly different from controls starting at 1 mM isoflurane). Lymphocytes exposed to isoflurane at 1 mM repaired completely within 60 minutes (123).

DNA damage was evaluated by the comet assay in lymphocytes, spleen, bone marrow, brain, liver, and lung of male rats (n=50) exposed for 30 or 60 minutes to a 10 000 ppm isoflurane atmosphere with or without alcohol administration (administrated by gastric intubation at 4 g/kg body weight as a 50% solution). DNA damage in lymphocytes, bone marrow, and all the investigated organ tissues of rats exposed to isoflurane were found to increase time-dependently. Isoflurane administered in combination with alcohol led to additional DNA damage (137).

Human lymphocytes were isolated and exposed to isoflurane (1 or 10 mM) at 4 °C or 37 °C for 10 or 30 minutes. Isoflurane exposure (10 mM) at 4 °C increased the number of DNA strand breaks significantly compared to the control. Exposure to isoflurane at 37 °C induced DNA damage to a lesser extent than at 4 °C. Visual inspection of the graphs indicated that the effect was not time-dependent (227).

Isoflurane was tested for its ability to induce micronuclei formation in the rat kidney. Twenty-four hours after removal of the left kidney, the male rats were treated with folic acid to increase the proliferative activity of kidney cells induced

by nephrectomy. Two days after folic acid administration, the rats were exposed to a single peroral dose of isoflurane (4 mmol/kg). A significant increase in the frequency of micronucleated cells was detected in rats 2 days after the exposure to isoflurane (206).

Sevoflurane

Sevoflurane was tested for mutagenic activity with *Salmonella typhimurium* (TA1535 and TA100). In one experiment, bacteria were exposed for 8 hours to vapour containing 1 000-300 000 ppm sevoflurane. In another experiment, the bacteria were exposed to 1, 10 or 30 μ l liquid sevoflurane of unknown concentration. The tests were run in both in the absence and presence of metabolic activation system prepared from the liver of enzyme-induced rats. Sevoflurane was not mutagenic in either of the experiments (21).

Isolated human lymphocytes were exposed to sevoflurane (1 or 10 mM) at 4 °C or 37 °C for 10 or 30 minutes. Sevoflurane did not increase the number of DNA strand breaks under any of the exposure conditions (227).

Sevoflurane was tested for its ability to induce micronuclei formation in the rat kidney. Twenty-four hours after the removal of the left kidney, the rats were treated with folic acid to increase the proliferative activity of kidney cells induced by nephrectomy. Two days after folic acid administration, the rats were exposed to a single peroral dose of sevoflurane (4 mmol/kg). A significant increase in the frequency of micronucleated cells was detected 2 days after exposure (206).

Desflurane

The only study identified on genotoxic effects of desflurane demonstrated an increase in DNA strand breaks in human lymphocytes exposed to desflurane *in vitro* (0.1, 1 and 10 mM) after 5, 10, 30 and 60 minutes compared to controls. The greatest damage was seen after the 5-minute exposure, probably due to DNA repair occurring after the longer exposures (129). It was not specified whether the increase in DNA strand breaks occurred at all doses.

Summary and conclusion

No mutagenic effect of isoflurane has been found in the Ames test (20, 236) or in *Drosophila melanogaster* (22, 144). No increases in SCEs were observed in Chinese hamster ovary and Chinese hamster lung cell exposed to isoflurane (233, 241). However, increased frequencies of SCEs (110) and DNA strand breaks (123, 227) were observed in human lymphocytes exposed to isoflurane *in vitro*. In rats, increases in DNA strand breaks in blood cells and tissues (137) and in micronucleus formation in the kidney (206) were observed.

No mutagenic effects of sevoflurane were observed neither in the Ames test (21), nor with respect to DNA strand breaks in human lymphocytes exposed *in vitro* (227). In contrast, the number of micronucleated cells was increased in rat kidneys following exposure *in vivo* (206).

Table 11. Genotoxicity tests with isoflurane, sevoflurane and desflurane.

Anaesthetic/ Test system	Test concentrations	Comment/Effect	Reference
Isoflurane			
Human lymphocytes exposed <i>in vitro</i> 72 h	0.3, 0.6, 1.2 mM	Dose-dependent increase in SCEs at all concentrations.	(110)
Comet assay, human lymphocytes exposed in vitro 10 or 30 min	0.1, 1, 10 mM in 1% DMSO	Dose-dependent increase in DNA strand breaks at 1 and 10 mM after both 10 and 30 min of exposure.	(123)
Comet assay, human lymphocytes exposed <i>in vitro</i> 10 or 30 min	1, 10 mM	Increase in DNA strand breaks. The effect was not time-dependent.	(227)
Comet assay, rats exposed by inhalation 30 or 60 min	10 000 ppm	Time-dependent increase in DNA strand breaks in lymphocytes, bone marrow, spleen, brain, liver and lung.	(137)
Rats, single-exposed orally	4 mmol/kg	Increase in the frequency of micro- nucleated cells in the kidney.	(206)
Chinese hamster ovary cells exposed <i>in vitro</i> 1 h	11 300, 113 000 ppm	No effect on SCEs.	(241)
Chinese hamster lung cells exposed <i>in vitro</i> 1 h	5 000, 10 000, 20 000, 40 000 ppm	No effect on SCEs.	(233)
Sex-linked recessive lethal assay, <i>Drosophila</i> melanogaster	10 000, 20 000 ppm	No effect on the frequency of lethal mutations.	(144)
Sex-linked recessive lethal assay, <i>Drosophila</i> melanogaster	20 000 ppm	No effect on the frequency of lethal mutations. Co-exposure to 75% N ₂ O.	(22)
Ames test, <i>Salmonella</i> typhimurium strains (TA1535 and TA100)	100-300 000 ppm	No effect on gene mutation in presence or absence of metabolic activation.	(20)
Ames test, <i>Salmonella</i> typhimurium strains (TA100 and TA98)	11 600, 50 000, 116 000 ppm	No effect on gene mutation in presence or absence of metabolic activation.	(236)
Sevoflurane			
Comet assay, human lymphocytes exposed in vitro 10 or 30 min	1, 10 mM	No effect on DNA strand breaks.	(227)
Rats, single-exposed orally	4 mmol/kg	Increase in the frequency of micro- nucleated cells in the kidney.	(206)
Ames test, <i>Salmonella</i> typhimurium strains (TA1535 and TA100)	1 000-300 000 ppm	No effect on gene mutation in presence or absence of metabolic activation.	(21)
Desflurane			
Comet assay, human lymphocytes exposed <i>in vitro</i> 5, 10, 30 or 60 min	0.1, 1, 10 mM in 1% DMSO	Dose-dependent increase in DNA strand breaks. Greatest damage after the 5-min exposure.	(129)
D1400 11 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	N. O		

 $\overline{\text{DMSO:}}$ dimethyl sulphoxide, $N_2O\text{:}$ nitrous oxide, SCE: sister chromatid exchange.

Only one study of the genotoxic effects of desflurane has been identified. The study showed an increased frequency of DNA strand breaks in human lymphocytes exposed *in vitro* (129).

In conclusion, recent studies on human lymphocytes exposed *in vitro* and rats exposed *in vivo* suggest that isoflurane possesses genotoxic potential. Due to the limited number of studies, no conclusion on the genotoxicity of sevoflurane and desflurane can be made.

10.5 Effects of long-term exposure and carcinogenicity

10.5.1 Carcinogenicity

Isoflurane

The carcinogenic potential of isoflurane has been investigated in three animal studies.

Mice (mixed sex) were exposed to either air (n=181), 1 000 ppm isoflurane ($n \le 167$), or 4 000 ppm isoflurane (n = 165), for 4 hours/day, 5 days/week. After 78 weeks of exposure, the animals were left untreated for 3 weeks and then killed. There were no statistical differences among the groups regarding the number of mice with a particular tumour at a specific site, the ratio of benign to malignant tumours, or the time to tumour appearance. However, body weights were decreased in mice exposed to isoflurane at both exposure levels, 1-5% and 5-8%, respectively (no statistical analysis of body weights was provided) (23).

In another study, mice (a total of about 700 animals, mixed sex) were exposed for 2-hour periods to 375, 1500 or 6 000 ppm isoflurane or air during pregnancy days 11, 13, 15, and 17. On the 5th day after delivery, exposure of the pups was resumed (3 times weekly) for a total of 24 exposures after delivery, altogether 8 weeks. There was no increase in the number of neoplastic lesions in isoflurane exposed offspring compared to control mice at 9 and 15 months after delivery (65).

The number of neoplasms in mice (mixed sex) exposed to isoflurane during foetal life and after birth was investigated by Corbett (53). Pregnant mice were exposed to either 1 000 ppm isoflurane on gestation days 12, 14, and 16 or to 5 000 ppm isoflurane on gestation days 12, 14, 16, and 18 (n=20). The offspring from both groups were further exposed to 1 000 ppm isoflurane from postnatal day 5 to 30. Each exposure period lasted 2 hours. A control group of pregnant mice and their offspring were exposed to room air. The number of tumours was evaluated in the offspring at ages 3, 6, and 9 months. An increased number (not significant) of lung adenomas was found in the isoflurane-exposed offspring compared to controls. The offspring was examined for hepatic neoplasms at the age of 15 months. Male offspring from the low-exposure and high-exposure groups of pregnant mice had 17% (5/30) and 27% (10/37) hepatic neoplasms, respectively. The number of hepatic neoplasms in the treated mice was significantly greater than in controls (53). In a later paper with Corbett as a coauthor (65), it was pointed out that the Corbett study (53) is problematic for several reasons: uncertainty of exposure conditions for control mice, risk of

contamination of food and lack of blinding of the pathological samples to the evaluator. The many uncertainties of the above study make it difficult to conclude as to the potential carcinogenicity of isoflurane based on this study.

In summary, one study showed no carcinogenic effects of isoflurane after about 1.5 years of exposure to 1 000 and 4 000 ppm of isoflurane (4 hours/day, 5 days/week). Further, there was no evidence of carcinogenicity in 9 and 15 months old mice exposed to isoflurane prenatally as well as after delivery. In a third paper, increased numbers of mice with adenomas in the liver were observed. However, that study was not properly designed and there was a lack of experimental detail.

Sevoflurane and desflurane

No reports on carcinogenicity were identified.

10.5.2 Other effects of long-term exposure

The hepatic and renal effects of chronic inhalation of isoflurane were studied in rats (191). Male Fischer 344 rats were continuously exposed to 20 ppm isoflurane or air for 30 weeks (n=12). Urinary fluoride excretion was increased during exposure to isoflurane. Chronic isoflurane exposure did neither lead to hepatocellular necrosis nor to changes in serum alanine aminotransferase activity, liver size, hepatic microsomal cytochrome P450 content, or hepatic fat content. No evidence of toxic damage to the renal tubules was observed.

10.6 Reproductive and developmental studies

Isoflurane: Fertility and preimplantation development

The effects of non-toxic doses of isoflurane on fertility and development were examined in *Drosophila melanogaster*. Male and female fruit flies were exposed to isoflurane at 0, 5 000, 10 000, 20 000, 40 000, 50 000, or 70 000 ppm. Exposed males were mated with untreated females and exposed females were mated with untreated males. Isoflurane exposure exerted no effect on fertility, as there were no significant differences of brood or total numbers of male and female offspring among the different treatment groups (143).

The epididymal spermatozoa of (C57B1/C3H)F1 mice were examined for morphologic abnormalities following exposure to air, 1 000, or 10 000 ppm isoflurane for 4 hours/day on 5 consecutive days (n=5). Examination 28 days after initiation of exposure revealed no significant increases in the percentages of abnormal spermatozoa in isoflurane exposed compared to controls (154). As the spermatogenic cycle in mice takes 56 days and male mice began exposure only 33 days before investigation of epididymal spermatozoa, effects on the earlier stages of spermatogenesis would not have been detected in this study.

The effects on fertility and reproductive wastage were evaluated in Swiss Webster mice after exposure to isoflurane. Untreated female mice were mated with males exposed to air, 1 000 or 4 000 ppm (n=15-24) isoflurane, 4 hours/day for 6 weeks before mating. In a second experiment, male (n=55) and female mice (n=110) were distributed to three groups exposed to air, 1 000, or 4 000 ppm iso-

flurane, 4 hours/day for 2 weeks before mating and during mating and pregnancy. Body weights and male fertility were unaffected by exposures. When uterine examinations were performed on day 18 of gestation, no significant effects on pregnancy rate or number of implantations were observed in either experiment. The mice exposed to 4 000 ppm isoflurane appeared lightly anaesthetised (166). Effects on the earliest stages of spermatogenesis would not have been detected, as male mice were exposed to isoflurane for only 42 days before mating.

Rabbits were exposed to 13 000 ppm isoflurane for 4 hours/day for 5 consecutive days (n=7-8). Semen was collected on days 12, 19, 26, 33, and 41 after exposure, i.e. analysis was performed throughout a seminiferous tubule cycle. Following the last semen collection, testicular biopsies were stained and examined by light microscopy. The spermatogenic epithelium was classified as: normal, hypospermatogenic, maturation arrest or total or partial atrophy. In exposed animals, sperm concentration was significantly reduced by approximately two thirds on assessment days 26, 33, and 41 compared to preanaesthetic values. Sperm cell motility decreased somewhat during the period, from 36% to 75% immotile cells, and was significantly different from the pre-exposure value on day 41. Histologically, varying degrees of injury to spermatogenic cells were observed in exposed animals when assessed at day 41, compared to controls. Sertoli and Leydig cells appeared normal (45). The reported observations (described in detail below, see sevoflurane heading) should be interpreted in the light of the variations observed also in control animals and the lack of proper data presentation. For example, not only exposed but also control animals presented with a depressive trend with respect to sperm concentration. Thus, the adverse effects cannot be entirely attributed to the isoflurane exposure.

The effects of clinical concentrations of isoflurane on *in vitro* fertilisation were evaluated in a mouse model. Mouse oocytes were exposed to either air, mixtures of oxygen + nitrous oxide, or oxygen + nitrous oxide + 5 000 ppm isoflurane just prior to insemination. After insemination, development of the zygotes was assessed. The fertilisation (2-cell) rate and early embryonic growth rate (i.e. 4-cell and morula rates) were similar in the three groups (155).

Preimplantation mouse embryos were exposed to isoflurane to investigate effects on embryo development. Two-cell embryos were exposed for 30 minutes *in vitro* to 15 000, 30 000 or 50 000 ppm isoflurane, 5-6 hours, 3-4 hours, or 0-1 hour before the onset of their first cleavage (n=31-51). Also the effects of 50 000 ppm isoflurane on 4-cell embryos exposed about 2 hours after the first cleavage and on morula stage embryos were examined. When 2-cell embryos were exposed for 3-4 hours or 0-1 hour before the expected onset of cleavage, 30 000 and 50 000 ppm isoflurane inhibited development to the blastocyst stage. The development of embryos exposed to isoflurane at the 4-cell or morula stage was unaffected (235). In another study, 2-cell mouse embryos were exposed to 15 000 ppm isoflurane *in vitro*. Isoflurane exposure reduced the number of mouse embryos developing into the blastocyst stage (47).

The effects of sera from patients given various anaesthetics were investigated on *in vitro* mouse preimplantation embryo development. Patients electing different operative procedures were anaesthetised with nitrous oxide combined with either isoflurane, fentanyl or morphine (n=8). When sera collected one hour after anaesthetic induction was added to 2-cell mouse embryos, the number of 2-cell embryos that developed into the blastocyst stage was significantly reduced in the isoflurane group as compared to that of preanaesthesia sera. No detrimental effects were revealed from sera of patients given nitrous oxide in combination with fentanyl or morphine. At least 15 embryos were cultured for each serum sample (n=8) (164).

Isoflurane: Developmental toxicity

The carcinogenic effect of exposure to isoflurane prenatally was investigated by Eger *et al* (65). No evidence for transplacental carcinogenesis was found in 9-and 15-month old mice exposed to isoflurane prenatally as well as after delivery (described in Section 10.5).

Eggs from *Drosophila melanogaster* were exposed continuously to 1 000 or 2 000 ppm of isoflurane during development. A dose-dependent increase in the duration of metamorphosis and a decrease in the number of flies were seen. No morphological abnormalities were observed (145).

Developmental toxicity was examined in Swiss Webster mice exposed to 60, 600, or 6 000 ppm isoflurane, 4 hours/day on gestation days 6-15 (n=23-27). Uterine contents were examined for external, internal and skeletal abnormalities on day 18 of pregnancy. No adverse effects on litter size and sex ratio were demonstrated following exposure of dams to isoflurane at any exposure level. However, exposure to 6 000 ppm isoflurane resulted in significantly decreased foetal weight, decreased skeletal ossification, and increased incidences of minor hydronephrosis, increased renal pelvic cavitation, and cleft palate. At this exposure level, dams were lightly anaesthetised and maternal weight gain was decreased by approximately 10% (167). Approximately half of the decrease in maternal weight gain was due to significantly lower foetal weight combined with fewer offspring per dam. Reduced ossification, minor hydronephrosis, and increased renal pelvic cavitation may be indicative of retarded foetal maturation, and the incidence of cleft palate generally increases when pregnant mice are stressed during gestation.

Both male (n=54) and female Swiss Webster mice (n=110) were exposed to air, 1 000, or 4 000 ppm isoflurane 4 hours/day for 2 weeks before mating and during mating and pregnancy. When uterine examinations were performed on day 18 of gestation, the number of implantations, resorptions, live foetuses, viability, foetal weight, and sex ratio showed no differences between exposed and control groups. One third of the pregnant dams were allowed to deliver and rear their offspring until postnatal day 28. Birth weights and survival of exposed offspring did not depart significantly from controls. No maternal toxicity was observed but at the highest concentration light anaesthesia was observed (166).

The reproductive and teratogenic effects of isoflurane were studied in pregnant Sprague Dawley rats. Rats were exposed to either air or 3 500 ppm isoflurane for 24 hours on day 8 of pregnancy (n=30-40). Exposure did not affect the number of implantations, resorptions, live foetuses, sex ratio, or mean foetal body weight. No increases in visceral or skeletal abnormalities were found. Exposed dams were slightly sedated during exposure and their body weights were significantly lower on days 12, 14, and 16 of pregnancy compared to controls (78).

The neurotoxic effects of anaesthesia were studied in Hartley guinea pigs in which gestation lasts 59-72 days and brain development is mostly a prenatal phenomenon. Pregnant guinea pigs were exposed for 4 hours to 0 or 5 500 ppm isoflurane during three different gestational periods: gestation days 20-25, 35-40, or more than 50 days. Both control and isoflurane exposed guinea pigs were intubated under fentanyl anaesthesia, and in controls, anaesthesia was maintained with fentanyl. Therefore a "true" control group was added, which did not undergo treatment at all. During exposure, maternal homeostasis was maintained within control values. Two hours after cessation of exposure, several relevant regions in foetal brains were immunochemically stained for caspase-3 as a proxy for late apoptosis. There were no significant differences in staining between the fentanyltreated controls and the true controls, although the level of caspase-3 positive neurons was somewhat lower in true controls. In foetuses from animals treated with isoflurane on gestation days 35-40, the number of caspase-3 positive neurons was increased 3-6 fold compared to true controls in several brain regions (205). The outcome of statistical comparisons with fentanyl-treated controls was not provided. Only total numbers of pregnant animals in each stage were stated, not numbers of pregnant animals in each exposure group. Furthermore, all offspring from all mothers were assessed, which increases the risk for litter effects.

Pregnant Sprague Dawley rats were exposed 6 hours/day on gestation days 8-10, 11-13, or 14-16 to 10 500 ppm isoflurane or air (n=21-50). The dams were lightly anaesthetised and their weight gains were significantly reduced compared to controls. At laparotomy on gestation day 21, foetal weights were reduced in offspring of rats exposed to isoflurane on gestation days 8-10 and 14-16. Otherwise no reproductive indices, including malformation rate, were altered in any of the exposed groups (168).

Pregnant Sprague Dawley rats were anaesthetised with 13 000 ppm isoflurane or carrier gas (30% oxygen, balanced with nitrogen) for 6 hours at gestational day 21. A pilot study (n=4) showed that at this exposure level the dams breathed spontaneously and no significant changes were observed for arterial blood gas and mean arterial blood pressure as compared to the controls. Some dams underwent laparotomy 2 or 18 hours after termination of exposure (n=5-6), other dams delivered their offspring naturally (n=7-8). In the latter offspring, lactational weight gain was similar in control and exposed offspring. In all groups of offspring, apoptosis was quantified in the hippocampus and cortex. Spontaneous apoptosis was significantly decreased 2 hours after isoflurane exposure in the hippocampal CA1 region and in the retrosplenial cortex, observed as an 80-87%

decrease in the density of caspase-3 and TUNEL (terminal deoxynucleotidyl transferase biotin-dUTP nick end labelling) positive cells. No differences were evident 18 hours after treatment or at postnatal day 5. When the naturally delivered pups were examined in the Morris water maze at ages 5 and 17 weeks, the only observed difference was a significant increase in the percentage of time spent in the probe quadrant for isoflurane exposed compared to control juvenile offspring (157). The latter finding is usually interpreted as a sign of increased cognitive performance.

Ten-week-old pregnant Jcl:ICR mice were exposed to 0 or 15 000-20 000 ppm isoflurane for 8 hours on day 7 of gestation (data were analysed with the pups (n=66-72) rather than the litter (n=4-5) as the statistical unit, thereby introducing the risk for litter effects). On gestation day 18, foetal weight and the number of ossified sacrococcygeal vertebrae were significantly reduced in exposed offspring compared to controls (96).

Pregnant albino rats were exposed to 17 000 ppm isoflurane on gestation days 1-5, 6-10, 11-15, or 15-20 for 1 hour/day (n=11-19; n was not stated for the late exposure group) to determine effects on development. Eleven control dams and 10 dams exposed on gestation days 1-5 were sacrificed on day 14 of gestation. The remaining dams were sacrificed on day 20 of gestation, apart from the dams exposed during late pregnancy that were allowed to deliver and carry their litters through weaning. Maternal weight gain was reduced in the late exposure group. Otherwise dams were unaffected by exposure, but for signs of sedation. Offspring from the earliest treatment group exhibited somewhat depressed body weights, and dams in the late exposure group delivered and weaned fewer pups than the controls. Otherwise, progeny body weight, gestational parameters, foetal viability, survival, and malformation rate were similar to the control values (132).

Pregnant New Zealand rabbits were exposed on gestation days 6-9, 10-14, and 15-18 to 23 000 ppm isoflurane for 1 hour/day (n=15/group). All animals were sacrificed on gestation day 29. Maternal food consumption and weight gain were similar in all groups. No adverse reproductive effects were observed, and no evidence of teratogenic activity was obtained (132).

Isoflurane: Juvenile studies

Isoflurane was administered to young Sprague Dawley rats at 7 500, 10 000 or 15 000 ppm for 6 hours at the age of 1, 3, 7, 10, or 14 days (n=4 - 10). Control offspring were exposed to air. Young rats went through perfusion fixation 18 hours after anaesthesia and brain slices were stained with silver to assess apoptotic neurodegeneration. Isoflurane treated animals exhibited dose-dependent neurodegeneration in the laterodorsal and anteroventral thalamic nuclei at postnatal days 1 and 3, significantly greater than in the corresponding controls at the highest exposure level. The involvement of the intrinsic apoptotic pathway was investigated by measuring the cytosolic levels of anti-apoptotic protein (bcl-x_L) and cytochrome c in brain extracts from the cortex and the anterior thalamus in 7- and 14-day old pups. In the same tissues, the involvement of the extrinsic apoptotic pathway was

investigated by measuring the expression of Fas (a member of the TNFα superfamily). Values in exposed pups did not differ from those of control pups (249). Another study used a similar exposure protocol, but limited the age at exposure to 7 days post partum. After anaesthesia, some of the young rats went through perfusion fixation and 50 µm brain sections were stained with silver or processed to reveal caspase-3. In control animals, both silver and caspase-3 staining revealed a sparsely scattered pattern of baseline physiological cell death. Isoflurane treated animals exhibited dose-dependent neurodegeneration. The most vulnerable brain regions were the laterodorsal and anteroventral thalamic nuclei, where even the lowest concentration caused a significant increase in neuronal degeneration (16- and 9-fold, respectively). The parietal cortex was also affected in an apparently dose-dependent manner, although the damage was significantly greater than in controls only at the highest exposure level. Long-term electrophysiological function was examined in hippocampal slices from pups exposed at postnatal day 7, prepared at postnatal days 29-33. Baseline excitatory postsynaptic potentials in isoflurane treated pups did not differ from controls. Long-term potentiation was less robust in treated animals, but this difference did not show significant when compared to controls (124).

Infant mice were exposed to 7 500, 15 000, or 20 000 ppm isoflurane for 4, 2, or 1 hours, respectively. Group sizes ranged from 6 to 16 pups. At each condition, control and experimental pups were taken from the same litters, but probably only from one or two dams. The number of neuronal profiles undergoing apoptosis in the brains was evaluated quantitatively 5 hours after initiation of exposure by activated caspase-3 immunostaining. Blood glucose values were determined under the same conditions. Isoflurane was associated with significant increases of 178-477% in neuroapoptosis in the caudate putamen, compared with the control condition. Blood glucose determinations indicated that hypoglycaemia was not a potential cause of the brain damage (125).

These studies were partly replicated *in vitro*. Organotypic hippocampal slices were prepared from rat pups on postnatal days 4, 7, and 14 and cultured 7 days *in vitro*. The slices were exposed to 15 000 ppm isoflurane in fresh gas (21% oxygen, 5% carbon dioxide, 69% nitrogen) or fresh gas only for 1, 3, or 5 hours. Hippocampal CA1, CA3, and dentate gyrus neuronal survival were assessed 3 days later ($n \ge 12$ slices/condition and brain structure). Isoflurane significantly increased cell death in slices exposed to isoflurane for 5 hours. No significant effect was evident after 1 or 3 hours of exposure (244).

Newborn Sprague Dawley rats were removed from their mother 2-4 hours after birth. The pups were placed on a heated pad and were administered either normobaric oxygen/carbon dioxide for 10 minutes or 20 000 ppm isoflurane for 3 minutes followed by 10 000 ppm isoflurane for 7 minutes, in normobaric oxygen/carbon dioxide (group size not indicated). Neonatal anaesthesia did not affect body temperature and all animals fed at least once within 4 hours of being returned to their mothers. There was no effect of isoflurane on body weights at any time point postexposure. When reflex development was investigated three

times a week from postnatal day 2 to 15, isoflurane exposed offspring performed significantly slower in surface righting, and were able to hang onto the wood bar with their forepaws for significantly shorter times than control offspring; performance in negative geotaxis and cliff aversion was similar in the two groups. On postnatal day 25, isoflurane offspring displayed significantly more foot slips while traversing a balance beam during 5 out of 6 trials. Learning in both the Morris water maze (postnatal days 45-46) and the radial arm maze (postnatal days 58-72) was impaired in isoflurane exposed compared to control offspring. When the study was terminated at postnatal day 80, hippocampal volume and neuron number were decreased by approximately 20% in exposed offspring compared to controls (208). It should be mentioned, that none of the juvenile studies describes the allocation of pups from different dams to the different exposure groups, why litter effects cannot be excluded.

Isoflurane: Myometrial contraction

The effects of 6 000, 12 000 and 18 000 ppm isoflurane on isolated human uterine muscle were evaluated. Specimens were obtained from 15 non-gravid and 4 gravid uteri removed at elective operations (n=6-7 strips per dose level). Each muscle strip was placed in a freshly prepared bath solution and was attached to an isometric force transducer. After 40-60 minutes of spontaneous contractions, the anaesthetic was added to the muscle-bath system. Direct measurements of isoflurane content in the bath solution showed that equilibration of the water with isoflurane vapour was essentially complete within 3-4 minutes. After exposure for at least 30 minutes, the anaesthetic was discontinued and a control pattern comparable to the initial control pattern reappeared. Myometrial response was evaluated by measuring the mean resting tension, developed tension, and frequency of contractions, with contractility defined as the area between the resting and developed tensions per unit time. Gravid and non-gravid muscle strips showed similar, and progressive depression of contractility with increasing dose level, significantly different from control values at the lowest and the highest dose level (post hoc analysis corrected for multiple comparisons). The mean frequency of contractions decreased with increasing dose, but was only significantly different from controls at the lowest dose level. Significant reductions in developed tension occurred at the highest dose level (175).

The effect was also investigated in myometrial strips from 11 non-gravid women undergoing elective abdominal hysterectomy (age range 29-57, mean 39 years). Following 45 to 60 minutes of equilibration and spontaneous uterine activity, 22 strips were exposed to 5 000 ppm isoflurane. Eight strips were unexposed and served as controls. Frequency of contractions and uterine activity decreased significantly and the mean interval between contractions increased (41).

Uterine specimens were obtained at the time of operation during hysterectomy and caesarean section from premenopausal women aged 18-54 years. Non-gravid uterine strips began to contract spontaneously, whereas gravid strips were initially stimulated by adding oxytocin. After 30-60 minutes, isoflurane was administered

for 30 minutes and then discontinued for at least 30 minutes until a comparable control pattern reappeared. Then the uterine strips were exposed to the next higher concentration. Each strip were exposed at two to four dose levels of 5 000, 10 000, 20 000 and 30 000 ppm (n=6). Contractility of both gravid and non-gravid uterine muscle was significantly depressed at all dose levels. At 20 000 ppm, the effect was stronger in gravid than non-gravid strips (231).

Isoflurane: Other reproductive effects

Four-day-old chick embryos were exposed to 25 000 or 50 000 ppm of isoflurane vapour (n=5). Dorsal aortic blood velocity was measured with a pulsed-Doppler velocity meter. Neither cardiac stroke volume nor embryonic heart rate were affected by isoflurane (245).

The antiproliferative potential of isoflurane was determined *in vitro*, in a C6 glioma cell line, following exposure for 48 hours over a concentration range of 0-2.0 mM, estimated 48 hours after exposure. The drug concentration that inhibited C6 glioma proliferative action by 50% was approximately 1.0 mM. Antiproliferative action was not associated with anaesthetic-induced cytotoxicity. Flow cytometric analysis of growth-arrested cell populations revealed no specific accumulation in any cell cycle phase, as observed for e.g. the teratogen valproate (186).

In preterm pregnant sheep, maternal and foetal cardiovascular data, amniotic pressure, uterine blood flow, and foetal brain oxygenation were monitored before, during, and after isoflurane anaesthesia at mid-gestation, i.e. gestation day 90 (n=11). Anaesthesia was induced with thiopental after sedation with midazolam, and thereafter maintained with 15 000 ppm isoflurane in oxygen for 4 hours. Isoflurane produced moderate foetal hypotension and bradycardia, but markers of systemic oxygenation did not change from baseline. An initial increase in foetal oxygen saturation was observed, followed by a gradual decline to baseline. Within the foetal brain, oxygenated haemoglobin changed by less than 10% (non-significant) and deoxygenated haemoglobin and total haemoglobin varied by less than 5%, although foetal mean arterial pressure decreased (170).

Sevoflurane

Rabbits were exposed to 23 000 ppm sevoflurane 4 hours/day on 5 consecutive days (n=7-8). Semen was collected on day 12, 19, 26, 33, and 41 after the first day of exposure, i.e. analysis was performed throughout a seminiferous tubule cycle. Following the last semen collection, testicular biopsies were stained and examined by light microscopy. The spermatogenic epithelium was classified as: normal, hypospermatogenic, maturation arrest or total or partial atrophy. From the 12th day after initiation of exposure, sperm concentration was decreased by 50% compared to the pre-exposure value, significantly so from the 19th to the 41st day. Furthermore, exposed rabbits displayed complete absence of motile sperm on day 33, with significantly decreased values also on day 26. On day 41, motility had returned to pre-exposure values. Histologically, varying degrees of injury to spermatogenic cells were observed in exposed animals on day 41, whereas Sertoli

and Leydig cells appeared normal (45). However, these observations should be interpreted in the light of the variation observed in the control animals. In these animals, sperm concentration values decreased progressively throughout the assessment period, and had decreased by 32% on day 41 compared to preexposure. On day 26, the value was significantly different from the pre-exposure value. It can therefore not be excluded that the pre-exposure value in the exposed animals was a one-time high. If this is the case, the lower values in exposed animals may not be related to exposure, but are rather chance findings. Regarding motility values, controls presented with 0% immotile sperm cells pre-exposure, increasing to 17% at termination of the study. In the sevoflurane group, the corresponding pre-exposure value was much higher, i.e. 52% immotile sperms. Furthermore, data were presented as means without specification of variation, and the results of the histological assessment were presented as selected microphotographs, and abnormal findings from animals exposed to sevoflurane as totals together with findings from animals exposed to isoflurane; study described above in this section ("Isoflurane: Fertility and preimplantation development"). Thus no formal summing up or statistical analysis of the differences between the control and exposed groups was performed.

Anaesthesia was induced with propofol in 10 pregnant goats. Following the induction, the animals inhaled 27 000 and 41 000 ppm end-tidal concentration of sevoflurane each for 30 minutes, and then recovered. Compared to pre-anaesthetic values, sevoflurane caused minimal change in maternal haemodynamics. Foetal blood pressure decreased significantly during the last minutes of exposure to 27 000 ppm and remained low during exposure to 41 000 ppm sevoflurane. The uterine contractions disappeared throughout sevoflurane inhalation, but recurred within 15 minutes after cessation of exposure (218).

The antiproliferative potential of sevoflurane was determined *in vitro* in a C6 glioma cell line, following a single exposure over a concentration range of 0-2.0 mM for 48 hours. Within this exposure range, the concentration of sevoflurane that inhibited C6 glioma proliferative action by 50% could not be determined. Antiproliferative action was not associated with anaesthetic-induced cytotoxicity. Flow cytometric analysis of growth-arrested cell populations revealed no specific accumulation in any cell cycle phase, as observed for e.g. the teratogen valproate (186).

During elective caesarean section, a small sample of myometrium was isolated from 12 healthy women, and the effects of 2 010, 5 025, 10 050, 15 075, 20 100, 30 150, 50 250, and 70 350 ppm sevoflurane were investigated after spontaneous contractions had appeared after approximately 90 minutes (n=6/dose level). Following a 10-minute exposure period, the mean values for three consecutive contractions were measured and expressed as a percentage of the preceding control measurements. Exposure was then discontinued for 10 minutes washout, after which exposure at the next dose level was initiated. Sevoflurane dose-dependently depressed uterine contractility (defined as the area under the force-time curve); significantly different from the control condition at 5 025 ppm and

above. Developed tension was similarly depressed, and differed significantly between the groups at concentrations of 10 050 ppm and greater. At the two highest dose levels (50 250 and 70 350 ppm), the frequency of spontaneous contractions were significantly increased and uterine activity was virtually abolished (234).

Desflurane

No animal or *in vitro* studies evaluating reproductive effects of desflurane were found in the literature, apart from the two studies on effects on myometrial contractions described below.

Comparative studies on myometrial contraction

Uterine specimens were obtained from normal full-term pregnant women undergoing elective lower-segment caesarean delivery. Longitudinal muscle strips were mounted to isometric force transducers and a resting tension was placed (n=11-15). The isometric tension was recorded during exposure to isoflurane (6 500-39 000 ppm), sevoflurane (10 000-60 000 ppm), or desflurane (30 000-180 000 ppm). The three anaesthetics produced a dose-dependent depression in contractility, although the response in exposed strips did not differ significantly from control specimens at the lowest dose levels. Contractility was significantly decreased at 13 000 ppm isoflurane and above, and for sevoflurane and desflurane at and above 20 000 and 60 000 ppm, respectively (250).

A small segment of myometrium was excised from the lower uterine segment of 20 non-labouring term parturients undergoing caesarean section. The study protocol consisted of a 60-minute period of spontaneous contractions, control recording with oxytocin for 10 minutes, washout for 10 minutes, administration of sevoflurane (11 500, 23 000, and 46 000 ppm; n=10) or desflurane (28 500, 57 000, and 114 000 ppm; n=10) (3 times per 15-minute period), response to oxytocin (10-minute period), a further washout interval (10-minute period) and subsequent control recording with oxytocin without anaesthetics. The frequency and amplitude of contractions induced with oxytocin decreased significantly at all dose levels. The duration increased at the two lowest dose levels, but decreased at the highest dose level. At the middle dose level, i.e. 1 MAC, desflurane inhibited the amplitude less than sevoflurane. The duration of contractions at the highest dose level decreased in both groups (248). A similar protocol was used in longitudinal myometrial strips from non-pregnant and pregnant (gestation days 19-20) Wistar rats (n=10 per compound). Both agents inhibited the duration, amplitude, and frequency of induced contractions in a dose-dependent manner, and the responses differed significantly from the control condition at all dose levels (57). When the response of pregnant rat myometrium was compared with that of nonpregnant rats in a similar experimental protocol (n=10 condition/ compound), both agents inhibited the duration, amplitude, and frequency of induced contractions in a dose-dependent manner, except at the lowest dose level in the non-pregnant group. Isolated strips of pregnant rat myometrium were more sensitive to the inhibitory effects of both agents than strips from non-pregnant rats (89).

Longitudinal smooth muscle layers were obtained from 24 pregnant Sprague Dawley rats, and cut into small strips. Muscle tissue was contracted with oxytocin, and isoflurane or sevoflurane (10 000, 20 000, or 30 000 ppm) were introduced into the tissue bath (n=6). Both volatile anaesthetics inhibited muscle contraction dose-dependently concomitant with a decrease in intracellular free Ca²⁺; significantly so from the lowest dose level. When the anaesthetic concentrations were expressed as multiples of their MACs, the inhibitory potencies of the two agents were similar (247).

Conclusions

Isoflurane is the flurane best studied for reproductive effects. Regarding fertility, isoflurane was not associated with effects on male fertility in two studies in mice at exposure levels ranging from 1 000 to 10 000 ppm (154, 166). One study in rabbits demonstrated decreased sperm counts starting 26 days after initiation of exposure to 13 000 ppm isoflurane. In the latter study, control animals presented with significant variation in spermatogenic parameters, therefore the reported findings may not pertain to isoflurane exposure (45). None of the studies covered the full spermatogenic cycle.

Two studies showed decreased development of 2-cell mouse embryos into the blastocyst stage after exposure to supraanaesthetic doses of isoflurane *in vitro* (47, 235), whereas one study at anaesthetic dose level did not (155). In an *in vivo* mouse study, female fertility was unaffected after exposure to up to 4 000 ppm isoflurane, 4 hours/day for 2 weeks before and during mating (166).

The effects of isoflurane exposure on foetal development were investigated in several studies, in mice, rats, and rabbits. Isoflurane reduced offspring body weights at exposure levels at and above 6 000 ppm. One study showed significantly increased incidences of minor anomalies (minor hydronephrosis, increased renal pelvic cavitation) and cleft palate in mice exposed prenatally to 6 000 ppm isoflurane, 4 hours/day during organogenesis. These offspring also displayed decreased foetal weight and delayed ossification (167). At 4 000 ppm and below, the studies consistently showed no effect of isoflurane (78, 166, 167).

Exposure to isoflurane during neonatal life has been associated with increased apoptosis in neural tissue in rodents (125, 208, 244). The developmental stage of the nervous system in juvenile rodents corresponds roughly to that of the nervous system in the human foetus during the third term. These results indicate that, potentially, the foetal nervous system in humans may be sensitive to isoflurane exposure. It should be mentioned, that other recent results demonstrate that brief exposure to other anaesthetics, e.g. ketamine and midazolam also triggers neuro-apoptosis in the developing mouse brain (125). In contrast, one study demonstrated decreased spontaneous apoptosis in term rat offspring exposed *in utero* to 13 000 ppm isoflurane for 6 hours. Exposed offspring demonstrated indications of increased cognitive performance later in life (157).

For sevoflurane, the only study on fertility in male rabbits, showed decreased quality of semen after exposure to near MAC-values of sevoflurane (45).

However, in this study, control animals presented with significant variation in spermatogenic parameters, why the reported findings may not pertain to sevo-flurane exposure.

Finally, as investigated *in vitro* on myometrial strips, all 3 fluranes significantly inhibit muscle contraction, also at subanaesthetic dose levels around 0.5 MAC. The NOAEL for this effect has not been determined (41, 175, 231, 248, 250).

11. Observations in man

Isoflurane, sevoflurane and desflurane are used as anaesthetics. In comparison to most other compounds in the work environment, there is therefore relatively much knowledge as to the effects of single exposure to high dose levels in humans, i.e. side-effects. However, for most of these side-effects, the NOAELs are not known. The most common side-effects are listed in Appendix 2, where also the incidence of each effect is stated. In addition to the central nervous system, fluranes at anaesthetic levels have been shown to affect most organ systems. Most concern has concentrated around the potential for hepatotoxicity and nephrotoxicity. Hepatitis may occur in less than $1/1\,000$ after isoflurane anaesthesia, and in between $1/1\,000$ and $1/10\,000$ after sevoflurane, with an incidence less than $1/10\,000$ patients. Other side-effects include leukocytosis in patients undergoing anaesthesia with desflurane ($\geq 1/10$) and malign hyperthermia, which appears in between $1/1\,00$ and $1/1\,000$ patients after desflurane anaesthesia.

The effects of isoflurane, sevoflurane and desflurane have been investigated in a number of experimental studies with a single acute exposure at subanaesthetic concentrations. These are described below together with a few cross-sectional studies that investigated the effects of occupational exposure to mainly isoflurane. The studies that are of relevance for dose-effect and dose-response relationships are summarised in Tables 16-19 in Chapter 12.

11.1 Irritation and sensitisation

11.1.1 Irritation

Isoflurane

None of 8 anaesthetists (gender not specified) experienced discomfort, and all subjects found inhaling isoflurane acceptable or pleasant and suffered no nausea after exposure to 1 150, 2 300, and 4 600 ppm of isoflurane in 100% oxygen for at least 20 minutes at least one week apart (178). In contrast, 6 of 12 volunteers (mixed gender) breathing 4 000 ppm isoflurane found the odour unpleasant, 2 found it neutral, and 4 found it pleasant. Two rated the exposure unacceptable, whereas the remainder found it acceptable (172).

Elicitation of airway reflexes by nasal exposure to isoflurane was investigated in 13 female patients anaesthetised with flunitrazepam, pentazocine, and nitrous oxide. The patients were intubated by a saline-filled double-cuffed endotracheal

tube, and spontaneous respiration resumed while the patients breathed 50% nitrous oxide in oxygen. Changes in breathing pattern were measured with a pneumotachograph while changes in laryngeal and tracheal wall tension were assessed by measuring changes in the proximal cuff pressure and the distal cuff pressure, respectively. In 8 of 13 patients, the dose-response relationship was determined by administering 10 000, 30 000, or 50 000 ppm isoflurane to the nostril. Nasal insufflation with 10 000 and 30 000 ppm isoflurane did not elicit responses. In all 13 patients, nasal insufflation at a concentration of 50 000 ppm prolonged mean (\pm SD) expiratory time (from 2.2 ± 0.5 to 3.9 ± 1.7 seconds). In 6 patients, expiratory time increased by more than 5 seconds, during which there was a small but consistent increase in laryngeal wall tension. The prolongation in expiratory time possibly occurs due to activation of reflexogenic receptors in the nose, indicating airway irritation at high exposure levels (181).

Sevoflurane

No studies regarding irritation were found for sevoflurane besides the comparative studies described below.

Desflurane

Six unpremedicated young, adult males going through day-case arthroscopy of the knee were administered desflurane (and 60% nitrous oxide in oxygen) at an inspired concentration of 30 000 ppm, increased by 3% every 3-6 breaths as tolerated, up to a maximum of 120 000 ppm. Of the 6 patients, 5 developed laryngospasm, breath-holding, coughing, and increased secretions. Hiccups and bronchospasm occurred in 1 patient (34).

MAC for desflurane in oxygen was determined to 72 500 ppm in 18-30-year old unpremedicated male patients, and to 60 000 ppm in the 31-65-year age group. Signs of minor airway irritation were apparent, i.e. more than half coughed during induction, and the odour was most commonly described as "burning" or "soap in the nose" (197).

Comparative studies

The effect of breathing 1 200 ppm isoflurane or 6 000 ppm desflurane for 3 minutes on the incidence of adverse airway events was investigated. Twenty-five volunteers known to develop adverse airway events in response to surgical levels of desflurane or isoflurane took part in the study. Smokers were excluded. Adverse airway events were identified both clinically (cough) and by recording diagrams of inspiration and expiration, allowing identification of e.g. breath holding. None of the volunteers displayed adverse airway events during the 3 minutes of breathing 1 200 ppm isoflurane or 6 000 ppm desflurane in 100% oxygen (86).

Airway irritation was studied in 11 male volunteers after inhalation of 11 500 and 23 000 ppm isoflurane and 17 100 and 34 200 ppm sevoflurane for 15 seconds. The order of presentation of the four exposures was random and the interval between inhalations was at least three minutes. Inhalation of both agents

decreased tidal volume, increased respiratory frequency, and decreased functional residual capacity as measured by plethysmography. Activation of the cough reflex was also registered. Sevoflurane did not elicit cough, and overall the effects and subjective rating of airway irritation were relatively stronger for isoflurane (58).

The pungency and tolerability of isoflurane, sevoflurane, and desflurane were compared in a randomised, double-blind study. Eighty-one unpremedicated male patients inhaled 23 000 ppm isoflurane, 40 000 ppm sevoflurane or 120 000 ppm desflurane for 60 seconds from an anaesthetic breathing circuit via a mask (n=27). One sevoflurane patient coughed, but completed the study, whereas 11 isoflurane patients and 20 desflurane patients coughed, objected verbally, or removed the mask forcefully before the end of the study. The irritability grading at 2 MAC was: desflurane > isoflurane > sevoflurane (230).

Conclusion

At anaesthetic dose levels, especially desflurane but also isoflurane irritates the airways. When the irritative effect of isoflurane and desflurane were evaluated at subanaesthetic dose levels (1 200 ppm isoflurane, 6 000 ppm desflurane), no adverse airway events were observed during the 3 minutes of exposure. Since sevoflurane displays lesser irritative effects than isoflurane and desflurane, the above studies indicate that irritative effects of the fluranes would not be expected to occur at the much lower exposure levels present in the workplace.

11.1.2 Sensitisation

There are a few case reports of allergic reactions to isoflurane and sevoflurane. No studies concerning allergic reactions to desflurane have been identified. Contact dermatitis has been reported in anaesthetists exposed to isoflurane (42, 74).

Three cases of occupational asthma and allergy to sevoflurane and isoflurane have been described in anaesthetic staff after more than 3 years of occupational exposure. Evidence for asthmatic reactions to isoflurane and sevoflurane was evaluated giving sequentially increasing exposures to isoflurane or sevoflurane on separate days. Sequential exposures of 3 (2 500 ppm), 5 (2 500 ppm), and 7-10 breaths (3 700-5 000 ppm) were given at 10-minute intervals, provided that the forced expiratory volume in one second (FEV₁) was within 15% of baseline. In one case, sevoflurane exposure increased peak flow variability, decreased FEV₁ (by 32%), and increased the sensitivity to metacholine. The patient subsequently had an anaphylactic reaction to sevoflurane during general anaesthesia. Challenge testing of the second case was negative for both isoflurane and sevoflurane, but the latter resulted in a late asthmatic reaction with increased metacholine sensitivity. The third case developed a skin rash after exposure to isoflurane together with an increase in metacholine sensitivity, but no effect was observed for FEV₁ (238).

Anaphylactic reactions have been described in a patient exposed to isoflurane (220) and in an anaesthetic nurse during general sevoflurane anaesthesia after 4 years of occupational exposure to isoflurane and sevoflurane (238).

11.2 Effects of single and short-term exposure

11.2.1 Central nervous system

Isoflurane, sevoflurane, and desflurane are all used as anaesthetic agents, i.e. they induce hypnosis and amnesia by acting on the central nervous system (193). Thus, all three agents cause sedation and analgesia at anaesthetic dose levels, with MAC-values of 12 000, 21 000 ppm, and 60 000 respectively (Table 4). Recovery from surgical anaesthesia generally occurs within 15-30 minutes, assessed as time from cessation of anaesthesia to response to command and to correct statement of place and date (67). Recovery is fastest after desflurane anaesthesia, followed by sevoflurane and then isoflurane, although the differences in terms of minutes are small (92).

Isoflurane

Peak velocity of saccadic eye movements was studied in 6 volunteers (gender not specified) exposed to 600 and 1 200 ppm of isoflurane for 25 minutes. Saccades were generated by having the subjects follow the movements of an illuminated target, which was presented on a linear array of light-emitting diodes. Mean saccadic peak velocity decreased significantly after exposure to 600 ppm isoflurane for 15 minutes, and decreased further when the concentration was doubled, as compared with exposure to air (79).

Fourteen healthy volunteers (7 women, 7 men) inhaled vehicle (100% oxygen) and 1 000 and 2 000 ppm isoflurane for 40 minutes each, across separate sessions. Four psychomotor tests were applied (i.e. tests of digit-symbol substitution, logical reasoning, coordination, and auditory reaction time) together with ratings of drug effects. Feeling of sleepiness, tingling, and feeling "high" increased dose-dependently, as did mean inhalant drug effects score, but ratings differed significantly from the control condition at the highest exposure level only. This also characterised the outcome of the psychomotor tests. For the digit-symbol substitution test, performance decreased significantly already at the lowest exposure level (24).

Levels of consciousness and auditory evoked responses were evaluated in 8 healthy male volunteers (anaesthetists) exposed to 0, 1 150, 2 300, and 4 600 ppm of isoflurane in 100% oxygen, at random sessions (total duration of gas exposure per session was 21 minutes) separated by at least one week. Experiments were constructed to allow blinding of both subjects and testers. The volunteers' ability to react on verbal commands and remember lists of words were tested after 10 minutes of exposure. Auditory evoked responses were recorded from electrodes at the subjects' vertex and occipital bone. At the two lowest exposure levels, the eyelash reflex was present in all volunteers. Response to commands was impaired at 1 150 ppm in 3 subjects and at 2 300 ppm in all subjects. None of the subjects responded at the 4 600 ppm level, at which also 5 displayed absence of the eyelash reflex. The amplitudes of the auditory evoked responses decreased and latencies increased progressively with increasing anaesthetic concentration. Differences in auditory evoked responses were small, but inspection of the individual waveforms

showed clear differences as the concentration varied between 0 and 4 600 ppm. One hour after the experiment the subjects were interviewed about their memory of the experiment. At the lowest exposure level, some of the subjects showed impairment of recall of command, even if they apparently reacted normally during the session. Both recall and recognition of neutral words was lost at 2 300 ppm and higher, but 4 of the subjects remembered having heard a "shock" word at 2 300 ppm. No clinically significantly changes (> 10%) occurred in either heart rate or arterial pressure at any exposure level (178, 179).

Ten healthy male volunteers received isoflurane in increasing concentrations for 15 minutes at each exposure level (end-tidal concentrations of 1 900, 3 500 and 5 100 ppm in oxygen). Learning during anaesthesia was tested 1 hour after the end of anaesthesia by means of a category-example task by eliciting whether intra-anaesthetic suggestions influenced subsequent verbal behaviour. Thus, examples from specific categories (e.g. colours, fruits, musical instruments) were presented to the anaesthetised volunteers, who were tested for their memory of these examples after recovering from anaesthesia. Already at the lowest exposure level did isoflurane decrease the percentage of explicitly remembered words, i.e. words the volunteers were aware of hearing during anaesthesia, and a further decrease was observed as exposure levels increased (48).

Effects of subanaesthetic isoflurane concentrations on suppression of memory and responsiveness were evaluated in 17 healthy male volunteers. Each volunteer was studied at four end-tidal concentrations of isoflurane, consecutively 1 920, 3 840, 5 760, and again 1 920 ppm. After 15 minutes of equilibration at each end-tidal concentration, volunteers were tested for voluntary response to command and were presented with verbal information to be recalled after the study. Memory was evaluated the day after exposure in the 12 volunteers completing the study. Both voluntary response and memory decreased in a dose-related manner. At the lowest exposure level, all volunteers responded purposefully, and some responded even at the highest concentration. Memory decreased more steeply than voluntary response by increasing concentrations of isoflurane, and was prevented by 5 760 ppm (60).

A blind, randomised, cross-over trial was conducted to determine the degree of psychomotor/cognitive impairment and the recovery profile produced by exposure to 100% oxygen placebo, 2 000 or 4 000 ppm isoflurane in 4 female and 6 male healthy volunteers. Performance was assessed by the logical reasoning test that measures higher mental processes, recall of lists of words, auditory reaction time, and the digit-symbol substitution test, where the subject with a pencil replaces a number with a corresponding symbol. Fifteen minutes into exposure, both concentrations of isoflurane significantly decreased performance in the logical reasoning test and the digit-symbol substitution test. Only the highest exposure level was associated with significantly decreased performance in the free recall memory test and increased auditory reaction time during exposure. The subjects returned to control-level functioning 5 minutes after cessations of drug inhalation. However, isoflurane induced delayed amnesia, as the mean number of words

correctly recalled 60 minutes after cessation of exposure was decreased in both exposure groups compared to controls (252).

Thirteen voluntary subjects (5 women, 8 men) performed an incidental encoding task for words presented auditorily during the inhalation of 2 600 ppm isoflurane. After termination of isoflurane administration, a 1-minute distractor task and self-assessment of wakefulness were performed. Then free recall of words was assessed together with recording of the event-related potential, by electroencephalography (EEG), during a syllable completion task and during a passive listening task. Eleven non-medicated control subjects (9 women, 2 men) were tested in a similar manner. When memory was assessed, wakefulness of the two groups did not differ significantly. Controls remembered significantly more words in the recall test and showed robust early and late event-related potential repetition effect. The isoflurane group displayed no free recall and showed no event-related potential repetition effect (243).

The subjective, psychomotor, and memory effects of isoflurane were evaluated in a double-blind trial of 9 volunteers (mixed gender) exposed to 0, 3 000 and 6 000 ppm isoflurane. Isoflurane odour was detected by more than half of the volunteers. Isoflurane significantly increased ratings of e.g. confusion and sedation and decreased ratings of body and mind control and impaired immediate and delayed free recall. Isoflurane lengthened auditory reaction time and lowered performance in the eye-hand coordination test. Five minutes after the inhalation period ceased, psychomotor performance returned to baseline levels (251). The statistical analysis does not indicate whether these changes in response differed significantly from the lower to the higher exposure level, but data indicate that isoflurane effects were concentration-related.

Twelve volunteers (mixed gender) breathed 4 000 ppm isoflurane for 20 minutes. Physical and mental tests were performed 35 minutes after initiation of drug administration. Choice reaction time, ability to tap two areas on a board, and ability to perform mathematical problems were significantly impaired by isoflurane inhalation as compared to oxygen inhalation. Performance returned promptly to the baseline after the discontinuation of exposure (172).

In summary, the effects of subanaesthetic doses of isoflurane, ranging from 600 to 6 000 ppm on the central nervous system have been investigated. The lowest test concentration of 600 ppm resulted in conspicuous but reversible neurobehavioral effects.

Sevoflurane

Volunteers (mixed gender) were presented with a series of 36 emotional and neutral slides while under 0, 1 000, 2 000, or 2 500 ppm sevoflurane in 100% oxygen for at least 20 minutes (n=5-9). Pictures were presented in random order for 6 seconds each and subjects registered their emotional arousal reaction ratings to each slide. Subjects exposed to sevoflurane rated significantly more slides as neutral (rather than emotional) at all exposure levels when compared to placebo. When tested one week later, sevoflurane dose-dependently reduced free recall,

significantly so at the two highest exposure levels. Recall was reduced by 49% when the slides were presented at 2 000 ppm. As measured with a recognition test, a memory boost was evident for emotionally arousing items in the placebo and the 1 000 ppm groups, but was not observed for the 2 000 and 2 500 ppm groups. Although no additional effect on recall was observed when the exposure level was increased from 2 000 to 2 500 ppm, memory performance rates were lowered. In a second experiment, brain activity changes of 11 additional volunteers exposed to 2 500 ppm sevoflurane were assessed with positron emission tomography (PET). Structural equation modeling of PET data revealed that sevoflurane suppressed the effective connectivity between amygdala and hippocampus (8).

Fourteen healthy volunteers (mixed gender) inhaled vehicle (100% oxygen) and 2 000 and 4 000 ppm sevoflurane, for 40 minutes each, across separate sessions. Four psychomotor tests were applied (tests of digit-symbol substitution, logical reasoning, coordination, and auditory reaction time) together with ratings of drug effects. In the digit-symbol substitution test, performance decreased significantly already at the lowest exposure level. Feeling of sleepiness, tingling, and feeling "high" as well as mean inhalant drug effects score increased dose-dependently, but only at the highest exposure level did ratings differ significantly from the control condition. This also characterised the outcome of the psychomotor tests (24).

The effects 0, 2 000, 4 000, and 8 000 ppm sevoflurane in oxygen were studied in 16 light and 16 moderate drinkers (volunteers of mixed gender; average number of weekly drinks 0.7 and 13.9, respectively). During each of four sessions, subjects inhaled a concentration of sevoflurane or 100% oxygen (placebo) for 10 minutes each. Subjective and psychomotor testing commenced 5 minutes into each sampling trial. Psychomotor performance (the digit-symbol substitution test) decreased significantly in moderate drinkers at all three sevoflurane concentration, in light drinkers only at the two highest exposure levels. A number of subjective effects reported during inhalation of sevoflurane were significantly lower in the moderate than in the light drinking group at 4 000 and 8 000 ppm. Generally, only light drinkers reported increased subjective effects at these exposure levels compared to the placebo condition. However, on a drug-effect scale, ratings of the extent the participants currently felt a drug effect were similar in the two groups and differed from the placebo situation at all three exposure levels (253).

Global and regional cerebral blood flows following exposure to escalating concentrations of sevoflurane were estimated by PET in 9 healthy human volunteers (mixed gender). PET scans were performed during baseline and after inhalation of 4 000, 7 000 and 20 000 ppm sevoflurane for at least 10 minutes. Exposure continued for at least 3 min during the PET scanning procedure. Cardio-vascular and respiratory parameters were monitored and EEG and bispectral index were registered. Cardiorespiratory parameters and global cerebral blood flow were unaffected by exposures. Sevoflurane decreased the bispectral index values dose-dependently and changed EEG signals, significantly so at all exposure levels. Regional blood flow increased in some and decreased in other brain areas, already

from the lowest exposure level. Some of the most profound changes in regional cerebral blood flow were observed in structures related to pain processing (216).

Regional cerebral blood flow was measured by functional magnetic resonance imaging in 16 healthy volunteers (mixed gender). Subjects inhaled 5 000 ppm sevoflurane in two cycles of 25 minutes, separated by a control interval of 25 minutes. The cerebral blood flow was measured before, during inhalation of sevoflurane and after termination of anaesthesia. During each assessment, the volunteers were presented with activation tasks: a flickering checkerboard pattern on a screen (visual task), a tone relayed over headphones (auditory task) and instruction to press a button in response to a visual cue (visually cued motor task). All subjects were awake during exposure, although some reported an inability to perform the motor tasks despite understanding the visual cue. Allover, sevoflurane decreased cerebral blood flow by 6.5% (not stated whether the decrease was significant) but in none of 11 regions of interest related to visual, auditory, and motor activation tasks did blood flow decrease significantly from pre-exposure values. However, the regional blood flow during activation tasks increased significantly less during exposure to sevoflurane as compared to the control condition, in the primary and secondary visual cortices, thalamus, hippocampus, and supplementary motor area (196).

Sevoflurane anaesthesia may be associated with epileptiform activity. Thus, sevoflurane may produce epileptiform discharges as observed with EEG as well as clinical seizures. Apparently this effect is dose-dependent and appears only at surgical levels of anaesthesia (55, 122).

Desflurane

No studies evaluating the neurotoxic effect, apart from anaesthesia, were identified.

11.2.2 Cardiovascular system

The studies described below are central for several reviews of the cardiovascular effects of isoflurane, sevoflurane and desflurane (50, 55, 63). The fluranes affect a number of cardiovascular parameters at anaesthetic dose levels. As the depth of anaesthesia increases after induction, haemodynamic variables generally decrease. All three compounds exert hypotensive effects, starting at the lowest tested concentration, i.e. 7 000 ppm for isoflurane, 10 000 ppm for sevoflurane and 30 000 ppm for desflurane (for details see below).

Isoflurane

Isoflurane was administered to 7 healthy, young (20-31 years) randomly selected male volunteers. Haemodynamic and neural measurements were carried out at conscious baseline. After induction of anaesthesia, measurements were repeated 15 minutes after end-tidal isoflurane concentrations of 7 000, 14 000, and 21 000 ppm. With increasing anaesthetic concentration, heart rate increased, and mean arterial and forearm venous pressures decreased progressively from the lowest

exposure level. Efferent muscle sympathetic nerve activity recorded by microneurography was decreased at the lowest exposure level (62).

Sevoflurane

Sevoflurane was administered to 12 healthy, young (19-32 years) randomly selected male volunteers. Haemodynamic and neural measurements and blood sampling were carried out at conscious baseline. After induction of anaesthesia, measurements were repeated 10 minutes after end-tidal sevoflurane concentrations of 10 000, 20 000, and 30 000 ppm. With increasing anaesthetic concentration, mean arterial pressure decreased progressively from the lowest exposure level. No changes were observed in heart rate, central venous pressure, plasma norepinephrine or in efferent muscle sympathetic nerve activity recorded by microneurography (64).

Desflurane

Desflurane was administered to 9 healthy, young (19-32 years) randomly selected male volunteers. Haemodynamic and neural measurements and blood sampling were carried out at conscious baseline. After induction of anaesthesia, measurements were repeated 10 minutes after end-tidal desflurane concentrations of 30 000, 60 000, and 90 000 ppm. With increasing anaesthetic concentration, mean arterial and central venous pressures decreased progressively from the lowest exposure level. Heart rate was unchanged by exposure. Efferent muscle sympathetic nerve activity recorded by microneurography was increased at the two highest levels and plasma norepinephrine at the highest concentration (64). In a study of almost similar design (exposure levels 36 000, 72 500, and 109 000 ppm; n=7), mean arterial and forearm vascular resistance also decreased progressively already from the lowest exposure level, and heart rate was increased at the highest level (62).

11.2.3 Liver

As described in Chapter 9, halogenated anaesthetics have been associated with two different forms of hepatotoxicity, metabolic and immune-mediated hepatotoxicity, respectively. The latter occurs in a small number of patients. The incidence for halothane is 1:35 000, and occupational exposure to halothane has also been shown to induce hepatotoxicity. The incidences of hepatotoxicity after anaesthesia with isoflurane and desflurane are presumably much lower, due to the very limited metabolism of these substances. In a few case reports, hepatitis after isoflurane and desflurane anaesthesia have been described (26, 32, 44, 162, 214, 219). Also, anti-trifluoroacetyl antibodies were detected in the sera of 3 patients diagnosed with isoflurane hepatitis (184). However, in 1987 a panel of experts reviewed 45 cases of liver injury following isoflurane anaesthesia. They concluded that current evidence did not indicate a reasonable likelihood of an association between the use of isoflurane and the occurrence of postoperative hepatic dysfunction (225).

As investigated at anaesthetic dose levels in a large number of patients, no findings indicate that sevoflurane impairs liver function (55, 131, 200). About Laboratories evaluated liver function tests from a total of 3 684 patients from 22 controlled, comparative clinical studies with 2 069 patients receiving sevoflurane, and 1 615 patients receiving either isoflurane, enflurane, halothane or propofol. No clinically significant adverse effects on liver function were observed with sevoflurane or other anaesthetics (described by Delgado-Herrera *et al* (55)). The lack of liver effects of sevoflurane is probably due to its distinctly different metabolic pathway compared to the other halogenated anaesthetics (200).

Isoflurane

Hepatocellular integrity was monitored in 20 patients (mixed gender) who received long-term sedation (38 hours, ranging from 24-127 hours) with 1 000-6 000 ppm isoflurane. Blood samples were collected before, 24 hours after the start of the sedation, and 0, 24, 72, 120, and 172 hours after termination of anaesthesia. The activities of alanine aminotransferase and aspartate aminotransferase did not change appreciably, but glutathione transferase B₁ concentration decreased significantly at all times studied. The enzyme activity/ concentration was similar in isoflurane patients and in 20 patients who received long-term sedation with low dose midazolam (114).

Repeated anaesthetic exposure to isoflurane in 66% oxygen and nitrous oxide was investigated with respect to effects on liver function in 11 children (gender not specified) presenting daily for radiotherapy. The average number of exposures were 24 (range 10-39) and total anaesthetic time per exposure varied between 15 and 30 minutes. Isoflurane concentrations ranged from 20 000 to 50 000 ppm. Liver function was assessed by determining serum total bilirubin, aspartate amino transferase, gamma glutamyl transferase, and alkaline phosphatase before the start of treatment and every 5 days thereafter. There was no measurable change in any of the monitored biomarkers (126).

Isoflurane and sevoflurane

Sixty patients had their liver function assessed after repeated exposure within 30 to 180 days to isoflurane (30 patients) or sevoflurane (30 patients), in 67% nitrous oxide and oxygen. Approximately 4 MAC-hours were administered to each patient, roughly corresponding to 46 000 ppm-hours isoflurane and 68 000 ppm-hours sevoflurane. Serum values were measured before and 1, 3, 7, and 14 days after surgery. Aspartate aminotransferase, alanine aminotransferase, and gammaglutamyl transpeptidase increased with peaks 7 days after surgery, and the number of patients with abnormal values was larger in the isoflurane than in the sevoflurane group. None of the variables showed differences between the first and second anaesthesia, indicating that repeated exposure impounded no additional risk (183). Another study of 10 patients undergoing sevoflurane anaesthesia twice within 30-90 days also demonstrated changes indicative of mild liver and kidney injury, but repeated exposure did not enhance these changes (182).

Desflurane

No studies on liver effects were identified.

11.2.4 Kidney

Isoflurane and sevoflurane

Sixty patients were studied for kidney function after repeated exposures within 30 to 180 days to isoflurane or sevoflurane (30 patients per group, mixed gender) for approximately 4 MAC-hours in 67% nitrous oxide and oxygen. This corresponds roughly to 46 000 ppm-hours isoflurane and 68 000 ppm-hours sevoflurane. Urinary qualitative analyses were performed 1, 3, and 7 days after surgery. Blood urea nitrogen and creatinine were within the normal range after anaesthesia in either group. Renal excretion of protein and glucose was increased 1 and 3 days after anaesthesia with no difference between the anaesthetics. None of the variables differed between the first and the second anaesthesia (183)

Sevoflurane

Mazze *et al* (2000) retrospectively evaluated pooled renal laboratory data from 22 different clinical trials that compared sevoflurane with three other widely used anaesthetics. The trials examined postoperative changes in serum creatinine and blood urea nitrogen levels from a total of 3 436 adult surgical patients administered either sevoflurane (n=1 941) or a control drug (isoflurane, enflurane, or propofol) as the maintenance anaesthetic (n=1 495). The incidences of increased serum creatinine and blood urea nitrogen concentrations were similar among patients administered sevoflurane and those administered control drugs. The data for changes in serum creatinine and blood urea nitrogen indicate that, for exposures of less than 80 000 ppm-hours, sevoflurane is not associated with an increased risk of renal toxicity compared with other commonly used anaesthetics (169).

In an earlier review, results from five studies of more than 750 individuals administered sevoflurane indicated that serum fluoride exceeded $50\,\mu\text{M}$ in 7.7% of the cases. However, no evidence links sevoflurane with impaired renal function, as investigated at anaesthetic dose levels in this large number of patients. Furthermore, there is no evidence for exacerbation of pre-existing hepatic dysfunction in adults or children (55).

Regarding smoking and exposure to sevoflurane, effects on kidney function and fluoride in serum were investigated in 25 non-smoking and 25 smoking (> 10 cigarettes/day) women (19-68 years), undergoing gynaecological elective surgery under standardised anaesthesia with 27 000 ppm sevoflurane for 45 minutes. Glomerular and tubular function was assessed by measuring serum and urine tumour-associated trypsin inhibitor, β_2 -microglobulin, and serum creatinine for 48 hours after sevoflurane inhalation. There were no differences between the two study groups with regard to serum fluoride or any other measures. Serum fluoride increased significantly in both groups: in non-smokers, from a baseline of 1.0-11 μ mol/l (median, 1.6 μ mol/l) to a maximum of 8.2-40 μ mol/l (26 μ mol/l) and, in smokers, from a baseline of 0.5-5.2 μ mol/l (1.7 μ mol/l) to a maximum of 19-71 μ mol/l (25 μ mol/l). Serum fluoride remained elevated for the entire sampling

period. In all 5 women (1 non-smoker and 4 smokers) with a maximum serum fluoride of 40 μ mol/l or higher and an area under the serum fluoride concentration-time curve of 500 μ mol/h/l or higher, serum tumour-associated trypsin inhibitor increased above the pathological concentration of 3.0 nmol/l, whereas only 6 of the 45 patients with serum fluoride below 40 μ mol/l had serum tumour-associated trypsin inhibitor above 3.0 nmol/l. β_2 -Microglobulin increased significantly (> 1 mg/l) in 2 of the 5 patients with high serum fluoride relative to 2 of the 45 patients with serum fluoride below 40 μ mol/l. None of the patients developed clinically detectable renal dysfunction (153).

Desflurane

No studies on kidney effects were identified.

11.2.5 Other effects of single and short-term exposure

In vivo nasal mucociliary clearance was evaluated before and after exposure to isoflurane, sevoflurane and desflurane in a prospective, randomised, double blind study. Patients scheduled for ear and neck surgery under general anaesthesia were randomised into three groups (n=20). Each group received 11 500 ppm isoflurane, 20 000 ppm sevoflurane or 60 000 ppm desflurane during maintenance of anaesthesia, induced intravenously with propofol and remifentanil. A saccharin granule was placed on the inferior nasal concha (or turbinate), 1 cm behind the anterior end. Mucociliary clearance time was assessed by the time it took the patient to recognise sweet taste, taken to represent transport of saccharin to the oropharynx. The time was recorded before and after anaesthesia. The mean clearance values were similar for the three anaesthetics as were values pre and post anaesthesia for each gas (133).

Systemic redox balance was investigated in patients undergoing laparohyste-rectomy (n=20) under anaesthesia maintained with 20 000 ppm sevoflurane or 60 000 ppm desflurane (induced with 3 mg/kg sodium thiopental). Anaesthesia was maintained for at least 60 minutes. Systemic redox balance was evaluated by measuring blood concentration of glutathione, plasma antioxidant capacity (Trolox equivalent antioxidant capacity), and lipid peroxidation products (malon-dialdehyde and 4-hydroxynonenal protein adducts). Blood were sampled prior to anaesthesia, after 60 minutes, and 24 hours postoperatively. At 60 minutes, anaesthesia with sevoflurane was associated with significantly decreased plasma glutathione and general antioxidant capacity. A similar pattern was observed for desflurane, although values did not differ significantly from preanaesthesia values. Both anaesthetics seemed to shift the redox balance slightly towards oxidation (49).

11.3 Effects of long-term exposure

Isoflurane

Two groups of health professionals were studied (gender not specified). Eighty subjects were judged to be occupationally at potential hepatotoxic risk due to exposure to isoflurane (mean 0.16 ppm, SD 0.12) and nitrous oxide (30 ppm, SD 29) for up to 6 hours daily, 30-36 hours a week, for a period varying from 2 to 27 years. Ninety-two subjects with similar job titles but who were at no known hepatotoxic risk comprised the comparison group. Medical history with attention to liver and blood pathology and alcohol intake was collected. The environmental concentrations of nitrous oxide and isoflurane were measured in the breathing zone during a 2-hour period by personal samplers, and nitrous oxide and isoflurane were measured in urine collected at the end of the work shift. Blood samples were drawn on the same day. Serum alanine aminotransferase and aspartate aminotransferase and erythrocyte mean corpuscular volume did not differ significantly between exposed and control subjects. Alcohol consumption, but not anaesthetic exposure, was significantly correlated to an increase in aspartate aminotransferase (77).

Neurofunction was investigated in 112 operating theatre workers exposed to anaesthetic gases (nitrous oxide and isoflurane) and 135 non-exposed hospital workers from 10 Italian hospitals (mixed gender, mostly women). The exposed and control subjects were comparable for both basic intellectual abilities and subjective stress levels. Before and after the shift on the first and the last day of a 4-day working week, three different tests were administered: a complex reaction time test, a questionnaire for neuropsychological symptoms, and a test of visuospatial conceptualisation ability. Urine samples were collected for each subject after the end of the shift, and time integrated exposure levels during the shift were monitored by means of stationary sampling. In the exposed population, the end of shift urinary isoflurane level was 0.7 µg/l (95th percentile 2.6, range 0-4.7) on the first day, and 0.8 µg/l (95th percentile 2.0, range 0-5.6) on the last. Atmospheric concentrations in operating theatres ranged from 0.1 to 6.2 ppm isoflurane, with an average value of approximately 0.35 ppm. No statistical differences were observed between exposed and control subjects for neuropsychological tests and symptoms. No dose-effect relationships were indicated by the exposure indicators combined with the test results (159).

Sevoflurane

A single study evaluated the renal effects by occupational exposure to sevoflurane (232). Exposure of 61 operating room staff members to nitrous oxide and sevoflurane was monitored by personal samplers and analysis of urine. In urine, also total urinary proteins, N-acetyl- β -D-glucosaminidase, and glutamine synthetase were measured. The latter was also measured in 43 control hospital staff, not occupationally exposed to anaesthetics. The mean (range) environmental sevoflurane level was 0.28 (0-1.88) ppm, hereof 0.41 (0.02-1.88) ppm in operating areas using open anaesthetic circuits, and 0.18 (0-1.4) ppm in areas with semi-

closed anaesthetic circuits. Subjects working in areas with open circuits excreted significantly more sevoflurane in urine than subjects working in areas with semiclosed circuits. Total urinary protein was slightly, but significantly, increased in exposed subjects compared to controls although all values were within the normal range. Total urinary protein did not correlate with indices of anaesthetic dose. For persons working with open, but not semi-closed anaesthetic circuits, positive correlations were observed for exposure to both nitrous oxide and sevoflurane with N-acetyl- β -D-glucosaminidase and glutamine synthetase. No significant correlation between length of exposure and urinary indices were observed. The authors concluded that no relevant effect on the kidney was present at the levels of exposure studied (232). Judging from the depiction of correlations of anaesthetic dose with urine biological measures, the reported positive correlations may well depend heavily on one single high value.

Isoflurane, sevoflurane and desflurane

The effect of chronic exposure (more than 5 years) to anaesthetic gases on balance control was tested in 53 operating room personnel (nurses and auxiliary nurses) and compared to 53 non-exposed individuals of the same occupational groups and of similar age, employment duration and postural demand (gender not specified). The subjects were not exposed to anaesthetic gases or alcohol during 48 hours before the test session. Exposed workers showed a poorer quality of balance control, especially when tested with their eyes closed. The exposure was not described in detail, but was reportedly mainly nitrous oxide (59 ppm, range 10-100 ppm). The total concentration of isoflurane, sevoflurane and desflurane altogether was about ten times lower, i.e. approximately 6 ppm (246).

11.4 Genotoxic effects

The studies described below are summarised in Table 12.

Isoflurane

The frequency of SCEs in peripheral lymphocytes from 27 non-smoking operating room personnel exposed to isoflurane and nitrous oxide was compared to 27 non-smoking controls (mixed gender). Occupational exposure was recorded in the breathing zone of the anaesthetists using a direct reading instrument. The 8-hour TWA of nitrous oxide was 11.8 ppm and that of isoflurane was 0.5 ppm. The mean frequency (\pm SD) of SCEs was increased significantly in exposed personnel (9.0 ± 1.3) as compared to control personnel (8.0 ± 1.4). Because the personnel were exposed to both isoflurane and nitrous oxide, it is unclear, which anaesthetic caused the increase in SCEs (111).

Genetic damage was measured as SCEs and micronuclei in lymphocytes of peripheral blood of operating room personnel (mixed gender) exposed to 12.8 ppm nitrous oxide and 5.3 ppm isoflurane (8-hour TWA). The mean frequency of SCEs was significantly higher (10.2 ± 1.9) in exposed personnel (n=10) than in controls (7.4 ± 2.4) (n=10). The proportion of micronuclei in exposed personnel

was also higher than in controls, but not significantly so. Because the personnel were exposed to both isoflurane and nitrous oxide, it is unclear, which anaesthetic caused the increase in SCEs (107).

The mutagenicity of isoflurane and nitrous oxide was investigated by the SCE test using peripheral blood lymphocytes from 30 patients (mixed gender) before and after anaesthesia. There was no increase in SCEs in the patients immediately after completion of anaesthesia or on the following day when compared to the SCEs before anaesthesia. However, an increase in SCEs compared with preanaesthetic values was observed in a subgroup of 11 cigarette smokers (115).

The mutagenicity of isoflurane and nitrous oxide was investigated by the SCE test using peripheral blood lymphocytes from 63 cigarette smoking patients (mixed gender) before and after anaesthesia. There was no increase in SCEs in the patients immediately after completion of anaesthesia or on the following day when compared to the frequency of SCEs before anaesthesia (116).

DNA single strand breaks were investigated in peripheral lymphocytes of patients (mixed gender) before and after 180 minutes exposure to a mixture of isoflurane, nitrous oxide, and oxygen. The frequency of DNA single breaks was increased immediately after anaesthesia. No increase in strand breaks could be detected the following day (201).

DNA single strand breaks using the alkaline single cell gel electrophoresis technique (SCGE-comet assay) were investigated in peripheral lymphocytes of 12 patients (mixed gender), before and after anaesthesia and in a control group. Twelve patients, aged 22-66 years old, were anaesthetised for elective abdominal surgery with isoflurane in oxygen for 120-162 minutes (mean 133.2 minutes). Venous blood samples were obtained from the patients before the induction of anaesthesia, at 60 and 120 minutes of anaesthesia, and on the 1st, 3rd, and 5th day after anaesthesia. The number of undamaged nuclei was almost the same in controls and in patients before anaesthesia. However, significant differences were observed in the proportion of undamaged, intermediate, and tailed nuclei of patients at 60 and 120 minutes of anaesthesia and on the day following anaesthesia. DNA damage started to normalise on the 3rd day after anaesthesia, and was almost identical with that of controls after 5 days (212).

The genotoxic activity of isoflurane was evaluated by the comet assay by examining peripheral blood lymphocytes of patients (mixed gender) before, during and after anaesthesia as compared to an unexposed control group. Significant differences were observed in the proportions of undamaged, intermediate, and tailed nuclei of patients after 60 and 120 minutes of anaesthesia to 10 000-15 000 ppm isoflurane (n=12) and on the following day, although DNA damage began to return to normal levels on the 3rd day following anaesthesia and was almost identical with those of controls on the 5th day (127).

Sevoflurane

The genotoxicity of sevoflurane was studied by evaluating the DNA damage, apoptosis, DNA repair enzyme activity, and glutathione content in peripheral lymphocytes from 20 patients (mixed gender) before, 15 minutes after anaesthesia, and 24 hours after surgery. Lymphocytes isolated 15 minutes after anaesthesia showed an increase in oxidised purine and pyrimidine bases without DNA strand break formation. DNA strand breaks occurred on the 1st post-operative day, associated with an enhancement of DNA repair activity and a decrease in glutathione. Formation of strand breaks could be the consequence of DNA repair activity. Twenty-four hours after surgery, most of the oxidised DNA bases were repaired (9).

The incidence of SCEs in peripheral lymphocytes of anaesthetists (n=25, mixed gender) exposed to anaesthetics was investigated before and after a 2-month leave. There was a significant difference in SCE values of the anaesthetists compared with the non-exposed physicians (11.9 \pm 4.4 versus 4.2 \pm 1.1). After a 2-month leave from the operating room, the SCE values of the anaesthetists were significantly lower compared with those taken before the leave (4.8 \pm 1.8 and 11.9 \pm 4.4, respectively). The concentrations of sevoflurane and nitrous oxide in the operating rooms were 8.9 \pm 5.6 ppm and 119 \pm 39 ppm, respectively, as determined by infrared spectrophotometry measured close to the working anaesthetists. Because the anaesthetists were exposed to a mixture of anaesthetics it is not possible to decide which anaesthetics caused the effects (72).

The formation of SCEs was investigated in lymphocytes of 40 children (mixed gender) before and after anaesthesia induced by inhalation of up to 80 000 ppm sevoflurane and maintained at 25 000-30 000 ppm in oxygen/nitrous oxide (65%/35%). The combined sevoflurane and nitrous oxide anaesthesia did not induce SCE in T-lymphocytes of children (142).

Significant differences were observed in the proportions of undamaged, intermediate, and tailed nuclei of patients (mixed gender) after 60 and 120 minutes of anaesthesia to 10 000-15 000 ppm sevoflurane (n=12) and on the following day. DNA damage began to return to normal levels after the 3rd day following anaesthesia and was almost identical with those of controls on the 5th day (127).

Desflurane

Only one study of the genotoxic effects of desflurane in humans has been identified. The frequency of SCEs was evaluated in peripheral blood lymphocytes of 15 female patients anaesthetised with 50 000-60 000 ppm desflurane in an oxygen/air mixture. Blood samples were taken before anaesthesia and 60 and 120 minutes after the initiation of anaesthesia. In addition, postoperative blood samples were taken on the 1st, 3rd, 7th, and 12th day. The number of SCEs per cell was increased 60 and 120 minutes, and 1, 3, and 7 days after initiation of anaesthesia. On day 12, the number of SCEs per cell had returned to the level preceding anaesthesia (5).

Table 12. Genotoxic effects in peripheral lymphocytes from humans exposed to the fluranes.

Anaesthetic/ co-exposure	Exposure condition	Effect	Reference
Isoflurane			
N_2O	Occupational	Increased SCEs.	(107)
N_2O	Occupational	Increased SCEs.	(111)
N_2O	Patients	No effect on SCEs.	(115)
N_2O	Patients	No effect on SCEs.	(116)
N_2O	Patients	Increased DNA strand breaks.	(201)
	Patients	Increased DNA strand breaks.	(212)
	Patients	Increased DNA strand breaks.	(127)
Sevoflurane			
N_2O	Occupational	Increased SCEs.	(72)
N_2O	Patients (children)	No effect on SCEs.	(142)
	Patients	Increased DNA strand breaks.	(127)
	Patients	Increase in oxidised DNA bases without DNA strand breaks (15 min after anaesthesia). Increase in DNA strand breaks, repair activity, number of apoptotic cells and decrease in GSH level (24 h after anaesthesia).	(9)
Desflurane			
	Patients	Increased SCEs.	(5)

GSH: glutathione, N₂O: nitrous oxide, SCE: sister chromatid exchange.

Summary and conclusion

For isoflurane, four SCE studies evaluating the genotoxic effects in humans were identified. The two studies performed in patients were negative (115, 116), whereas the two studies in occupationally exposed showed increased frequencies of SCEs (107, 111). Studies evaluating genotoxicity by the comet assay in lymphocytes from patients anaesthetised with isoflurane all showed increased DNA damage immediately after anaesthesia (127, 201, 212). In all the studies, the DNA damage was repaired within 1-5 days after the end of anaesthesia. As DNA repair is regulated genetically (85), isoflurane induced DNA damage could be hypothesised to persist longer in persons with DNA repair defects.

One study of personnel occupationally exposed to both sevoflurane and nitrous oxide showed an increased number of SCEs (72), while a study of patients exposed to sevoflurane and nitrous oxide showed no effect (142). Two studies of patients exposed only to sevoflurane showed increased levels of DNA strand breaks (9, 127).

Only one study of genotoxicity of desflurane in humans has been identified. The study showed increased number of SCEs in patients exposed to desflurane (5).

All three studies on occupational exposure to isoflurane and sevoflurane demonstrated increased frequencies of SCEs. However, it should be noted that in these as well as in several of the studies in patients, co-exposure to nitrous oxide

occurred. It is therefore not clear which agent caused the genotoxic effects. However, SCEs have not been clearly associated with exposure to nitrous oxide (174). The isolated effect of the three fluranes has only been studied in patients. All these studies showed genotoxicity (increases in DNA strand breaks or SCEs) after surgery and at anaesthetic dose levels. We note that the observed increases in SCEs or DNA strand breaks could be due to premedication. Together, these studies give rise to some concern regarding the genotoxic potential of the fluranes.

Genotoxicity studies on human lymphocytes exposed *in vitro* to the fluranes have been described in Section 10.4. All three studies on isoflurane and the one on desflurane were positive (increases in SCEs and DNA strand breaks) whereas the only one on sevoflurane was negative (no increases in DNA strand breaks).

11.5 Carcinogenic effects

No studies evaluating the carcinogenic effects of the specific fluranes have been identified. One explanation to the lack of studies is that isoflurane and in particular sevoflurane and desflurane are new anaesthetics (introduced in the middle of the 1980s and 1990s), and cancer generally takes a long time to develop. Thus, it is not yet possible to evaluate carcinogenic effects in epidemiological studies. Furthermore, since health care personnel are exposed to a mixture of anaesthetics and other potential genotoxic agents such as X-rays, the effect of exposure to a single anaesthetic may be difficult to deduce from epidemiological studies.

11.6 Reproductive and developmental effects

Following uptake, the fluranes are rapidly distributed in the body. It has been shown that isoflurane and sevoflurane pass almost unimpeded from maternal to foetal blood (Section 7.2). This has not been investigated for desflurane, but, due to the structural similarities of the three compounds, desflurane probably also passes from maternal to foetal blood.

Isoflurane

The effect of anaesthesia on pregnancy outcome after gamete intrafallopian transfer during assisted reproduction was investigated in a multi-centre survey. US fertility programs were invited to contribute information for women who underwent this procedure in 1993-1994 concerning age, the use of propofol, nitrous oxide, midazolam, or a potent inhaled anaesthetic agent, pregnancy, and delivery rate. Seven medical centres participated and contributed data from 455 women. No significant differences were found for the clinical pregnancy or delivery rates between those women who received propofol, nitrous oxide, midazolam, or isoflurane during the procedure and those who did not (25).

Sevoflurane and desflurane

Fifty healthy women undergoing caesarean section and requesting general anaesthesia were randomly assigned to receive either 10 000 ppm sevoflurane or 30 000 ppm desflurane in combination with 50% nitrous oxide in oxygen. Twenty-five healthy women requesting regional anaesthesia received epidural anaesthesia with ropivacaine. The three groups of women displayed similar characteristics with respect to age, weight, height, parity, and gestational age. No significant differences were detected on neonatal outcomes assessed as Apgar scores 1 and 5 minutes after delivery, and by neurological adaptive capacity score (20 criteria in 5 areas: active tone, adaptive capacity, general assessment, passive tone and primary reflexes) 2 and 24 hours after delivery (128).

Anaesthetic gases in general

Several epidemiological studies have investigated the association between occupational exposure to anaesthetic gases in general and reproductive failure in women. These are described below. The results indicate that such exposure may increase the risk for spontaneous abortions and the incidence of malformations in the children. However, in these studies, hospital staff and other occupational groups were exposed to a mixture of anaesthetic gases, and no information on duration and actual levels of exposure were available. In addition, all studies were retrospective with the risk of recall bias, if couples with a reproductive failure will be motivated (by guilt or concern) to remember more adverse exposures (and outcomes) than couples with normal pregnancies (237).

In a retrospective survey in the Netherlands (189, 207), referred in (99), time to pregnancy was investigated in 427 pregnant women employed in anaesthesia. These were compared to 1010 pregnant women employed in departments of orthopaedics, gynaecology, or surgery. Time to pregnancy was not affected in operation chamber assistants. The concentrations of several anaesthetic gases were measured and the maximal concentration measured for isoflurane was 120 mg/m³ (15.6 ppm). However, the composition of the anaesthetic gas mixtures and the level and duration of exposure were not reported.

The outcome of a meta-analysis on studies on spontaneous abortion indicates an increased risk after occupational exposure to anaesthetic gases (28). The analysis was based on epidemiological studies published during the period 1984-1992, estimating the risk of spontaneous abortion. Only peer-reviewed studies were included. Several comparisons (n=24) between exposed and unexposed women were included, obtained from 17 retrospective follow-up studies and 2 case-control studies. Occupational exposure to anaesthetic gases was mostly assessed through postal questionnaires to the mothers, or less often, by interviews. None of the studies included ambient gas sampling. Exposed women included nurses, physicians, technicians, dental assistants, veterinarians and veterinary assistants. Unexposed reference groups generally included women from the same occupational groups, but unexposed to anaesthetic gases. Spontaneous abortions were generally reported by respondents without further validation. Altogether,

the follow-up studies in the meta-analysis included 15 268 exposed pregnancies and 80 368 control (unexposed) pregnancies. The overall relative risk was 1.48 (95% confidence interval (CI) 1.4-1.58). The relative risk varied according to occupation, ranging from 1.18 among physicians to 2.45 in veterinarians and veterinary assistants. To test whether the quality of the studies influenced this result, the validity of the reviewed papers was rated on the basis of three criteria: appropriateness of the unexposed comparison group, control for non-occupational confounding variables, and response rate. The estimate of risk increased to 1.9 (95% CI, 1.72-2.09) when analysis was restricted to the six comparisons which were rated the most rigorous. Year of publication of the study did not influence the relative risk (28). This meta-analysis included studies published in 1984-1992. Isoflurane has been used from the early 1980s, whereas desflurane and sevoflurane are relatively newer (introduced in Denmark in 1994 and 1996, respectively). It must therefore be assumed that of the three fluranes described in this report, only isoflurane figures as an anaesthetic agent in this meta-analysis, together with other anaesthetic agents.

Female anaesthetists (n=231) practicing primarily paediatric anaesthesia were hypothesised to experience increased exposure to trace anaesthetic agents due to increased waste spillage (because of the use of mask inductions and uncuffed tracheal tubes), and thereby a greater risk of obstetric complications, compared to female anaesthetists (n=1 275) performing primarily adult anaesthesia. Questionnaires were mailed to all female members of Society for Pediatric Anesthesia and to an equal number of randomly selected female members of American Society of Anesthesiologists. Subjects were explained the purpose of the study and asked to answer questions regarding their former pregnancy outcomes, work history and personal habits. Paediatric anaesthetists were defined as those having > 75% paediatric practice. Significantly more paediatric anaesthetists experienced more than 40 hours/week of operating room exposure during their pregnancies than did non-paediatric anaesthetists (79.2% versus 70.6%). Analysis was performed on a total of 1 506 pregnancies. No differences were observed with respect to preterm labour or delivery, birth weight, or birth defects. However, the prevalence of spontaneous abortion was significantly higher among paediatric than among nonpaediatric anaesthetists (80). The actual study period is not stated for this study, and no information is given as to exposure to specific anaesthetic gases.

A retrospective study of 6 330 personnel exposed to anaesthetic gases in operating and recovery rooms in Ontario hospitals, and 2 200 non-exposed hospital staff were conducted by questionnaire during the period 1981-1985. A total of 10 232 pregnancies were reported by the exposed women or spouses of exposed men. The number of unexposed pregnancies was 3 656. Logistic regression analysis, with age and smoking standardised, showed that children of women in the exposed group had significantly more congenital abnormalities (odds ratio (OR) 2.24, 95% CI 1.69-2.97). This was also true for wives of male hospital staff (OR 1.46, 95% CI 1.04-2.05) (88). The concentration of the

anaesthetic gases is unknown in this study, and the study period at the most includes only a few years of exposure to isoflurane (used from 1984 in Denmark).

The probably most recent study with respect to time-period of exposure, concerns women working in specified hospital departments for at least 2 months in the period 1990-1997. Questionnaires were mailed to 5 546 women. A total of 427 women were defined as exposed, as they were working during the first months of their last pregnancy. This group was composed of anaesthetists and assistants and operating room nurses. As referents, 1 010 nurses not exposed to anaesthetics or cytostatics were included. ORs corrected for differences in occupational factors indicated that exposure to anaesthetic gases increase the risk for giving birth to a child with malformation (OR 1.8, 95% CI 1.0-4.1). Exposure to anaesthetic gases is presumably highest during the induction phase and during tonsillectomy. Specific risks for these tasks were calculated, resulting in ORs of 1.6 (95% CI 0.9-2.5) and 1.9 (95% CI 1.1-3-6), respectively. The risk of prolonged time to pregnancy, spontaneous abortion, and premature birth were similar in the two groups (207). No information regarding exposure to specific anaesthetic gases was provided.

12. Dose-effect and dose-response relationships

Effects of inhalation exposures to isoflurane, sevoflurane and desflurane in animals are listed in Tables 13-15 and in humans in Tables 16-19. Acute, high exposures are included in the tables if levels were below 0.8 of the human MAC-value, i.e. 9 600 ppm for isoflurane, 16 800 ppm for sevoflurane, and 48 000 ppm for desflurane, as these concentrations are associated with pronounced acute effects in humans (178, 179). Genotoxicity studies in animals and humans are listed in Tables 11-12 (Sections 10.4 and 11.4).

12.1 Animal and in vitro studies

Isoflurane

Single exposures to 530 or 1 160 ppm isoflurane for 45 minutes were without effects on cognitive function and pain sensitivity in rats (6). However, anti-analgesic effects of isoflurane were observed in rats exposed to 1 145 ppm for 30-40 minutes, based on a group size of 3 animals serving as their own controls (255). Thus, the acute NOAEL and LOAEL in rats are 530 and 1 145 ppm, respectively. Several studies in rats or rabbits have showed decreased cognitive function and analgesic effects at exposure levels of 2 000 ppm and above (Table 13).

Several studies have addressed the effects of repeated exposures to isoflurane on body weight, reproduction and development, and liver function and histology at exposure levels ranging from 150 ppm and up. The effects of 35 days of continuous exposure to 150, 500, and 1 500 ppm isoflurane were investigated in mice, guinea pigs, and rats. Mice exhibited reduced body weight gain to a similar extent

in all three exposed groups, at the two highest exposure levels already from day 7. Guinea pigs gained less weight at the highest exposure level, whereas rat weights were unaffected by exposure. At the highest exposure level, a tendency towards an increase in the number of animals with degenerative liver lesions (not significant) was observed in all species (224). The study seems well designed and performed although some miscalculations of body weight gains are apparent from the tables, and only body weight gains, not absolute body weights were stated. In another short-term animal study (4 hours/day for 5 days/week, 9 weeks), body weight was unaffected until 5 000 ppm in mice (202).

Male fertility in mice seemed unaffected at exposure levels ranging from 1 000 to 10 000 ppm (154, 166). One study in rabbits reported decreased sperm counts after exposure to 13 000 ppm isoflurane, but interpretation is hampered by control group fluctuations (45). None of the fertility studies investigated the full spermatogenic cycle. At 4 000 ppm and below, developmental toxicity studies consistently showed no effect of isoflurane (78, 166, 167). Exposure to 6 000 ppm, 4 hours/day during organogenesis, reduced foetal weight and maternal weight gain, decreased ossification, and was associated with increased incidence of minor malformations often observed during retarded development and increased maternal stress (167). In rabbits, no maternal or foetal effects were observed after exposure to 23 000 ppm isoflurane, 1 hour/day, during early gestation (132).

A long-term study in mice did not report detectable toxicity to the liver or the kidneys after continuous exposure to 20 ppm isoflurane for 30 weeks (191). Exposure to 1 000 or 4 000 ppm isoflurane, 4 hours/day, 5 days/week for 78 weeks was not associated with carcinogenicity. However, body weights were decreased at both exposure levels, by 1-5% and 5-8%, respectively (no statistical analysis was provided for these data) (23).

Studies evaluating genotoxic effects of isoflurane in human lymphocytes exposed *in vitro* (110, 123, 227) and in rats exposed *in vivo* (137, 206) were positive, whereas tests in bacteria, *Drosophila melanogaster* and Chinese hamster cells were negative (20, 22, 144, 233, 236, 241).

Altogether, 150 ppm can be regarded as an overall LOAEL for isoflurane.

Sevoflurane

Analgesia was evident in rats after 45 minutes of exposure to 1 050 ppm (acute LOAEL) and above, and exposure to 1 100 ppm sevoflurane for 45 minutes caused enhanced aversive memory formation. Cognitive function was not affected in rats exposed at 1 050 and 2 160 ppm, whereas memory impairment was observed at 3 080 ppm and above (6, 7). Activity level and cognition were affected in rats exposed for 30 days, 4 hours/day to 3 000 ppm sevoflurane, the lowest exposure level tested (188). At anaesthetic dose levels (21 600-40 100 ppm, 8 weeks), an exposure dependent reversible increase in the levels of liver enzymes in plasma was observed in cynomolgus monkeys. Apart from reduced blood cell counts and relative thymic weight in exposed animals, no exposure-related gross

pathological, histopathological or ultrastructural differences were found. Three monkeys in the high exposure group died (221) (Table 14).

No studies on long-term exposure were identified.

Considering genotoxicity studies, no increased frequency of DNA strand breaks was observed in human lymphocytes exposed *in vitro* (227) and no effect on gene mutation was observed in bacteria (21) whereas rats exposed *in vivo* (orally) had an increased frequency of micronucleated cells in the kidney (206).

Desflurane

Only three studies at subanaesthetic dose levels of desflurane were identified, all in rats (Table 15). Impaired cognitive function was observed after 45 minutes of exposure to 4 400 ppm desflurane (acute LOAEL). Effects increased further at higher exposure levels, i.e. 10 130 and 20 200 ppm (6). Activity level and cognition were altered in rats exposed to 6 000 ppm desflurane for 30 days, 4 hours/day (measured after 1 day of no exposure) (188).

No studies on long-term exposure were identified.

In the only study evaluating genotoxic effects, a dose-dependent increase in DNA strand breaks was observed in human lymphocytes exposed *in vitro* (129).

12.2 Human studies

Tables 16-19 summarise dose-effect relationships in humans after inhalation exposure to isoflurane, sevoflurane and desflurane.

Isoflurane

In a range of studies, neurofunction in humans under experimental conditions has been investigated. At the lowest tested level, exposure to 600 ppm isoflurane for 25 minutes was associated with decreased saccadic peak velocity (acute LOAEL) (79). Exposure to 1 000 ppm isoflurane for 40 minutes was associated with decreased performance in the digit-symbol substitution test (24). Most other studies investigating neurobehaviour above this exposure level also demonstrated effects of isoflurane (Table 16).

Chronic occupational exposure to low levels of isoflurane did not affect liver function (0.16 ppm, sampled in breathing zone) (77) or neurofunction investigated by several tests (0.35 ppm, stationary sampler) (159). Two studies demonstrated increased frequencies of SCEs in peripheral lymphocytes from health care personnel exposed to 0.5 and 5.3 ppm isoflurane (8-hour TWAs, personal and stationary sampling, respectively) (107, 111). However, the personnel in both studies were concomitantly exposed to 12-13 ppm nitrous oxide (Table 19). It is therefore difficult to ascribe the effect to isoflurane, although SCEs have not been clearly associated with exposure to nitrous oxide either (174). In patients, combined isoflurane and nitrous oxide anaesthesia did not affect the frequency of SCEs (115, 116). However, increased frequencies of DNA strand breaks were seen, also without co-exposure to nitrous oxide (127, 201, 212).

Sevoflurane

Effects on emotional memory and psychomotor performance after acute exposure to sevoflurane were demonstrated in three studies (8, 24, 253). At 1 000 ppm (the lowest exposure level studied) for 20 minutes, sevoflurane suppressed the emotional response (exposed volunteers rated significantly more pictures as neutral than emotional) (acute LOAEL). Additional effects were observed at 2 000 ppm and above, e.g. impaired memory function (8). Psychomotor effects were shown at 2 000 ppm and these effects increased further at higher exposure levels (24, 253). Schlünzen *et al* reported increased regional cerebral blood flow in patients exposed to as low as 0.2 MAC sevoflurane (approximately 4 000 ppm=light sedation). Some of the most profound changes were seen in regions related to pain processing (216) (Table 17).

SCEs were increased in anaesthetists exposed to sevoflurane $(8.9 \pm 5.6 \text{ ppm})$, mean of stationary sampling close to subjects in 10 rooms) and nitrous oxide $(119 \pm 39 \text{ ppm})$ compared to non-exposed personnel. The SCE frequencies were significantly lower after 2 months of leave from the operating room than before the leave (72) (Table 19). As co-exposure to nitrous oxide occurred, it is difficult to ascribe the effect to sevoflurane, although SCEs have not been clearly associated with exposure to nitrous oxide either (174). In patients, anaesthetic doses of sevoflurane were not associated with increased frequencies of SCE in presence of nitrous oxide (142), but increased frequencies in DNA strand breaks have been observed in absence of nitrous oxide (9, 127).

Desflurane

Only three human studies with isolated exposure to desflurane were identified (Table 18). At the lowest exposure level tested, exposure to 6 000 ppm desflurane for 3 minutes was not associated with adverse airway events (86). Exposure to 30 000 and 36 000 ppm desflurane for 10 minutes decreased vascular pressure and resistance, respectively (62, 64).

In the only genotoxicity study available, patients anaesthetised with desflurane displayed an increased frequency of SCEs (5).

Isoflurane, sevoflurane and desflurane

Impaired balance control was demonstrated 48 hours after occupational exposure to 59 ppm nitrous oxide and "10 times lower concentration" of isoflurane, sevoflurane, and desflurane (246) (Table 19). Because of the poorly described exposure situation, it is not clear which anaesthetic caused the effect.

Table 13. Dose-effect relationships for experimental animals after inhalation exposure to isoflurane (for single exposures, only levels below 0.8 MAC (human) are included).

Isoflurane level (ppm)	Species	No. of animals/group	Exposure duration	Effects	References
Single expos	ure				
530	Rat	10-12	45 min (minimum)	No effect on learning, memory and pain sensitivity.	(6)
1 145	Rat	3	30-40 min	Antianalgesic effect.	(255)
1 160	Rat	10-15	45 min (minimum)	No effect on learning, memory and pain sensitivity.	(6)
1 200	Rat	22	45 min (minimum)	No effect on aversive memory.	(7)
2 000	Rabbit	7	20 min	Slower acquisition of conditioned response.	(70)
2 010	Rat	9-11	45 min (minimum)	Analgesic response and decreased memory. Trials to learning non-significantly increased.	(6)
2 500	Dog	14	40 min	No effects on a range of cardiovascular and ventilatory parameters.	(195)
2 920	Rat	3	Delivered in stepwise manner at 1 145, 2 920 and 5 840 ppm, each step held for 30-40 min.	Analgesic effect (seen also at 5 840 ppm).	(255)
2 960	Mouse	15-20	2 h	Improved performance when memory of avoidance training was assessed.	(139, 140)
3 020	Rat	9-11	45 min (minimum)	Analgesic response. Memory decreased even further compared to at 2 010 ppm. Trials to learning non-significantly increased.	(6)
3 500	Rat	30-40	24 h on gestation day 8	Developmental endpoints unaffected. Dams slightly sedated with lower body weights on gestation day 12-16.	(78)
3 700	Rat	8-16	30 min	Amnesia (seen also at 5 700 and 7 500 in a dose-dependent manner).	(59)
4 000	Rabbit	13	20 min	Suppressed acquisition of conditioned response.	(70)
5 000	Dog	14	40 min	Decrease in cardiac output and in vascular resistance. Other cardiovascular and ventilatory parameters unaffected.	(195)

Table 13. Dose-effect relationships for experimental animals after inhalation exposure to isoflurane (for single exposures, only levels below 0.8 MAC (human) are included).

Isoflurane level (ppm)	Species	No. of animals/group	Exposure duration	Effects	References
6 020	Mouse	15-20	2 h	Performance similar to controls' when memory of avoidance training was assessed.	(139)
7 500	Infant rat	4-10	6 h	Neurodegeneration similar in control and exposed pups.	(249)
7 500	Infant rat	4-10	6 h	Increase in neuronal degeneration in the laterodorsal and anteroventral thalamic nuclei.	(124)
7 500	Infant mouse	16	4 h	Neuroapoptosis increased by 325% in the caudate putamen.	(125)
8 000	Rabbit	13	20 min	Abolished acquisition of conditioned response.	(70)
9 000	Rabbit	10	30 min	Increased heart rate. No effect on systolic, diastolic, and mean arterial pressure.	(161)
12 000	Human			MAC.	(69)
14 000- 14 200	Rat			MAC.	(31, 66)
13 100- 17 700	Mouse			MAC.	(222)
Short-term e.	xposure				
60	Mouse	26	4 h/day on gestation days 6-15	Body weights unaffected in dams and offspring, no teratogenic effects.	(167)
150	Mouse	31	35 days, continuous exposure	Decreased body weight gain, liver histology unaffected.	(224)
150	Rat	16	35 days, continuous exposure	No significant effect on body weight gain, liver histology unaffected.	(224)
150	Guinea pig	14	35 days, continuous exposure	No significant effect on body weight gain, liver histology unaffected.	(224)

Table 13. Dose-effect relationships for experimental animals after inhalation exposure to isoflurane (for single exposures, only levels below 0.8 MAC (human) are included).

Isoflurane level (ppm)	Species	No. of animals/group	Exposure duration	Effects	References
200	Mouse	26	4 h/day, 5 days/week, 9 weeks	No effect at necropsy, including several measures on liver function.	(202)
375	Mouse	50 and 120 at 9 and 15 months	2 h/day on gestation days 11, 13, 15, and 17, and from 5 days after birth, every 2nd day for a total of 24 exposures	No carcinogenic effect in offspring at 9 and 15 months of age.	(65)
500	Mouse	31	35 days, continuous exposure	Decreased body weight, liver histology unaffected.	(224)
500	Rat	16	35 days, continuous exposure	No significant effect on body weight gain, liver histology, or blood cell counts.	(224)
500	Guinea pig	11	35 days, continuous exposure	No significant effect on body weight gain or liver histology.	(224)
600	Mouse	27	4 h/day on gestation days 6-15	Body weights unaffected in dams and offspring, no teratogenic effects.	(167)
1 000	Mouse	26	4 h/day, 5 days/week, 9 weeks	No effect at necropsy, including several measures on liver function.	(202)
1 000	Mouse	15	4 h/day for 6 weeks before mating	Male fertility and body weight unaffected.	(166)
1 000	Mouse	15 (male) 32 (female)	4 h/day for 2 weeks before mating and during mating and pregnancy	No effects on copulatory or pregnancy rate, implantations, resorptions, or viability of foetuses; postnatal survival and weight gain of offspring unaffected.	(166)

Table 13. Dose-effect relationships for experimental animals after inhalation exposure to isoflurane (for single exposures, only levels below 0.8 MAC (human) are included).

Isoflurane level (ppm)	Species	No. of animals/group	Exposure duration	Effects	References
1 000	Mouse	5	4 h/day, 5 days	No effect on epididymal spermatozoa.	(154)
1 500	Mouse	se 78 and 107 at 9 2 h/day on gestation days 11, 13, 15, and and from 5 days af birth, every 2nd days 11 total of 24 expos		No carcinogenic effect in offspring at 9 and 15 months of age.	(65)
1 500	Mouse	29	35 days, continuous exposure	Decreased body weight gain. Non-significant increase in liver lesions, otherwise, no abnormalities found at necropsy.	(224)
1 500	Rat	16	35 days, continuous exposure	No significant effect on body weight gain. Non-significant increase in liver lesions, otherwise, no abnormalities found at necropsy.	(224)
1 500	Guinea pig	16	35 days, continuous exposure	Decreased body weight gain. Non-significant increase in liver lesions, otherwise, no abnormalities found at necropsy.	(224)
4 000	Mouse	15	4 h/day for 6 weeks before mating	Male fertility and body weight unaffected.	(166)
4 000	Mouse	15 (male) 32 (female)	4 h/day for 2 weeks before mating and during mating and pregnancy	Dams appeared lightly anaesthetised. No effects on copulatory or pregnancy rate, implantations, resorptions, or viability of foetuses; postnatal survival and weight gain of offspring unaffected.	(166)
5 000	Mouse	26	4 h/day, 5 days/week, 9 weeks	Body weight non-significantly reduced during week 2 in males, and week 1-3 in females. No effect at necropsy, including several measures on liver function.	(202)
6 000	Mouse	117 and 205 at 9 and 15 months	2 h/day on gestation days 11, 13, 15, and 17, and from 5 days after birth, every 2nd day for a total of 24 exposures	No carcinogenic effect in offspring at 9 and 15 months of age.	(65)

Table 13. Dose-effect relationships for experimental animals after inhalation exposure to isoflurane (for single exposures, only levels below 0.8 MAC (human) are included).

Isoflurane level (ppm)	Species	No. of animals/group	Exposure duration	Effects	References
6 000	Mouse	23	4 h/day on gestation days 6-15	Reduced foetal weight and reduced maternal weight gain, decreased ossification, increased minor malformations.	(167)
10 000	Mouse	5	4 h/day, 5 days	No effect on epididymal spermatozoa.	(154)
10 500	Rat	21-25	6 h/day on gestation days 8-10, 11-13, or 14-16	Reduced foetal weights, development otherwise unaffected. Dams lightly anaesthetised with reduced weight gains.	(168)
13 000	Rabbit	7-8	4 h/day, 5 days	Reduced sperm concentration, some histological findings related to spermatogenic cells (results difficult to interpret, see p 43).	(45)
13 440	Rat	16	2 h every 2nd day for 2 weeks	No effects at autopsy.	(66)
17 000	Rat	11-19	1 h/day on gestation days 1-5, 6-10, 11-15, or 15-20	Depressed offspring weights in early groups, reduced litter size in late group. Maternal weight gain reduced in late exposure group.	(132)
23 000	Rabbit	15	1 h/day on gestation days 6-9, 10-14, or 15-18	No developmental or maternal endpoints affected.	(132)
Long-term ex	cposure				
20	Rat	12	30 weeks, continuous exposure	No hepatic or renal toxicity.	(191)
1 000	Mouse	167	4 h/day, 5 days/week, 78 weeks	No carcinogenicity. Organ weights unaffected, body weights reduced by 1-5% (body weights were not analysed statistically).	(23)
4 000	Mouse	165	4 h/day, 5 days/week, 78 weeks	No carcinogenicity. Organ weights unaffected, body weights reduced by 5-8% (body weights were not analysed statistically).	(23)

CO₂: carbon dioxide, MAC: minimum alveolar concentration of anaesthetic that produces immobility in 50% of humans exposed to a supramaximal painful/noxious stimulus.

Table 14. Dose-effect relationships for experimental animals after inhalation exposure to sevoflurane (for single exposures, only levels below 0.8 MAC (human) are included.

Sevoflurane level (ppm)	Species	No. of animals/group	Exposure duration	Effects	Reference
Single exposi	ure				
1 050	Rat	11-21	45 min (minimum)	Analgesia, no effect on cognition.	(6)
1 100	Rat	22	45 min (minimum)	Increased memory of aversive event.	(7)
2 160	Rat	7-12	45 min (minimum)	Analgesia, no effect on cognition.	(6)
3 080	Rat	7-10	45 min (minimum)	Analgesia, learning impaired, memory retention latency decreased.	(6)
4 000	Pig	7-8	6 h	No effect on pulmonary haemodynamics or in lung tissue samples, evaluated by light and electron microscopy. In bronchoalveolar lavage, leukotriene C_4 , thromboxane B_2 , and nitrate levels were increased. Decreased total blood leukocyte count.	(228, 229)
4 110	Rat	8-10	45 min (minimum)	Analgesia, decreased memory retention latency.	(6)
21 000	Human			MAC.	(69)
25 000	Rat			MAC.	(66)
25 000	Mouse			MAC.	(194)
Short-term ex	xposure				
3 000	Rat	10	4 h/day, 30 days	The day after termination of exposure: Decreased activity and time on open arms in elevated plus maze, impaired learning and memory.	(188)
21 600	Cynomolgus monkey	8	3 h/day, 3 days/week, 8 weeks	1st week: Increased serum aspartate and alanine aminotransferase, creatinine kinase and lactate dehydrogenase; values normalised at autopsy. At autopsy, reduced erythrocyte counts and relative weight of thymus. Autopsy otherwise normal.	(221)

Table 14. Dose-effect relationships for experimental animals after inhalation exposure to sevoflurane (for single exposures, only levels below 0.8 MAC (human) are included.

Sevoflurane level (ppm)	Species	No. of animals/group	Exposure duration	Effects	Reference
23 000	Rabbit	7-8	4 h/day, 5 days	Reduced sperm concentration, some histological findings related to spermatogenic cells (results difficult to interpret, see pp 49-50).	(45)
32 000	Cynomolgus monkey	8	3 h/day, 3 days/week, 8 weeks	Week 1-2: Increased serum aspartate and alanine aminotransferase, creatinine kinase and lactate dehydrogenase; values normalised at autopsy. At autopsy, reduced erythrocyte and white blood cell counts, and reduced relative weight of thymus. Autopsy otherwise normal.	(221)
40 100	Cynomolgus monkey	8	3 h/day, 3 days/week, 8 weeks	First half of study: Increased serum aspartate and alanine aminotransferase, creatinine kinase and lactate dehydrogenase; values normalised at autopsy. End-tidal CO ₂ was increased at exposure. At autopsy, reduced white blood cell counts and relative weight of thymus. Autopsy otherwise normal. 3 animals died.	(221)

MAC: minimum alveolar concentration of anaesthetic that produces immobility in 50% of humans exposed to a supramaximal painful/noxious stimulus.

Table 15. Dose-effect relationships for experimental animals after inhalation exposure to desflurane (for single exposures, only levels below 0.8 MAC (human) are included).

Desflurane level (ppm)	Species	No. of animals/group	Exposure duration	Effects	References
Single expos	ure				
4 400	Rat	10-13	45 min (minimum)	Impaired memory. No effect on learning and pain sensitivity.	(6)
7 700	Rat	22	45 min (minimum)	No effect on aversive memory.	(7)
10 130	Rat	12-15	45 min (minimum)	Decreased learning, memory impaired further. Pain sensitivity unaffected.	(6)
20 200	Rat	10-12	45 min (minimum)	Further impairment of memory and learning. Decreased pain sensitivity.	(6)
60 000	Human			MAC.	(69)
72 100	Rat			MAC.	(31)
65 500- 91 200	Mouse			MAC.	(222)
Short-term e.	xposure				
6 000	Rat	10	4 h/day, 30 days	The day after termination of exposure: decreased activity and time on open arms in elevated plus maze, impaired learning and memory.	(188)

MAC: minimum alveolar concentration of anaesthetic that produces immobility in 50% of humans exposed to a supramaximal painful/noxious stimulus.

Table 16. Dose-effect relationships in humans after inhalation exposure to isoflurane (for single exposure studies, levels below 0.8 MAC are included.

Isoflurane level (ppm)	Exposure duration	No. of exposed	Effect	Reference
Single exposure	,			
600	25 min	6	Decreased saccadic peak velocity after 15 min.	(79)
1 000	40 min	14	Decreased performance in the digit-symbol substitution test.	(24)
1 150	10 min	8	Response to commands impaired in 3/8. Heart rate or arterial pressure unchanged.	(178, 179)
1 200	3 min	25	No adverse airway events.	(86)
1 200	25 min	6	Decreased saccadic peak velocity after 5 min.	(79)
1 900	15 min	10	Impaired learning (slight).	(48)
1 920	15 min	17	No effect on voluntary response.	(60)
2 000	15 min	10	Decreased performance in the logical reasoning test and digit-symbol substitution test.	(252)
2 000	40 min	14	Decreased performance in a number of psychomotor tests.	(24)
2 300	10 min	8	Response to commands impaired in all. Recall and recognition of neutral words was lost, but half remembered having heard a "shock" word. Heart rate and arterial pressure unchanged.	(178, 179)
2 600	5 min	13	Impaired free recall and no event-related potential repetition effect.	(243)
3 500	15 min	10	Further impairment of learning (explicit learning decreased).	(48)
3 840	15 min	17	Suppressed memory. It was estimated that memory was suppressed by 50% at 2 560 ppm and that voluntary response was prevented in 50% at 4 860 ppm.	(60)
4 000	15 min	10	Increased auditory reaction time and decreased performance in logical reasoning test, digit-symbol substitution test and free recall memory test.	(252)
4 000	20 min	12	Increased choice reaction time, decreased ability to tap two areas on a board, and decreased ability to solve mathematical problems.	(172)

Table 16. Dose-effect relationships in humans after inhalation exposure to isoflurane (for single exposure studies, levels below 0.8 MAC are included.

Isoflurane level (ppm)	Exposure duration	No. of exposed	Effect	Reference
4 600	10 min	8	No response to verbal commands. 5/8 persons displayed absent eyelash reflex. Heart rate or arterial pressure unchanged.	(178, 179)
5 100	15 min	10	Learning abolished (explicit learning suppressed entirely).	(48)
5 760	15 min	17	Some subjects responded to verbal commands, memory completely abolished.	(60)
6 000	15 min	9	Increased auditory reaction time and decreased performance in the digit-symbol substitution test, eye-hand coordination test and impaired free recall.	(251)
7 000	15 min	7	Increased heart rate, decreased mean arterial and forearm venous pressures, decreased efferent muscle sympathetic nerve activity.	(62)
12 000			MAC.	(69)
Short-term exposi	ure			
1 000-6 000	38 h continuous exposure (range 24-127)	40 patients (various surgery)	Biomarkers of liver function (glutathione transferase, alanine and aspartate aminotransferase) similar to patients anaesthetised with midazolam.	(114)
20 000-50 000	15-30 min daily for 24 days (range 10-39)	11 children (undergoing radiotherapy)	Biomarkers of liver function (total bilirubin, aspartate aminotransferase, γ -glutamyl transferase and alkaline phosphatase) not impaired compared to pre-exposure.	(126)

MAC: minimum alveolar concentration of anaesthetic that produces immobility in 50% of subjects exposed to a supramaximal painful/noxious stimulus.

Table 17. Dose-effect relationships in humans after single inhalation exposures to sevoflurane (only levels below 0.8 MAC are included).

Sevoflurane level (ppm)	Exposure duration	No. of exposed	Effect	Reference
1 000	20 min (minimum)	5-9	Suppressed emotional response (exposed volunteers rated significantly more pictures as neutral than emotional).	(8)
2 000	20 min (minimum)	5-9	Increased rating of pictures as neutral rather than emotional, free recall decreased, memory boost abolished for emotionally arousing items.	(8)
2 000	40 min	14	Decreased performance in the digit-symbol substitution test. No effect on other psychomotor functions.	(24)
2 000	5 min	16	Decreased performance in the digit-symbol substitution test (moderate drinkers only). Participants reported drug effect.	(253)
2 500	20 min (minimum)	5-9	Increased rating of pictures as neutral rather than emotional, free recall decreased, memory boost abolished for emotionally arousing items.	(8)
4 000	5 min	16	Further decreased performance in the digit-symbol substitution test (light and moderate drinkers). Drug effect increased further.	(253)
4 000	40 min	14	Impaired performance in different psychomotor tests.	(24)
4 000	10 min (minimum)	9	Regional cerebral blood flow increased in some and decreased in other brain areas. Some of the most profound changes were in regions related to pain processing. Bispectral index values decreased dose-dependently and EEG signals changed significantly.	(216)
5 000	25 min	16	Regional blood flow in some brain areas increased less during exposure than in the control condition during activation tasks.	(196)
7 000	10 min (minimum)	9	Increased regional blood flow in some and decreased in other brain areas. Some of the most profound changes were in regions related to pain processing. Bispectral index values decreased dose-dependently and EEG signals changed significantly.	(216)
8 000	5 min	16	Further decreased performance in the digit-symbol substitution test. Drug effect increased further.	(253)

Table 17. Dose-effect relationships in humans after single inhalation exposures to sevoflurane (only levels below 0.8 MAC are included).

Sevoflurane level (ppm)	Exposure duration	No. of exposed	Effect	Reference
10 000	10 min	12	Decreased mean arterial pressure. No change in heart rate, central venous pressure, plasma norepinephrine or in efferent muscle sympathetic nerve activity recorded by microneurography.	(64)
21 000			MAC.	(69)

EEG: electroencephalography, MAC: minimum alveolar concentration of anaesthetic that produces immobility in 50% of subjects exposed to a supramaximal painful/noxious stimulus, N₂O: nitrous oxide, PET: positron emission tomography, SCE: sister chromatid exchange.

Table 18. Dose-effect relationships in humans after single inhalation exposure to desflurane (only levels below 0.8 MAC are included).

Desflurane level (ppm)	Exposure duration	No. of exposed	Effect	Reference
6 000	3 min	25	No adverse airway events.	(86)
30 000	10 min	9	Decreased mean arterial and central venous pressures. Unchanged heart rate, efferent muscle sympathetic nerve activity, and plasma norepinephrine.	(64)
36 000	10 min	7	Decreased mean arterial and forearm vascular resistance, no change in heart rate.	(62)
60 000			MAC.	(69)

MAC: minimum alveolar concentration of anaesthetic that produces immobility in 50% of subjects exposed to a supramaximal painful/noxious stimulus.

Table 19. Dose-effect relationships in humans after occupational exposure via inhalation to isoflurane, sevoflurane and desflurane.

Mean level of flurane (ppm)	Mean level of N ₂ O (ppm)	Sampling	No. of exposed	Effect	Reference
Isoflurane					
0.16 ± 0.12^{a}	30 ± 29	Personal, breathing zone	80	No hepatic changes as evaluated by serum alanine aminotransferase and aspartate aminotransferase.	(77)
0.35 (0.1-6.2)	23.2 (3-183)	Stationary	112	No effect on neurofunction.	(159)
0.5 (8-h TWA)	11.8	Personal, breathing zone	27	Increased frequency of SCEs in peripheral lymphocytes.	(111)
5.3 ± 12.8 ^a (8-h TWA)	12.8	Stationary	10	Increased frequency of SCEs in peripheral lymphocytes.	(107)
Sevoflurane					
0.28 (0-1.88)	31.3 (0.9-112)	Personal, breathing zone	61	Slight increase in total urinary protein, without dose-response (all values within normal range). Other indices of kidney function unaffected.	(232)
$8.9 \pm 5.6^{\text{ a}}$	119 ± 39	Stationary, close to working anaesthetists	25	Increased levels of SCEs in exposed anaesthetists. After 2 months leave from the operating room, the levels of SCEs were significantly lower compared to those taken before the leave.	(72)
Isoflurane, sevofi	lurane and desflur	rane			
~6 (total of all the fluranes)	59 (10-100)	Not specified	53	Impaired balance control.	(246)

^a Standard deviation.

N₂O: nitrous oxide, SCE: sister chromatid exchange, TWA: time-weighted average.

13. Previous evaluations by national and international bodies

In 1987, the *International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC)* concluded that volatile anaesthetics (unspecified) are not classifiable as to their carcinogenicity to humans (118).

In 1993, the German Commission for the Investigation of Health Hazards of Chemical Compounds in the Work Area evaluated isoflurane, based on an extensive review on the literature published at the time, i.e. human experience at anaesthetic doses and findings in animal studies (acute, subchronic, chronic, and reproductive toxicity, and genotoxicity and carcinogenicity). Although the acute anaesthetic effects of isoflurane are well established, the committee found the knowledge of the effects of isoflurane insufficient for the establishment of a MAK (Maximale Arbeitsplatzkonzentration) value, especially concerning chronic exposure to subanaesthetic dose levels (56).

The Swedish Criteria Group for Occupational Standards evaluated sevoflurane and desflurane in 1998. They concluded that there was no scientific information on either compound that could be used as a basis for identifying a critical effect relevant to occupational exposures (160).

In 1998, the *Dutch Expert Committee on Occupational Standards (DECOS)* evaluated isoflurane. At that time, data on reproductive effects were lacking. However, as the toxicity profile for isoflurane resembled that of enflurane, the committee concluded that the mode of action is similar for isoflurane and enflurane. Given the similarity in chemical structure between these two compounds, the committee recommended the same value for a health based occupational exposure limit for isoflurane as for enflurane, i.e. 20 ppm (98). DECOS also evaluated the effects of isoflurane on reproduction, in 2002. They concluded that lack of appropriate human and animal data precluded the assessment of the effect of isoflurane on fertility and lactation. Lack of appropriate human data precluded the assessment of the effect of isoflurane on foetal development, but sufficient animal data showed that no classification for effects on development was indicated (99).

In 2000, the *Norwegian Labour Inspection Authority* concluded that the documentation on the health risks concerning exposure to isoflurane, sevoflurane, and desflurane was too sparse to identify a critical effect (12-14). It was concluded that isoflurane is teratogenic at high doses based on the animal studies by Mazze *et al* 1985 (167) and Warren *et al* 1992 (235).

The National Institute of Occupational Safety and Health (NIOSH) in the Unites States presently announces intentions to review and evaluate toxicity data for isoflurane, sevoflurane and desflurane (180).

A list of occupational exposure limits is presented in Appendix 1.

14. Evaluation of human health risks

14.1 Assessment of health risks

Isoflurane, sevoflurane, and desflurane are all used as inhalation anaesthetics. Thus, all three agents cause sedation and analgesia at anaesthetic dose levels, with MAC-values in humans of 12 000, 21 000, and 60 000 ppm, respectively. The fluranes are used separately or in combination with other anaesthetics, mostly nitrous oxide. Human data for dermal uptake are lacking, but the potential for systemic uptake of fluranes via the skin seems low.

Due to the anaesthetic nature of the three fluranes, neurological effects would be expected to occur also at subanaesthetic exposures of short duration. This is confirmed by experimental studies of neurofunction in human volunteers. There is also relatively much knowledge as to other effects of single exposure to high dose levels in humans. However, for most such effects NOAELs are unknown. Apart from the central nervous system effects, concern has mostly concentrated around the potential for hepatotoxic, nephrotoxic, and reproductive and developmental effects. Hepatitis may occur in less than 1/1 000 patients after isoflurane anaesthesia, and in 1/1 000-1/10 000 patients for sevoflurane and desflurane. Nephrotoxicity is only a concern for sevoflurane, with an incidence less than 1/10 000 patients.

Several studies indicate that occupational exposure to anaesthetic gases in general (including agents such as nitrous oxide, halothane, diethylether and also isoflurane) may increase the risk for spontaneous abortion and the incidence of malformations. However, the studies are weak and due to mixed exposure to anaesthetic gases the causative agent and exposure levels are not known. For isoflurane, animal studies at 4 000 ppm and below consistently showed no such effects. At subanaesthetic dose levels around 0.5 MAC, all three fluranes significantly inhibited myometrial muscle contraction (*in vitro*). Results from studies on rodents exposed neonatally at anaesthetic levels indicate that the foetal nervous system in humans may be sensitive to isoflurane. No NOAELs can be identified for these outcomes.

A few long-term exposure studies have demonstrated genotoxic (increased frequency of SCEs) effects in subjects occupationally exposed to fluranes. The genotoxicity of the three fluranes has also been studied in patients at anaesthetic concentrations, with some positive findings. Together, these studies give rise to some concern regarding the genotoxic potential of the fluranes. However, in these studies, co-exposure to other anaesthetics, especially nitrous oxide or patient premedication, hampers the interpretation.

The few animal studies on carcinogenicity do not indicate that isoflurane is carcinogenic.

Irritative effects are not to be expected at present exposure levels at the workplace, although especially desflurane, but also isoflurane, irritates the airways at anaesthetic exposure levels. Sevoflurane seems to irritate the airways to a lesser extent. A few cases of contact dermatitis, occupational asthma and allergy to isoflurane and sevoflurane have been described.

Isoflurane, sevoflurane, and desflurane

A study in nurses and auxiliary nurses exposed mainly to nitrous oxide (59 ppm) but also the three fluranes (approximately 6 ppm) demonstrated impaired balance control following more than 5 years of occupational exposure. As the subjects had not been exposed to anaesthetics or ethanol during 48 hours before the test, the impairment does not reflect an acute effect. Because of the poorly described exposure situation, it is not clear which anaesthetic caused the effect.

Isoflurane

In human volunteers, exposure to 600 ppm isoflurane (LOAEL, lowest dose tested) for 25 minutes decreased saccadic eye movements and exposure to 1 000 ppm for 40 minutes resulted in decreased performance in the digit-symbol substitution test. In rats, neither analgesia nor effects on cognitive function were observed after a single exposure to 530 ppm (NOAEL), however, antianalgesia was observed at 1 145 ppm.

Long-term occupational exposure to 0.16 and 0.35 ppm isoflurane were not associated with effects on liver function or neurofunction, respectively. Also, no effects on liver function were observed in a short-term study in children, exposed at anaesthetic dose levels for short periods for several days. In rats, no detectable effects on the liver or kidneys were observed after continuous exposure to 20 ppm isoflurane for 30 weeks. In rats, mice and guinea pigs, 35 days of continuous exposure to 150 and 500 ppm did not affect the liver, but at 1 500 ppm, liver lesions were non-significantly increased in all three species. Body weight gains were reduced to a similar extent at and above 150 ppm (overall LOAEL) in mice, and in guinea pigs only at 1 500 ppm.

At anaesthetic concentrations, isoflurane affected male fertility in rabbits in one study, whereas studies in mice showed no such effect. The rabbit study is hampered e.g. by a depressive trend with respect to sperm concentration also in the controls. Thus, the adverse effects cannot be entirely attributed to the isoflurane exposure. The design of the mice studies did not allow detection of effects on the earlier stages of spermatogenesis.

Isoflurane anaesthesia during gestation does not seem to interfere with foetal development in animals. However, exposures at or above 6 000 ppm during organogenesis are associated with developmental effects in rats and mice.

Exposure during neonatal life at anaesthetic dose levels has been associated with increased apoptosis in rodent neural tissue. The developmental stage of the nervous system in juvenile mice and rats is comparable to that of the nervous system in the human foetus during the 3rd term. These results indicate that also the nervous system of the human foetus may be sensitive to isoflurane.

Increased SCEs were observed in humans after chronic exposure to 0.5 and 5.3 ppm isoflurane. In both studies, nitrous oxide was the dominating anaesthetic agent, thus it is not possible to assess the potential impact of isoflurane although

SCEs have not been clearly associated with exposure to nitrous oxide either. Isoflurane did not induce SCEs in patients at anaesthetic concentrations. The isolated effect of isoflurane has been studied in patients after anaesthesia and in human lymphocytes exposed *in vitro* to isoflurane. These studies have all shown genotoxicity (increases in DNA single strand breaks or SCEs). However, there are also negative *in vitro/in vivo* studies (bacterial tests, *Drosophila* tests as well as Chinese hamster cell line tests were negative).

Sevoflurane

At the lowest dose studied, 1 000 ppm for 20 minutes, sevoflurane suppressed the emotional response (exposed human volunteers rated significantly more pictures as neutral than emotional) (LOAEL). In rats, analgesia and enhanced aversive memory formation were observed after exposure to 45 minutes at 1 050 and 1 100 ppm, respectively (lowest levels tested).

Increased SCEs in anaesthetists exposed to 8.9 ppm sevoflurane was reported in one study, while a study of patients exposed to sevoflurane showed no effect on this endpoint. In both these human studies, the subjects had also been exposed to nitrous oxide. Thus the responsible agent cannot be identified. The isolated effect of sevoflurane has been studied in patients after anaesthesia and *in vitro*. The studies of patients showed genotoxicity, whereas sevoflurane did not induce genotoxicity in human lymphocytes *in vitro*.

One study in rabbits indicated that sevoflurane may have the potential to affect male fertility at near MAC dose levels. The interpretation of the study is hampered by a depressive trend with respect to sperm concentration also in the controls. Thus, the observed decrease may have been caused by other factors than sevoflurane.

Desflurane

Neurofunction was not tested at subanaesthetic desflurane concentrations in humans. No sign of airway irritation was observed at the lowest exposure level tested (6 000 ppm for 3 minutes). At much higher, but still subanaesthetic concentrations (30 000 ppm), vascular resistance decreased. In rats, cognitive function was impaired at 4 400 ppm, the lowest dose tested. Effects of chronic exposure have not been studied for desflurane in animals. Desflurane induced SCEs in patients at anaesthetic concentrations and a dose-dependent increase in DNA strand breaks was observed in human lymphocytes exposed *in vitro* to desflurane.

14.2 Groups at extra risk

No groups at extra risk have been identified. In epidemiological studies, occupational exposure to anaesthetic gases in general has been associated with increased risk of spontaneous abortions and increased incidence of malformations, but the studies are weak and the causative agent is not identified.

14.3 Scientific basis for an occupational exposure limit

The critical effect for acute exposure to isoflurane, sevoflurane and desflurane is neurotoxicity. A few long-term exposure studies have demonstrated neurotoxic (impaired balance control) and genotoxic (increased frequency of SCEs) effects in subjects occupationally exposed to fluranes. The genotoxicity of the three fluranes has also been studied in patients at anaesthetic concentrations, with some positive findings. Together, these studies give rise to some concern regarding the genotoxic potential of the fluranes. However, in these studies, co-exposure to other anaesthetics, especially nitrous oxide or patient premedication, hampers the interpretation. Thus, the data are not sufficient to identify a critical effect for long-term exposure to any of the three fluranes.

Isoflurane

Considering acute effects in humans, decreased eye movements were reported at 600 ppm (LOAEL). In addition, a decreased performance in the digit-symbol substitution test was observed after exposure to 1 000 ppm. No acute NOAEL has been identified in humans.

Regarding animal studies, continuous exposure to 150 ppm for 35 days was associated with depressed body weight gain in mice (overall LOAEL).

Developmental toxicity was observed in mice exposed to 6 000 ppm during gestation. At 4 000 ppm and below, no developmental toxicity of isoflurane was observed. Results from studies on rodents exposed neonatally at anaesthetic levels indicate that the foetal nervous system in humans may be sensitive to isoflurane.

The few animal studies on carcinogenicity do not indicate that isoflurane is carcinogenic.

Sevoflurane

An acute effect on neuropsychological function in humans was observed at 1 000 ppm. Sevoflurane caused analgesia at 1 050 ppm in rats. No NOAELs can be identified.

Desflurane

Data for desflurane are very scarce. In rats, impaired cognitive function was observed at acute exposure to 4 400 ppm. No NOAELs can be identified.

15. Research needs

Because data on the newer agents, sevoflurane and desflurane are limited, research in the health effects of these agents are needed to gain more knowledge about adverse health effects.

- For desflurane, data for most organ systems/toxicological effects are lacking. This is to some extent also true for sevoflurane.
- Due to the anaesthetic nature of the three fluranes, neurological effects would be a concern. However, there is a lack of long-term studies on neurological effects, in animals as well as humans.
- Male fertility. One study indicates that isoflurane and sevoflurane may affect male semen production and motility, but interpretation is difficult due to great variation in values from the concurrent control group (45). In addition, no study has yet investigated the full spermatogenic cycle.
- The carcinogenic effect of isoflurane has only been investigated in one species. Additional studies on the carcinogenicity of isoflurane in another species would gain further insight into the carcinogenic effects of isoflurane. Studies of the long-term effects of desflurane and sevoflurane should be established to obtain knowledge about carcinogenicity. The genotoxic potential of the fluranes should be established.
- Developmental neurotoxicity, after exposure throughout gestation. Also, NOAELs for apoptosis in nerve cells after juvenile exposure should be established.

16. Summary

Saber AT and Hougaard KS. *The Nordic Expert Group for Criteria Documentation of Health Risks from Chemicals. 141. Isoflurane, sevoflurane and desflurane.* Arbete och Hälsa 2009;43(9):1-117.

Isoflurane, sevoflurane and desflurane (fluranes) are halogenated ethers. They are stable, clear, and colourless volatile liquids at room temperature. None of the fluranes occur naturally. The sole use of fluranes is as anaesthetic agents after vapourisation. Isoflurane is the most potent, and 50% of human subjects inhaling 12 000 ppm remain immobile when exposed to a painful stimulus (MAC). MAC-values for sevoflurane and desflurane are 21 000 and 60 000 ppm, respectively. Occupational exposure occurs mainly by inhalation and remains generally below 2 ppm in the most recent assessments. Effects have primarily been studied at anaesthetic dose levels at a single occasion rather than in personnel exposed to low concentrations for long periods. Isoflurane is the most studied of the three compounds, whereas the toxicological database on sevoflurane is limited and the one on desflurane is very poor.

Due to the properties of the three fluranes, i.e. low irritancy and low frequency of side-effects even at the anaesthetic level, neurological effects are considered to be the critical effect for acute exposures.

For *isoflurane*, the acute human lowest observed adverse effect level (LOAEL) is 600 ppm (eye movement). An overall LOAEL can be set at 150 ppm, at which continuous exposure for 35 days was associated with reduced body weight gain in mice.

For *sevoflurane*, an acute effect on neuropsychological function in humans was observed at 1 000 ppm. Sevoflurane also caused analgesia at 1 050 ppm in rats.

Data for *desflurane* are very scarce. In rats, impaired cognitive function was observed at acute exposure to 4 400 ppm.

For the three fluranes, studies on effects of long-term exposure are scarce or non-existing. A few studies of subjects exposed occupationally or during anaesthesia have shown genotoxicity. In some of the studies, co-exposure to nitrous oxide or premedication hampers interpretation. The few animal studies on carcinogenicity do not indicate that isoflurane is carcinogenic.

Irritative effects would not be expected to occur at exposure levels present in the workplace, whereas at anaesthetic dose levels, especially desflurane but also isoflurane irritates the airways. Sevoflurane seems to irritate the airways to a lesser extent.

Only a few cases of contact dermatitis, occupational asthma and allergy to isoflurane and sevoflurane have been described.

Keywords: anaesthetic, desflurane, isoflurane, neurotoxicity, occupational exposure limit, review, risk assessment, sevoflurane, toxicity

17. Summary in Danish

Saber AT and Hougaard KS. *The Nordic Expert Group for Criteria Documentation of Health Risks from Chemicals. 141. Isoflurane, sevoflurane and desflurane.* Arbete och Hälsa 2009;43(9):1-117.

Isofluran, sevofluran og desfluran (fluraner) er halogenerede ætere. De er stabile, klare og farveløse fordampelige væsker ved stuetemperatur. Ingen af fluranerne forekommer naturligt. Fluraner anvendes udelukkende som anæsteserende stoffer efter fordampning. Isofluran er det mest potente af fluranerne, og 50% af de mennesker, som indånder 12 000 ppm forbliver immobile ved udsættelse for smertefulde stimuli (MAC). MAC-værdierne for sevofluran og desfluran er henholdsvis 21 000 og 60 000 ppm. Erhvervsmæssig eksponering forekommer primært ved indånding og eksponeringsniveauerne ligger generelt under 2 ppm i nyere undersøgelser. Effekterne er fortrinsvis studeret efter enkeltudsættelser for anæstetiske doser frem for efter personales længerevarende eksponering ved lavere doser. Isofluran er den best undersøgte af de tre forbindelser. Den toksikologiske viden om sevofluran og desfluran er henholdsvis begrænset og meget ringe.

Eftersom de tre fluraner selv ved anæstetiske doser er associeret med ringe luftvejsirritation og en lav frekvens af bivirkninger, anses neurologiske effekter som den kritiske effekt ved akutte eksponeringer.

For *isofluran* er der observeret en akut human LOAEL på 600 ppm (øjenbevægelse). En overordnet LOAEL bestemmes til 150 ppm, hvor kontinuert eksponering i 35 dage var forbundet med reduceret kropsvægtsøgning i mus.

For *sevofluran* blev der ved 1 000 ppm observeret en akut påvirkning af neuropsykologiske funktioner i mennesker. Sevofluran forårsagede analgesi (nedsat smertefølsomhed) ved 1 050 ppm i rotter.

Data for *desfluran* er meget begrænsede. Rotter udviste nedsat kognitiv funktion ved akut eksponering ved 4 400 ppm.

For de tre fluraner er studier af effekter af langtidseksponering begrænset eller ikke-eksisterende. Enkelte studier af personer eksponeret erhvervsmæssigt eller ved anæstesi har vist genotoksicitet. I nogle af disse studier besværliggøres fortolkningen af resultaterne af samtidig eksponering for dinitrogenoxid eller premedicinering. De få dyrestudier af carcinogenicitet indikerer ikke at isofluran er carcinogent.

Irritative effekter forventes ikke at forekomme ved de eksponeringsniveauer, som findes på arbejdspladser. Derimod irriterer især desfluran men også isofluran luftvejene ved anæstetiske dosisniveauer. Sevofluran irriterer tilsyneladende luftvejene i mindre grad. Der er blevet beskrevet ganske få tilfælde af kontaktdermatitis, erhvervsbetinget astma og allergi overfor isofluran og sevofluran.

Nøgleord: anæstesimiddel, desfluran, erhvervsmæssig grænseværdi, isofluran, neurotoksicitet, review, risikovurdering, sevofluran, toksicitet

18. References

- Accorsi A, Barbieri A, Raffi GB, Violante FS. Biomonitoring of exposure to nitrous oxide, sevoflurane, isoflurane and halothane by automated GC/MS headspace urinalysis. Int Arch Occup Environ Health 2001;74:541-548.
- 2. Accorsi A, Valenti S, Barbieri A, Raffi GB, Violante FS. Proposal for single and mixture biological exposure limits for sevoflurane and nitrous oxide at low occupational exposure levels. *Int Arch Occup Environ Health* 2003;76:129-136.
- 3. Accorsi A, Morrone B, Domenichini I, Valenti S, Raffi GB, Violante FS. Urinary sevoflurane and hexafluoro-isopropanol as biomarkers of low-level occupational exposure to sevoflurane. *Int Arch Occup Environ Health* 2005;78:369-378.
- 4. Aida H, Mizuno Y, Hobo S, Yoshida K, Fujinaga T. Determination of the minimum alveolar concentration (MAC) and physical response to sevoflurane inhalation in horses. *J Vet Med Sci* 1994;56:1161-1165.
- 5. Akin A, Ugur F, Ozkul Y, Esmaoglu A, Gunes I, Ergul H. Desflurane anaesthesia increases sister chromatid exchanges in human lymphocytes. *Acta Anaesthesiol Scand* 2005;49:1559-1561.
- 6. Alkire MT, Gorski LA. Relative amnesic potency of five inhalational anesthetics follows the Meyer-Overton rule. *Anesthesiology* 2004;101:417-429.
- 7. Alkire MT, Nathan SV, McReynolds JR. Memory enhancing effect of low-dose sevoflurane does not occur in basolateral amygdala-lesioned rats. *Anesthesiology* 2005;103:1167-1173.
- 8. Alkire MT, Gruver R, Miller J, McReynolds JR, Hahn EL, Cahill L. Neuroimaging analysis of an anesthetic gas that blocks human emotional memory. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 2008;105:1722-1727.
- 9. Alleva R, Tomasetti M, Solenghi MD, Stagni F, Gamberini F, Bassi A, Fornasari PM, Fanelli G, Borghi B. Lymphocyte DNA damage precedes DNA repair or cell death after orthopaedic surgery under general anaesthesia. *Mutagenesis* 2003;18:423-428.
- 10. Anders MW. Formation and toxicity of anesthetic degradation products. *Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol* 2005;45:147-176.
- 11. Apoteket AB. Statistikenheten. Sweden, 2008.
- 12. Arbeidstilsynet. *Grunnlag for fastsettelse av administrativ norm for desfluran.* 6 pp. Direktoratet for arbeidstilsynet, Norway, 2000 (in Norwegian).
- 13. Arbeidstilsynet. *Grunnlag for fastsettelse av administrativ norm for isofluran.* 15 pp. Direktoratet for arbeidstilsynet, Norway, 2000 (in Norwegian).
- 14. Arbeidstilsynet. *Grunnlag for fastsettelse av administrativ norm for sevofluran*. 10 pp. Direktoratet for arbeidstilsynet, Norway, 2000 (in Norwegian).
- 15. Arbejdstilsynet. *AT-vejledning A.1.1. Ventilation på faste arbejdssteder.* Arbejdstilsynet, Denmark, 2001 (in Danish).
- 16. Arbejdstilsynet. *Eksponering for anæstesigasser på udvalgte danske sygehuse 1986-2000*. Pp 1-9. Arbejdstilsynet, Denmark, 2001 (in Danish).
- 17. Arbejdstilsynet. *At-vejledning A.1.8. Gravides og ammendes arbejdsmiljø*. Arbejdstilsynet, Denmark, 2002 (in Danish).
- 18. Arbejdstilsynet. *AT-vejledning C.1.3. Arbejde med stoffer og materialer*. Arbejdstilsynet, Denmark, 2003 (in Danish).
- 19. Arbetsmiljöverket. *Anestesigaser*. Arbetsmiljöverkets föreskrifter om anestesigaser samt allmänna råd om tillämpningen av föreskrifterna. AFS 2001:7. Solna, Sweden, 2001 (in Swedish).
- 20. Baden JM, Kelley M, Wharton RS, Hitt BA, Simmon VF, Mazze RI. Mutagenicity of halogenated ether anesthetics. *Anesthesiology* 1977;46:346-350.

- 21. Baden JM, Kelley M, Mazze RI. Mutagenicity of experimental inhalational anesthetic agents: sevoflurane, synthane, dioxychlorane, and dioxyflurane. *Anesthesiology* 1982;56:462-463.
- 22. Baden JM, Kundomal YR. Mutagenicity of the combination of a volatile anaesthetic and nitrous oxide. *Br J Anaesth* 1987;59:772-775.
- 23. Baden JM, Kundomal YR, Mazze RI, Kosek JC. Carcinogen bioassay of isoflurane in mice. *Anesthesiology* 1988;69:750-753.
- Beckman NJ, Zacny JP, Walker DJ. Within-subject comparison of the subjective and psychomotor effects of a gaseous anesthetic and two volatile anesthetics in healthy volunteers. *Drug Alcohol Depend* 2006;81:89-95.
- 25. Beilin Y, Bodian CA, Mukherjee T, Andres LA, Vincent RD, Jr., Hock DL, Sparks AE, Munson AK, Minnich ME, Steinkampf MP, Christman GM, McKay RS, Eisenkraft JB. The use of propofol, nitrous oxide, or isoflurane does not affect the reproductive success rate following gamete intrafallopian transfer (GIFT): a multicenter pilot trial/survey. *Anesthesiology* 1999;90:36-41.
- 26. Berghaus TM, Baron A, Geier A, Lamerz R, Paumgartner G. Hepatotoxicity following desflurane anesthesia. *Hepatology* 1999;29:613-614.
- 27. Berlet T, Krah A, Borner U, Gathoft BS. Desflurane inhibits platelet function in vitro similar to halothane. *Eur J Anaesthesiol* 2003;20:878-883.
- 28. Boivin JF. Risk of spontaneous abortion in women occupationally exposed to anaesthetic gases: a meta-analysis. *Occup Environ Med* 1997;54:541-548.
- 29. Boost KA, Hofstetter C, Flondor M, Betz C, Homann M, Pfeilschifter J, Muehl H, Zwissler B. Desflurane differentially affects the release of proinflammatory cytokines in plasma and bronchoalveolar fluid of endotoxemic rats. *Int J Mol Med* 2006;17:1139-1144.
- 30. Bovill JG. Inhalation anaesthesia: from diethyl ether to xenon. *Handb Exp Pharmacol* 2008:121-142.
- 31. Brosnan RJ, Eger EI, 2nd, Laster MJ, Sonner JM. Anesthetic properties of carbon dioxide in the rat. *Anesth Analg* 2007;105:103-106.
- 32. Brunt EM, White H, Marsh JW, Holtmann B, Peters MG. Fulminant hepatic failure after repeated exposure to isoflurane anesthesia: a case report. *Hepatology* 1991;13:1017-1021.
- 33. Brüel & Kjær. Innova AirTech Instruments. *1302/1309 Multigas monitor*. Nærum, Denmark, 2007.
- 34. Bunting HE, Kelly MC, Milligan KR. Effect of nebulized lignocaine on airway irritation and haemodynamic changes during induction of anaesthesia with desflurane. *Br J Anaesth* 1995;75:631-633.
- Burm AG. Occupational hazards of inhalational anaesthetics. Best Pract Res Clin Anaesthesiol 2003;17:147-161.
- 36. Byhahn C, Lischke V, Westphal K. [Occupational exposure in the hospital to laughing gas and the new inhalation anesthetics desflurane and sevoflurane]. *Dtsch Med Wochenschr* 1999;124:137-141.
- 37. Byhahn C, Wilke HJ, Strouhal U, Westphal K. [No contamination of medical personnel by desflurane and nitrous oxide inhalation anesthetics during surgical interventions in ophthalmology]. *Klin Monatsbl Augenheilkd* 1999;215:367-369.
- 38. Byhahn C, Wilke HJ, Strouhal U, Kessler P, Lischke V, Westphal K. Occupational exposure to nitrous oxide and desflurane during ear-nose-throat-surgery. *Can J Anaesth* 2000;47:984-988.
- 39. Byhahn C, Heller K, Lischke V, Westphal K. Surgeon's occupational exposure to nitrous oxide and sevoflurane during pediatric surgery. *World J Surg* 2001;25:1109-1112.
- 40. Byhahn C, Wilke HJ, Westpphal K. Occupational exposure to volatile anaesthetics: epidemiology and approaches to reducing the problem. *CNS Drugs* 2001;15:197-215.
- 41. Calvello DC, Abadir AR, Chaudhry MR, Gintautas J, Doss NW. Isoflurane effect on isolated non-pregnant human myometrium. *Proc West Pharmacol Soc* 1987;30:179-180.

- 42. Caraffini S, Ricci F, Assalve D, Lisi P. Isoflurane: an uncommon cause of occupational airborne contact dermatitis. *Contact Dermatitis* 1998;38:286.
- 43. Carpenter RL, Eger EI, 2nd, Johnson BH, Unadkat JD, Sheiner LB. The extent of metabolism of inhaled anesthetics in humans. *Anesthesiology* 1986;65:201-205.
- 44. Carrigan TW, Straughen WJ. A report of hepatic necrosis and death following isoflurane anesthesia. *Anesthesiology* 1987;67:581-583.
- 45. Ceyhan A, Cincik M, Bedir S, Ustun H, Dagli G, Kalender H. Effects of exposure to new inhalational anesthetics on spermatogenesis and sperm morphology in rabbits. *Arch Androl* 2005;51:305-315.
- 46. ChemFinder. *Chemfinder database*. www.chemfinder.cambridgesoft.com. Accessed January 2006. Cambridge, United Kingdom: Cambridge Soft Corporation.
- 47. Chetkowski RJ, Nass TE. Isofluorane inhibits early mouse embryo development in vitro. *Fertil Steril* 1988;49:171-173.
- 48. Chortkoff BS, Bennett HL, Eger EI, 2nd. Subanesthetic concentrations of isoflurane suppress learning as defined by the category-example task. *Anesthesiology* 1993;79:16-22.
- 49. Cinnella G, Vendemiale G, Dambrosio M, Serviddio G, Pugliese PL, Aspromonte G, Altomare E. Effect of Propofol, Sevoflurane and Desflurane on systemic redox balance. *Int J Immunopathol Pharmacol* 2007;20:585-593.
- 50. Ciofolo MJ, Reiz S. Circulatory effects of volatile anesthetic agents. *Minerva Anestesiol* 1999:65:232-238.
- 51. Cook TL, Beppu WJ, Hitt BA, Kosek JC, Mazze RI. A comparison of renal effects and metabolism of sevoflurane and methoxyflurane in enzyme-induced rats. *Anesth Analg* 1975;54:829-835.
- 52. Coppens MJ, Versichelen LF, Rolly G, Mortier EP, Struys MM. The mechanisms of carbon monoxide production by inhalational agents. *Anaesthesia* 2006;61:462-468.
- 53. Corbett TH. Cancer and congenital anomalies associated with anesthetics. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* 1976;271:58-66.
- 54. Danmarks Tekniske Universitet. *VetStat*. http://www.vet.dtu.dk/Dyrlaegen/Antibiotika/VetStat.aspx. Danmarks Tekniske Universitet, Veterinærinstituttet, 2007.
- 55. Delgado-Herrera L, Ostroff RD, Rogers SA. Sevoflurance: approaching the ideal inhalational anesthetic. a pharmacologic, pharmacoeconomic, and clinical review. *CNS Drug Rev* 2001:7:48-120.
- 56. DFG. Isofluran. In: *Toxicologisch-Arbeitsmedizinsche Begründung von MAK-Werten* (*Maximale Arbeitsplatzkonzentrationen*) *Ordner 5.* 15 pp. Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft. Weinheim: Wiley-VCH, 1993.
- 57. Dogru K, Yildiz K, Dalgic H, Sezer Z, Yaba G, Madenoglu H. Inhibitory effects of desflurane and sevoflurane on contractions of isolated gravid rat myometrium under oxytocin stimulation. *Acta Anaesthesiol Scand* 2003;47:472-474.
- 58. Doi M, Ikeda K. Airway irritation produced by volatile anaesthetics during brief inhalation: comparison of halothane, enflurane, isoflurane and sevoflurane. *Can J Anaesth* 1993;40:122-126.
- 59. Dutton RC, Maurer AJ, Sonner JM, Fanselow MS, Laster MJ, Eger EI, 2nd. Isoflurane causes anterograde but not retrograde amnesia for pavlovian fear conditioning. *Anesthesiology* 2002;96:1223-1229.
- 60. Dwyer R, Bennett HL, Eger EI, 2nd, Heilbron D. Effects of isoflurane and nitrous oxide in subanesthetic concentrations on memory and responsiveness in volunteers. *Anesthesiology* 1992;77:888-898.
- 61. Dwyer R, Fee JP, Moore J. Uptake of halothane and isoflurane by mother and baby during caesarean section. *Br J Anaesth* 1995;74:379-383.

- 62. Ebert TJ, Muzi M. Sympathetic hyperactivity during desflurane anesthesia in healthy volunteers. A comparison with isoflurane. *Anesthesiology* 1993;79:444-453.
- 63. Ebert TJ, Harkin CP, Muzi M. Cardiovascular responses to sevoflurane: a review. *Anesth Analg* 1995;81:S11-22.
- 64. Ebert TJ, Muzi M, Lopatka CW. Neurocirculatory responses to sevoflurane in humans. A comparison to desflurane. *Anesthesiology* 1995;83:88-95.
- 65. Eger EI, 2nd, White AE, Brown CL, Biava CG, Corbett TH, Stevens WC. A test of the carcinogenicity of enflurane, isoflurane, halothane, methoxyflurane, and nitrous oxide in mice. *Anesth Analg* 1978;57:678-694.
- 66. Eger EI, 2nd, Johnson BH, Ferrell LD. Comparison of the toxicity of I-653 and isoflurane in rats: a test of the effect of repeated anesthesia and use of dry soda lime. *Anesth Analg* 1987;66:1230-1233.
- 67. Eger EI, 2nd, Bowland T, Ionescu P, Laster MJ, Fang Z, Gong D, Sonner J, Weiskopf RB. Recovery and kinetic characteristics of desflurane and sevoflurane in volunteers after 8-h exposure, including kinetics of degradation products. *Anesthesiology* 1997;87:517-526.
- 68. Eger EI, 2nd, Laster MJ, Winegar R, Han C, Gong D. Compound A induces sister chromatid exchanges in Chinese hamster ovary cells. *Anesthesiology* 1997;86:918-922.
- 69. Eger EI, 2nd. Characteristics of anesthetic agents used for induction and maintenance of general anesthesia. *Am J Health Syst Pharm* 2004;61 Suppl 4:S3-10.
- 70. El-Zahaby HM, Ghoneim MM, Block RI. The interaction between nitrous oxide and isoflurane on suppression of learning: a study using classical conditioning in rabbits. *Acta Anaesthesiol Scand* 1996;40:798-803.
- Elena G, Amerio N, Ferrero P, Bay ML, Valenti J, Colucci D, Puig NR. Effects of repetitive sevoflurane anaesthesia on immune response, select biochemical parameters and organ histology in mice. *Lab Anim* 2003;37:193-203.
- 72. Eroglu A, Celep F, Erciyes N. A comparison of sister chromatid exchanges in lymphocytes of anesthesiologists to nonanesthesiologists in the same hospital. *Anesth Analg* 2006;102:1573-1577.
- 73. Fassoulaki A, Lockhart SH, Freire BA, Yasuda N, Eger EI, 2nd, Weiskopf RB, Johnson BH. Percutaneous loss of desflurane, isoflurane, and halothane in humans. *Anesthesiology* 1991;74:479-483.
- 74. Finch TM, Muncaster A, Prais L, Foulds IS. Occupational airborne allergic contact dermatitis from isoflurane vapour. *Contact Dermatitis* 2000;42:46.
- 75. Fisher J, Mahle D, Bankston L, Greene R, Gearhart J. Lactational transfer of volatile chemicals in breast milk. *Am Ind Hyg Assoc J* 1997;58:425-431.
- 76. Flondor M, Hofstetter C, Boost KA, Betz C, Homann M, Zwissler B. Isoflurane inhalation after induction of endotoxemia in rats attenuates the systemic cytokine response. *Eur Surg Res* 2008;40:1-6.
- 77. Franco G, Fonte R, Ghittori S. Drinking habits and occupational exposure to inhalation anesthetics at low doses. *Med Lav* 1993;84:463-472.
- 78. Fujinaga M, Baden JM, Yhap EO, Mazze RI. Reproductive and teratogenic effects of nitrous oxide, isoflurane, and their combination in Sprague-Dawley rats. *Anesthesiology* 1987;67:960-964.
- 79. Gao F, Marshall RW, Vickers MD. Effect of low concentrations of nitrous oxide and isoflurane on peak velocity of saccadic eye movements. *Br J Anaesth* 1991;66:179-184.
- 80. Gauger VT, Voepel-Lewis T, Rubin P, Kostrzewa A, Tait AR. A survey of obstetric complications and pregnancy outcomes in paediatric and nonpaediatric anaesthesiologists. *Paediatr Anaesth* 2003;13:490-495.
- 81. Gentili A, Accorsi A, Pigna A, Bachiocco V, Domenichini I, Baroncini S, Violante FS. Exposure of personnel to sevoflurane during paediatric anaesthesia: influence of professional role and anaesthetic procedure. *Eur J Anaesthesiol* 2004;21:638-645.

- 82. Gibbs CP, Munson ES, Tham MK. Anesthetic solubility coefficients for maternal and fetal blood. *Anesthesiology* 1975;43:100-103.
- 83. Gil AG, Silvan G, Illera JC. Pituitary-adrenocortical axis, serum serotonin and biochemical response after halothane or isoflurane anaesthesia in rabbits. *Lab Anim* 2007;41:411-419.
- 84. Gobba F, Ghittori S, Imbriani M, Maestri L, Capodaglio E, Cavalleri A. The urinary excretion of solvents and gases for the biological monitoring of occupational exposure: a review. *Sci Total Environ* 1997;199:3-12.
- 85. Goode EL, Ulrich CM, Potter JD. Polymorphisms in DNA repair genes and associations with cancer risk. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2002;11:1513-1530.
- 86. Goodwin N, Strong PJ, Sudhir G, Wilkes AR, Hall JE. Effect of breathing low concentrations of volatile anaesthetic agents on incidence of adverse airway events. *Anaesthesia* 2005;60:955-959.
- 87. Grasshoff C, Antkowiak B. Effects of isoflurane and enflurane on GABAA and glycine receptors contribute equally to depressant actions on spinal ventral horn neurones in rats. *Br J Anaesth* 2006;97:687-694.
- 88. Guirguis SS, Pelmear PL, Roy ML, Wong L. Health effects associated with exposure to anaesthetic gases in Ontario hospital personnel. *Br J Ind Med* 1990;47:490-497.
- 89. Gultekin H, Yildiz K, Sezer Z, Dogru K. Comparing the relaxing effects of desflurane and sevoflurane on oxytocin-induced contractions of isolated myometrium in both pregnant and nonpregnant rats. *Adv Ther* 2006;23:39-46.
- Gunaydin B, Karadenizli Y, Babacan A, Kaya K, Unlu M, Inanir S, Mahli A, Akcabay M, Yardim S. Pulmonary microvascular injury following general anaesthesia with volatile anaesthetics--halothane and isoflurane: a comparative clinical and experimental study. *Respir Med* 1997;91:351-360.
- 91. Gunter JB. Desflurane and density. Anesthesiology 2007;106:402; author reply 402-403.
- 92. Gupta A, Stierer T, Zuckerman R, Sakima N, Parker SD, Fleisher LA. Comparison of recovery profile after ambulatory anesthesia with propofol, isoflurane, sevoflurane and desflurane: a systematic review. *Anesth Analg* 2004;98:632-641.
- 93. Gustorff B, Lorenzl N, Aram L, Krenn CG, Jobst BP, Hoerauf KH. Environmental monitoring of sevoflurane and nitrous oxide using the cuffed oropharyngeal airway. *Anesth Analg* 2002;94:1244-1248.
- 94. Hall JE, Henderson KA, Oldham TA, Pugh S, Harmer M. Environmental monitoring during gaseous induction with sevoflurane. *Br J Anaesth* 1997;79:342-345.
- 95. Hanouz JL, Massetti M, Guesne G, Chanel S, Babatasi G, Rouet R, Ducouret P, Khayat A, Galateau F, Bricard H, Gerard JL. In vitro effects of desflurane, sevoflurane, isoflurane, and halothane in isolated human right atria. *Anesthesiology* 2000;92:116-124.
- 96. Haque SF, Izumi S, Aikawa H, Suzuki T, Matsubayashi H, Murano T, Kika G, Ikeda M, Goya K, Makino T. Anesthesia and acoustic stress-induced intra-uterine growth retardation in mice. *J Reprod Dev* 2004;50:185-190.
- 97. Haufroid V, Gardinal S, Licot C, Villalpando M-L, van Obbergh L, Clippe A, Lison D. Biological monitoring of exposure to sevoflurane in operating room personnel by the measurement of hexafluoroisopropanol and fluoride in urine. *Biomarkers* 2000;5:141-151.
- Health Council of the Netherlands. Dutch Expert Committee on Occupational Standards (DECOS). Enflurane, isoflurane and cyclopropane. 148 pp. Health Council of the Netherlands, The Hague, publication no. 1998/16WGD, 1998.
- Health Council of the Netherlands. Committee for compounds toxic to reproduction.
 Isoflurane; *Evaluation of the effects on reproduction, recommendation for classification*.
 pp. Health Council of the Netherlands, The Hague, 2002, publication no. 2002/13OSH.
- 100. Hemmings HC, Jr., Akabas MH, Goldstein PA, Trudell JR, Orser BA, Harrison NL. Emerging molecular mechanisms of general anesthetic action. *Trends Pharmacol Sci* 2005;26:503-510.

- 101. Henderson KA, Matthews IP. An environmental survey of compliance with Occupational Exposure Standards (OES) for anaesthetic gases. *Anaesthesia* 1999;54:941-947.
- 102. Hobbhahn J, Hoerauf K, Wiesner G, Schrogendorfer K, Taeger K. Waste gas exposure during desflurane and isoflurane anaesthesia. *Acta Anaesthesiol Scand* 1998;42:864-867.
- 103. Hoerauf K, Funk W, Harth M, Hobbhahn J. Occupational exposure to sevoflurane, halothane and nitrous oxide during paediatric anaesthesia. Waste gas exposure during paediatric anaesthesia. *Anaesthesia* 1997;52:215-219.
- 104. Hoerauf K, Harth M, Wild K, Hobbhahn J. Occupational exposure to desflurane and isoflurane during cardiopulmonary bypass: is the gas outlet of the membrane oxygenator an operating theatre pollution hazard? *Br J Anaesth* 1997;78:378-380.
- 105. Hoerauf K, Lierz M, Schrogendorfer K, Felleiter P, Madei W, Lierz P, Brunnberg L. [Occupational exposure to inhalation anesthetics at the work-place of veterinary surgery]. *Zentralbl Hyg Umweltmed* 1998;201:405-412.
- 106. Hoerauf K, Wiesner G, Funk W, Schroegendorfer K, Hobbhahn J. [Biological monitoring during exposure to the anesthetics isoflurane and sevoflurane]. *Zentralbl Hyg Umweltmed* 1998;200:521-529.
- 107. Hoerauf K, Lierz M, Wiesner G, Schroegendorfer K, Lierz P, Spacek A, Brunnberg L, Nusse M. Genetic damage in operating room personnel exposed to isoflurane and nitrous oxide. Occup Environ Med 1999;56:433-437.
- 108. Hoerauf KH, Koller C, Jakob W, Taeger K, Hobbhahn J. Isoflurane waste gas exposure during general anaesthesia: the laryngeal mask compared with tracheal intubation. *Br J Anaesth* 1996;77:189-193.
- 109. Hoerauf KH, Koller C, Taeger K, Hobbhahn J. Occupational exposure to sevoflurane and nitrous oxide in operating room personnel. *Int Arch Occup Environ Health* 1997;69:134-138.
- 110. Hoerauf KH, Schrogendorfer KF, Wiesner G, Gruber M, Spacek A, Kress HG, Rudiger HW. Sister chromatid exchange in human lymphocytes exposed to isoflurane and nitrous oxide in vitro. *Br J Anaesth* 1999;82:268-270.
- 111. Hoerauf KH, Wiesner G, Schroegendorfer KF, Jobst BP, Spacek A, Harth M, Sator-Katzenschlager S, Rudiger HW. Waste anaesthetic gases induce sister chromatid exchanges in lymphocytes of operating room personnel. *Br J Anaesth* 1999;82:764-766.
- 112. Hofstetter C, Boost KA, Flondor M, Basagan-Mogol E, Betz C, Homann M, Muhl H, Pfeilschifter J, Zwissler B. Anti-inflammatory effects of sevoflurane and mild hypothermia in endotoxemic rats. *Acta Anaesthesiol Scand* 2007;51:893-899.
- 113. Holaday DA, Smith FR. Clinical characteristics and biotransformation of sevoflurane in healthy human volunteers. *Anesthesiology* 1981;54:100-106.
- 114. Howie AF, Spencer E, Beckett GJ. Aspartate aminotransferase, alanine aminotransferase, and glutathione transferase in plasma during and after sedation by low-dose isoflurane or midazolam. *Clin Chem* 1992;38:476-479.
- 115. Husum B, Wulf HC, Niebuhr E, Kyst A, Valentin N. Sister chromatid exchanges in lymphocytes of humans anaesthetized with isoflurane. *Br J Anaesth* 1984;56:559-564.
- 116. Husum B, Valentin N, Wulf HC, Halaburt A, Niebuhr E. Sister chromatid exchanges in cigarette smokers: effects of halothane, isoflurane or subarachnoid blockade. *Br J Anaesth* 1985;57:1100-1103.
- 117. Hygerth M, Andersson L, Berg K, Westberg H, Ohlson C-G. *Exponeringsmätningar av lust-gas, sevofluran, isofluran samt desfluran vid operations- och uppvakningsavdelningar på nio sjukhus i Mellansverige*. 22 pp. Yrkes- og miljömedicinska kliniken, Universitetssjukhuset Örebro, Sweden, 2004.
- 118. IARC. General considerations on volatile anaesthetics. In: IARC monographs on the evaluation of carcinogenic risk of chemicals to man Vol. 11. Cadmium, nickel, some epoxides, miscellaneous industrial chemicals and general considerations on volatile

- *anaesthetics*. Pp 285-293. International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC), Lyon, France, 1987.
- 119. Imberti R, Preseglio I, Imbriani M, Ghittori S, Cimino F, Mapelli A. Low flow anaesthesia reduces occupational exposure to inhalation anaesthetics. Environmental and biological measurements in operating room personnel. *Acta Anaesthesiol Scand* 1995;39:586-591.
- 120. Imbriani M, Ghittori S, Pezzagno G, Capodaglio E. Evaluation of exposure to isoflurane (Forane): environmental and biological measurements in operating room personnel. *J Toxicol Environ Health* 1988;25:393-402.
- 121. Imbriani M, Ghittori S, Pezzagno G, Capodaglio E. Anesthetic in urine as biological index of exposure in operating-room personnel. *J Toxicol Environ Health* 1995;46:249-260.
- 122. Jaaskelainen SK, Kaisti K, Suni L, Hinkka S, Scheinin H. Sevoflurane is epileptogenic in healthy subjects at surgical levels of anesthesia. *Neurology* 2003;61:1073-1078.
- 123. Jaloszynski P, Kujawski M, Wasowicz M, Szulc R, Szyfter K. Genotoxicity of inhalation anesthetics halothane and isoflurane in human lymphocytes studied in vitro using the comet assay. *Mutat Res* 1999;439:199-206.
- 124. Jevtovic-Todorovic V, Hartman RE, Izumi Y, Benshoff ND, Dikranian K, Zorumski CF, Olney JW, Wozniak DF. Early exposure to common anesthetic agents causes widespread neurodegeneration in the developing rat brain and persistent learning deficits. *J Neurosci* 2003;23:876-882.
- 125. Johnson SA, Young C, Olney JW. Isoflurane-induced neuroapoptosis in the developing brain of nonhypoglycemic mice. *J Neurosurg Anesthesiol* 2008;20:21-28.
- 126. Jones RM, Diamond JG, Power SJ, Bajorek PK, Munday I. A prospective study of liver function in infants and children exposed to daily isoflurane for several weeks. *Anaesthesia* 1991;46:686-688.
- 127. Karabiyik L, Sardas S, Polat U, Kocaba SN, Karakaya AE. Comparison of genotoxicity of sevoflurane and isoflurane in human lymphocytes studied in vivo using the comet assay. *Mutat Res* 2001;492:99-107.
- 128. Karaman S, Akercan F, Aldemir O, Terek MC, Yalaz M, Firat V. The maternal and neonatal effects of the volatile anaesthetic agents desflurane and sevoflurane in caesarean section: a prospective, randomized clinical study. *J Int Med Res* 2006;34:183-192.
- 129. Karpinski TM, Kostrzewska-Poczekaj M, Stachecki I, Mikstacki A, Szyfter K. Genotoxicity of the volatile anaesthetic desflurane in human lymphocytes in vitro, established by comet assay. *J Appl Genet* 2005;46:319-324.
- 130. Kenna JG, Van Pelt FNAM. The metabolism and toxicity of inhaled anaesthetic agents. *Anaesthetic Pharmacology Review* 1994;2:29-42.
- 131. Kenna JG, Jones RM. The organ toxicity of inhaled anesthetics. *Anesth Analg* 1995;81:S51-66.
- 132. Kennedy GL, Jr., Smith SH, Keplinger ML, Calandra JC. Reproductive and teratologic studies with isoflurane. *Drug Chem Toxicol* 1977;1:75-88.
- 133. Kesimci E, Bercin S, Kutluhan A, Ural A, Yamanturk B, Kanbak O. Volatile anesthetics and mucociliary clearance. *Minerva Anestesiol* 2008;74:107-111.
- 134. Kharasch ED. Biotransformation of sevoflurane. Anesth Analg 1995;81:S27-38.
- 135. Kharasch ED. Metabolism and toxicity of the new anesthetic agents. *Acta Anaesthesiol Belg* 1996;47:7-14.
- 136. Kharasch ED, Powers KM, Artru AA. Comparison of Amsorb, sodalime, and Baralyme degradation of volatile anesthetics and formation of carbon monoxide and compound a in swine in vivo. *Anesthesiology* 2002;96:173-182.
- 137. Kim H, Oh E, Im H, Mun J, Yang M, Khim JY, Lee E, Lim SH, Kong MH, Lee M, Sul D. Oxidative damages in the DNA, lipids, and proteins of rats exposed to isofluranes and alcohols. *Toxicology* 2006;220:169-178.

- 138. Kissin I, Morgan PL, Smith LR. Comparison of isoflurane and halothane safety margins in rats. *Anesthesiology* 1983;58:556-561.
- 139. Komatsu H, Ohara T, Nogaya J, Yokono S, Ogli K. Subanesthetic concentrations of volatile anesthetics may enhance acquired avoidance training in ddN mice. *Anesth Analg* 1991;73:295-299.
- 140. Komatsu H, Nogaya J, Anabuki D, Yokono S, Kinoshita H, Shirakawa Y, Ogli K. Memory facilitation by posttraining exposure to halothane, enflurane, and isoflurane in ddN mice. *Anesth Analg* 1993;76:609-612.
- 141. Korczynski RE. Anesthetic gas exposure in veterinary clinics. *Appl Occup Environ Hyg* 1999;14:384-390.
- 142. Krause T, Scholz J, Jansen L, Boettcher H, Koch C, Wappler F, Schulte am Esch J. Sevoflurane anaesthesia does not induce the formation of sister chromatid exchanges in peripheral blood lymphocytes of children. *Br J Anaesth* 2003;90:233-235.
- 143. Kundomal YR, Baden JM. Inhaled anaesthetics have no effect on fertility in Drosophila melanogaster. *Br J Anaesth* 1985;57:900-903.
- 144. Kundomal YR, Baden JM. Mutagenicity of inhaled anesthetics in Drosophila melanogaster. *Anesthesiology* 1985;62:305-309.
- 145. Kundomal YR, Baden JM. Toxicity and teratogenicity of inhaled anesthetics in Drosophila melanogaster. *Toxicol Lett* 1985;25:287-291.
- 146. Lægemiddelstyrelsen. *http://www.dkma.dk*. Lægemiddelstyrelsen, Denmark (Danish medicines agency), 2005.
- 147. Lægemiddelstyrelsen. *Produktresumé for Forene, væske til inhalationsdamp.* 3 pp. Lægemiddelstyrelsen, Denmark (Danish medicines agency), 2000.
- 148. Lægemiddelstyrelsen. *Produktresumé for Suprane, væske til inhalationsdamp.* 4 pp. Lægemiddelstyrelsen, Denmark (Danish medicines agency), 2003.
- 149. Lægemiddelstyrelsen. *Produktresumé for Sevorane*, *væske til inhalationsdamp*. 4 pp. Lægemiddelstyrelsen, Denmark (Danish medicines agency), 2005.
- 150. Lægemiddelstyrelsen. *Produktresumé for Isofluran "Baxter"*, *væske til inhalationsdamp*. 6 pp. Lægemiddelstyrelsen, Denmark (Danish medicines agency), 2007.
- 151. Lægemiddelstyrelsen. *Produktresumé for Suprane, væske til inhalationsdamp.* 7 pp. Lægemiddelstyrelsen, Denmark (Danish medicines agency), 2007.
- 152. Lægemiddelstyrelsen. *Produktresumé for Sevorane, væske til inhalationsdamp.* 8 pp. Lægemiddelstyrelsen, Denmark (Danish medicines agency), 2008.
- 153. Laisalmi M, Kokki H, Soikkeli A, Markkanen H, Yli-Hankala A, Rosenberg P, Lindgren L. Effects of cigarette smoking on serum fluoride concentrations and renal function integrity after 1 MAC-h sevoflurane anaesthesia. *Acta Anaesthesiol Scand* 2006;50:982-987.
- 154. Land PC, Owen EL, Linde HW. Morphologic changes in mouse spermatozoa after exposure to inhalational anesthetics during early spermatogenesis. *Anesthesiology* 1981;54:53-56.
- 155. Lee EJ, Bongso A, Kumar A. Evaluation of inhalational anaesthetics on murine in vitro fertilization. *Ann Acad Med Singapore* 1994;23:479-485.
- 156. Levine S, Saltzman A. Fluorinated anesthetics differ in toxic effects on peritoneum and subjacent tissues. *J Appl Toxicol* 1998;18:79-80.
- 157. Li Y, Liang G, Wang S, Meng Q, Wang Q, Wei H. Effects of fetal exposure to isoflurane on postnatal memory and learning in rats. *Neuropharmacology* 2007;53:942-950.
- 158. Lockhart SH, Yasuda N, Peterson N, Laster M, Taheri S, Weiskopf RB, Eger EI, 2nd. Comparison of percutaneous losses of sevoflurane and isoflurane in humans. *Anesth Analg* 1991;72:212-215.
- 159. Lucchini R, Belotti L, Cassitto MG, Faillace A, Margonari M, Micheloni G, Scapellato ML, Somenzi V, Spada T, Toffoletto F, Gilioli R. Neurobehavioral functions in operating theatre personnel: a multicenter study. *Med Lav* 1997;88:396-405.

- 160. Lundberg P ed. Consensus report for sevoflurane and desflurane. In: Scientific basis for Swedish occupational standards XIX. Swedish Criteria Group for Occupational Standards (1998). Arbete och Hälsa 1998;25: 69-71. National Institute for Working Life, Solna, Sweden.
- 161. Marano G, Grigioni M, Tiburzi F, Vergari A, Zanghi F. Effects of isoflurane on cardio-vascular system and sympathovagal balance in New Zealand white rabbits. *J Cardiovasc Pharmacol* 1996;28:513-518.
- 162. Martin JL, Plevak DJ, Flannery KD, Charlton M, Poterucha JJ, Humphreys CE, Derfus G, Pohl LR. Hepatotoxicity after desflurane anesthesia. *Anesthesiology* 1995;83:1125-1129.
- 163. Mashour GA, Forman SA, Campagna JA. Mechanisms of general anesthesia: from molecules to mind. *Best Pract Res Clin Anaesthesiol* 2005;19:349-364.
- 164. Matt DW, Steingold KA, Dastvan CM, James CA, Dunwiddie W. Effects of sera from patients given various anesthetics on preimplantation mouse embryo development in vitro. *J In Vitro Fert Embryo Transf* 1991;8:191-197.
- 165. Mattie DR, Bates GD, Jr., Jepson GW, Fisher JW, McDougal JN. Determination of skin:air partition coefficients for volatile chemicals: experimental method and applications. *Fundam Appl Toxicol* 1994;22:51-57.
- 166. Mazze RI. Fertility, reproduction, and postnatal survival in mice chronically exposed to isoflurane. *Anesthesiology* 1985;63:663-667.
- 167. Mazze RI, Wilson AI, Rice SA, Baden JM. Fetal development in mice exposed to isoflurane. *Teratology* 1985;32:339-345.
- 168. Mazze RI, Fujinaga M, Rice SA, Harris SB, Baden JM. Reproductive and teratogenic effects of nitrous oxide, halothane, isoflurane, and enflurane in Sprague-Dawley rats. *Anesthesiology* 1986;64:339-344.
- 169. Mazze RI, Callan CM, Galvez ST, Delgado-Herrera L, Mayer DB. The effects of sevoflurane on serum creatinine and blood urea nitrogen concentrations: a retrospective, twenty-two-center, comparative evaluation of renal function in adult surgical patients. *Anesth Analg* 2000;90:683-688.
- 170. McClaine RJ, Uemura K, McClaine DJ, Shimazutsu K, de la Fuente SG, Manson RJ, White WD, Eubanks WS, Benni PB, Reynolds JD. A description of the preterm fetal sheep systemic and central responses to maternal general anesthesia. *Anesth Analg* 2007;104:397-406.
- 171. McDougal JN, Jepson GW, Clewell HJ, 3rd, Gargas ML, Andersen ME. Dermal absorption of organic chemical vapors in rats and humans. *Fundam Appl Toxicol* 1990;14:299-308.
- 172. McMenemin IM, Parbrook GD. Comparison of the effects of subanaesthetic concentrations of isoflurane or nitrous oxide in volunteers. *Br J Anaesth* 1988;60:56-63.
- 173. Mierdl S, Byhahn C, Abdel-Rahman U, Matheis G, Westphal K. Occupational exposure to inhalational anesthetics during cardiac surgery on cardiopulmonary bypass. *Ann Thorac Surg* 2003;75:1924-1927; discussion 1927-1928.
- 174. Montelius J ed. Consensus report for nitrous oxide. In: *Scientific basis for Swedish occupational standards XXVII*. Swedish Criteria Group for Occupational Standards (2006). Arbete och Hälsa 2006;11: 42-56. National Institute for Working Life, Solna, Sweden.
- 175. Munson ES, Embro WJ. Enflurane, isoflurane, and halothane and isolated human uterine muscle. *Anesthesiology* 1977;46:11-14.
- 176. Nasjonalt folkehelseinstitutt. *Legemiddelforbruket i Norge* 2003-2007. http://www.legemiddelforbruk.no. Nasjonalt folkehelseinstitutt (The Norwegian Institute of Public Health), 2008.
- 177. National Agency for Medicines. http://www.nam.fi. National Agency for Medicines, Finland, 2008
- 178. Newton DE, Thornton C, Konieczko K, Frith CD, Dore CJ, Webster NR, Luff NP. Levels of consciousness in volunteers breathing sub-MAC concentrations of isoflurane. *Br J Anaesth* 1990:65:609-615.

- 179. Newton DE, Thornton C, Konieczko KM, Jordan C, Webster NR, Luff NP, Frith CD, Dore CJ. Auditory evoked response and awareness: a study in volunteers at sub-MAC concentrations of isoflurane. *Br J Anaesth* 1992;69:122-129.
- 180. NIOSH. NOTICES Reports and guidance documents; availability, etc. http://www.thefederalregister.com. Acessed February, 2007. The National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health, Center for Disease Control and Prevention, Department of Health and Human Services. 1-11-2007.
- 181. Nishino T, Tanaka A, Ishikawa T, Hiraga K. Respiratory, laryngeal, and tracheal responses to nasal insufflation of volatile anesthetics in anesthetized humans. *Anesthesiology* 1991;75:441-444.
- 182. Nishiyama T, Hanaoka K. Inorganic fluoride kinetics and renal and hepatic function after repeated sevoflurane anesthesia. *Anesth Analg* 1998;87:468-473.
- 183. Nishiyama T, Yokoyama T, Hanaoka K. Liver and renal function after repeated sevoflurane or isoflurane anaesthesia. *Can J Anaesth* 1998;45:789-793.
- 184. Njoku D, Laster MJ, Gong DH, Eger EI, 2nd, Reed GF, Martin JL. Biotransformation of halothane, enflurane, isoflurane, and desflurane to trifluoroacetylated liver proteins: association between protein acylation and hepatic injury. *Anesth Analg* 1997;84:173-178.
- 185. Nordiska Ministerrådet. *Norden i tal 2007*. ANP 2007:731;1-24. Nordiska ministerrådet (Nordic Council of Ministers), Denmark, 2007.
- 186. O'Leary G, Bacon CL, Odumeru O, Fagan C, Fitzpatrick T, Gallagher HC, Moriarty DC, Regan CM. Antiproliferative actions of inhalational anesthetics: comparisons to the valproate teratogen. *Int J Dev Neurosci* 2000;18:39-45.
- 187. Otsubo T, Maekawa M, Nagai T, Sakio H, Hori Y. Facilitatory effects of subanesthetic sevoflurane on excitatory synaptic transmission and synaptic plasticity in the mouse hippocampal CA1 area. *Brain Res* 2008;1197:32-39.
- 188. Ozer M, Baris S, Karakaya D, Kocamanoglu S, Tur A. Behavioural effects of chronic exposure to subanesthetic concentrations of halothane, sevoflurane and desflurane in rats. *Can J Anaesth* 2006;53:653-658.
- 189. Peelen S, Roeleveld N, Heederik D, Kromhout H, de Kort W. *Reproductietoxische effecten bij ziekenhuispersoneel*. Onderzoeksrapport, Ministerie van Sociale Zaken en Werkgelegenheid, the Netherlands, 1999.
- 190. Pihlainen K, Ojanpera I. Analytical toxicology of fluorinated inhalation anaesthetics. *Forensic Sci Int* 1998;97:117-133.
- 191. Plummer JL, Hall PM, Jenner MA, Ilsley AH, Cousins MJ. Effects of chronic inhalation of halothane, enflurane or isoflurane in rats. *Br J Anaesth* 1986;58:517-523.
- 192. Prado C, Tortosa JA, Ibarra I, Luna A, Periago JF. Biological monitoring of occupational exposure to isoflurane by measurement of isoflurane exhaled breath. *J Appl Toxicol* 1997;17:179-183.
- 193. Preckel B, Bolten J. Pharmacology of modern volatile anaesthetics. *Best Pract Res Clin Anaesthesiol* 2005;19:331-348.
- 194. Puig NR, Ferrero P, Bay ML, Hidalgo G, Valenti J, Amerio N, Elena G. Effects of sevoflurane general anesthesia: immunological studies in mice. *Int Immunopharmacol* 2002;2:95-104.
- 195. Putensen C, Rasanen J, Putensen-Himmer G, Downs JB. Effect of low isoflurane concentrations on the ventilation-perfusion distribution in injured canine lungs. *Anesthesiology* 2002:97:652-659
- 196. Ramani R, Qiu M, Constable RT. Sevoflurane 0.25 MAC preferentially affects higher order association areas: a functional magnetic resonance imaging study in volunteers. *Anesth Analg* 2007;105:648-655.

- 197. Rampil IJ, Lockhart SH, Zwass MS, Peterson N, Yasuda N, Eger EI, 2nd, Weiskopf RB, Damask MC. Clinical characteristics of desflurane in surgical patients: minimum alveolar concentration. *Anesthesiology* 1991;74:429-433.
- 198. Raphael JH, Selwyn DA, Mottram SD, Langton JA, O'Callaghan C. Effects of 3 MAC of halothane, enflurane and isoflurane on cilia beat frequency of human nasal epithelium in vitro. *Br J Anaesth* 1996;76:116-121.
- 199. Raphael JH, Strupish J, Selwyn DA, Hann HC, Langton JA. Recovery of respiratory ciliary function after depression by inhalation anaesthetic agents: an in vitro study using nasal turbinate explants. *Br J Anaesth* 1996;76:854-859.
- 200. Reichle FM, Conzen PF. Halogenated inhalational anaesthetics. *Best Pract Res Clin Anaesthesiol* 2003;17:29-46.
- 201. Reitz M, Antonini-Rumpf E, Lanz E. DNA single strand breaks in peripheral human lymphocytes after anesthesia with isoflurane-nitrous oxide-oxygen. *Arzneimittelforschung* 1993;43:1258-1261.
- 202. Rice SA, Baden JM, Kundomal YR. Effects of subchronic intermittent exposure to isoflurane in Swiss Webster mice. *J Environ Pathol Toxicol Oncol* 1986;6:285-293.
- 203. Rice SA, Fish KJ. Anesthetic metabolism and renal function in obese and nonobese Fischer 344 rats following enflurane or isoflurane anesthesia. *Anesthesiology* 1986;65:28-34.
- 204. Rieder J, Prazeller P, Boehler M, Lirk P, Lindinger W, Amann A. Online monitoring of air quality at the postanesthetic care unit by proton-transfer-reaction mass spectrometry. *Anesth Analg* 2001;92:389-392.
- 205. Rizzi S, Carter LB, Ori C, Jevtovic-Todorovic V. Clinical anesthesia causes permanent damage to the fetal guinea pig brain. *Brain Pathol* 2008;18:198-210.
- 206. Robbiano L, Mereto E, Migliazzi Morando A, Pastore P, Brambilla G. Increased frequency of micronucleated kidney cells in rats exposed to halogenated anaesthetics. *Mutat Res* 1998;413:1-6.
- 207. Roeleveld N. Pregnant operating room personnel: risks and prevention. *Acta Anaesthesiol Belg* 2002;53:327-329.
- 208. Rothstein S, Simkins T, Nunez JL. Response to neonatal anesthesia: effect of sex on anatomical and behavioral outcome. *Neuroscience* 2008;152:959-969.
- 209. RTECS. *Registry of Toxic Effects of Chemical Substances (RTECS)*. Compiled by the US National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health. Licensed through MDL Information Services, Inc. (Accessed July 2007).
- 210. Sackey PV, Martling CR, Nise G, Radell PJ. Ambient isoflurane pollution and isoflurane consumption during intensive care unit sedation with the Anesthetic Conserving Device. *Crit Care Med* 2005;33:585-590.
- 211. Sakai EM, Connolly LA, Klauck JA. Inhalation anesthesiology and volatile liquid anesthetics: focus on isoflurane, desflurane, and sevoflurane. *Pharmacotherapy* 2005;25:1773-1788.
- 212. Sardas S, Karabiyik L, Aygun N, Karakaya AE. DNA damage evaluated by the alkaline comet assay in lymphocytes of humans anaesthetized with isoflurane. *Mutat Res* 1998;418:1-6.
- 213. Satoh D, Iwatsuki N, Naito M, Sato M, Hashimoto Y. Comparison of the placental transfer of halothane, enflurane, sevoflurane, and isoflurane during cesarean section. *J Anesth* 1995;9:220-223.
- 214. Scheider DM, Klygis LM, Tsang TK, Caughron MC. Hepatic dysfunction after repeated isoflurane administration. *J Clin Gastroenterol* 1993;17:168-170.
- 215. Schiewe-Langgartner F, Wiesner G, Gruber M, Hobbhahn J. [Exposure of hospital personnel to sevoflurane]. *Anaesthesist* 2005;54:667-672.
- 216. Schlunzen L, Vafaee MS, Cold GE, Rasmussen M, Nielsen JF, Gjedde A. Effects of sub-anaesthetic and anaesthetic doses of sevoflurane on regional cerebral blood flow in healthy volunteers. A positron emission tomographic study. *Acta Anaesthesiol Scand* 2004;48:1268-1276.

- 217. Sessler DI, Badgwell JM. Exposure of postoperative nurses to exhaled anesthetic gases. *Anesth Analg* 1998;87:1083-1088.
- 218. Setoyama K, Shinzato T, Misumi K, Fujiki M, Sakamoto H. Effects of propofol-sevoflurane anesthesia on the maternal and fetal hemodynamics blood gases, and uterine activity in pregnant goats. *J Vet Med Sci* 2003;65:1075-1081.
- 219. Sinha A, Clatch RJ, Stuck G, Blumenthal SA, Patel SA. Isoflurane hepatotoxicity: a case report and review of the literature. *Am J Gastroenterol* 1996;91:2406-2409.
- 220. Slegers-Karsmakers S, Stricker BH. Anaphylactic reaction to isoflurane. *Anaesthesia* 1988;43:506-507.
- 221. Soma LR, Tierney WJ, Hogan GK, Satoh N. The effects of multiple administrations of sevoflurane to cynomolgus monkeys: clinical pathologic, hematologic, and pathologic study. *Anesth Analg* 1995;81:347-352.
- 222. Sonner JM, Gong D, Eger EI, 2nd. Naturally occurring variability in anesthetic potency among inbred mouse strains. *Anesth Analg* 2000;91:720-726.
- 223. Spracklin DK, Kharasch ED. Evidence for metabolism of fluoromethyl 2,2-difluoro-1-(trifluoromethyl)vinyl ether (compound A), a sevoflurane degradation product, by cysteine conjugate beta-lyase. *Chem Res Toxicol* 1996;9:696-702.
- 224. Stevens WC, Eger EI, 2nd, White A, Halsey MJ, Munger W, Gibbons RD, Dolan W, Shargel R. Comparative toxicities of halothane, isoflurane, and diethyl ether at subanesthetic concentrations in laboratory animals. *Anesthesiology* 1975;42:408-419.
- 225. Stoelting RK, Blitt CD, Cohen PJ, Merin RG. Hepatic dysfunction after isoflurane anesthesia. *Anesth Analg* 1987;66:147-153.
- 226. Summer G, Lirk P, Hoerauf K, Riccabona U, Bodrogi F, Raifer H, Deibl M, Rieder J, Schobersberger W. Sevoflurane in exhaled air of operating room personnel. *Anesth Analg* 2003;97:1070-1073.
- 227. Szyfter K, Szulc R, Mikstacki A, Stachecki I, Rydzanicz M, Jaloszynski P. Genotoxicity of inhalation anaesthetics: DNA lesions generated by sevoflurane in vitro and in vivo. *J Appl Genet* 2004;45:369-374.
- 228. Takala RS, Soukka HR, Kirvela OA, Kujari HP, Pelliniemi LJ, Kaapa PO, Aantaa RE. Alveolar integrity and ultrastructure in pigs remain undamaged after exposure to sevoflurane. *Acta Anaesthesiol Scand* 2002;46:1137-1143.
- 229. Takala RS, Soukka HR, Salo MS, Kirvela OA, Kaapa PO, Rajamaki AA, Riutta A, Aantaa RE. Pulmonary inflammatory mediators after sevoflurane and thiopentone anaesthesia in pigs. *Acta Anaesthesiol Scand* 2004;48:40-45.
- 230. TerRiet MF, DeSouza GJ, Jacobs JS, Young D, Lewis MC, Herrington C, Gold MI. Which is most pungent: isoflurane, sevoflurane or desflurane? *Br J Anaesth* 2000;85:305-307.
- 231. Tjeuw MT, Yao FS, van Poznak A. Depressant effects of anesthetics on isolated human gravid and non-gravid uterine muscle. *Chin Med J (Engl)* 1986;99:235-242.
- 232. Trevisan A, Venturini MB, Carrieri M, Giraldo M, Macca I, Perini M, Scapellato ML, Virgili A, Bartolucci GB. Biological indices of kidney involvement in personnel exposed to sevo-flurane in surgical areas. *Am J Ind Med* 2003;44:474-480.
- 233. Trudnowski RJ, Mehta MP, Rucinski M. Evaluation of the mutagenic potential of enflurane and isoflurane by sister chromatid exchange. *J Med* 1987;18:55-60.
- 234. Turner RJ, Lambrost M, Holmes C, Katz SG, Downs CS, Collins DW, Gatt SP. The effects of sevoflurane on isolated gravid human myometrium. *Anaesth Intensive Care* 2002;30:591-596.
- 235. Warren JR, Shaw B, Steinkampf MP. Inhibition of preimplantation mouse embryo development by isoflurane. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* 1992;166:693-698.
- 236. Waskell L. A study of the mutagenicity of anesthetics and their metabolites. *Mutat Res* 1978;57:141-153.
- 237. Weinberg CR, Wicox AJ. Reproductive epidemiology. In: Rothmann KJ and Greenland S eds. *Modern epidemiology*, pp 585-608. Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, Philadelphia, 1998.

- 238. Vellore AD, Drought VJ, Sherwood-Jones D, Tunnicliffe B, Moore VC, Robertson AS, Burge PS. Occupational asthma and allergy to sevoflurane and isoflurane in anaesthetic staff. *Allergy* 2006;61:1485-1486.
- 239. Westphal K, Byhahn C, Strouhal U, Wilke HJ, Lischke V, Behne M. [Exposure of recovery room personnel to inhalation anesthetics]. *Anaesthesiol Reanim* 1998;23:157-160.
- 240. Westphal K, Wilke HJ, Strouhal U. Exposure of surgeon to desflurane and nitrous oxide in intraoral operative procedures. *Acta Anaesthesiol Scand* 1998;42:745.
- 241. White AE, Takehisa S, Eger EI, 2nd, Wolff S, Stevens WC. Sister chromatid exchanges induced by inhaled anesthetics. *Anesthesiology* 1979;50:426-430.
- 242. Wiesner G, Harth M, Hoerauf K, Szulc R, Jurczyk W, Sobczynski P, Hobbhahn J, Taeger K. Occupational exposure to inhaled anaesthetics: a follow-up study on anaesthetists of an eastern European university hospital. *Acta Anaesthesiol Scand* 2000;44:804-806.
- 243. Villemure C, Lorrain D, Plourde G. Sparing of perceptual implicit memory despite suppression of the electrophysiological word repetition effect: a study with general anesthetic isoflurane. *Clin Neurophysiol* 2004;115:2403-2409.
- 244. Wise-Faberowski L, Zhang H, Ing R, Pearlstein RD, Warner DS. Isoflurane-induced neuronal degeneration: an evaluation in organotypic hippocampal slice cultures. *Anesth Analg* 2005;101:651-657, table of contents.
- 245. Wojtczak JA. The hemodynamic effects of halothane and isoflurane in chick embryo. *Anesth Analg* 2000;90:1331-1335.
- 246. Vouriot A, Gauchard GC, Chau N, Nadif R, Mur JM, Perrin PP. Chronic exposure to anesthetic gases affects balance control in operating room personnel. *Neurotoxicology* 2005;26:193-198.
- 247. Yamakage M, Tsujiguchi N, Chen X, Kamada Y, Namiki A. Sevoflurane inhibits contraction of uterine smooth muscle from pregnant rats similarly to halothane and isoflurane. *Can J Anaesth* 2002;49:62-66.
- 248. Yildiz K, Dogru K, Dalgic H, Serin IS, Sezer Z, Madenoglu H, Boyaci A. Inhibitory effects of desflurane and sevoflurane on oxytocin-induced contractions of isolated pregnant human myometrium. *Acta Anaesthesiol Scand* 2005;49:1355-1359.
- 249. Yon JH, Daniel-Johnson J, Carter LB, Jevtovic-Todorovic V. Anesthesia induces neuronal cell death in the developing rat brain via the intrinsic and extrinsic apoptotic pathways. *Neuroscience* 2005;135:815-827.
- 250. Yoo KY, Lee JC, Yoon MH, Shin MH, Kim SJ, Kim YH, Song TB, Lee J. The effects of volatile anesthetics on spontaneous contractility of isolated human pregnant uterine muscle: a comparison among sevoflurane, desflurane, isoflurane, and halothane. *Anesth Analg* 2006;103:443-447, table of contents.
- 251. Zacny JP, Sparacino G, Hoffmann P, Martin R, Lichtor JL. The subjective, behavioral and cognitive effects of subanesthetic concentrations of isoflurane and nitrous oxide in healthy volunteers. *Psychopharmacology (Berl)* 1994;114:409-416.
- 252. Zacny JP, Yajnik S, Lichtor JL, Klafta JM, Young CJ, Thapar P, Rupani G, Coalson DW, Apfelbaum JL. The acute and residual effects of subanesthetic concentrations of isoflurane/nitrous oxide combinations on cognitive and psychomotor performance in healthy volunteers. *Anesth Analg* 1996;82:153-157.
- 253. Zacny JP, Walker DJ, Drum M, Sells M. Choice of sevoflurane and its subjective and psychomotor effects in light and moderate drinkers. *Drug Alcohol Depend* 2008;94:101-108.
- 254. Zhang B, Dong Y, Zhang G, Moir RD, Xia W, Yue Y, Tian M, Culley DJ, Crosby G, Tanzi RE, Xie Z. The inhalation anesthetic desflurane induces caspase activation and increases amyloid beta-protein levels under hypoxic conditions. *J Biol Chem* 2008;283:11866-11875.
- 255. Zhang Y, Eger EI, 2nd, Dutton RC, Sonner JM. Inhaled anesthetics have hyperalgesic effects at 0.1 minimum alveolar anesthetic concentration. *Anesth Analg* 2000;91:462-466.

19. Data bases used in search of literature

A number of reviews on isoflurane, sevoflurane and desflurane formed the basis for the search for literature on the health effects to the agents; Burm, 2003 (35), Byhahn *et al*, 2001 (40) and Delgado-Herrera, 2001 (55). Literature was retrieved from the online databases:

Medline (April 2008) Toxline Special (April 2008) DART (January 2007) RTECS (July 2007) RISKLINE (April 2008)

Application of specific search terms depended on database. CAS-numbers were applied in all searches in all databases, and the options for addition of relevant synonyms for the fluranes were chosen when possible. For example were synonyms added from ChemIDplus when using the TOXNET databases DART and TOXLINE. Studies were included in the document only when written in English, German, Swedish, Norwegian, and Danish.

Terms used in the literature search

Terms used in the interactive search.			
Agent	Effects	Occupational	
Anaesthetics	Allergy	Health care	
Isoflurane	Asthma	Anaesthetists	
Sevoflurane	Cancer		
Desflurane	Carcinogenicity		
26675-46-7	Genotoxicity		
28523-86-6	Mutagenicity		
57041-67-5	Reproductive effects		
	Teratogenicity		

Appendix 1. Occupational exposure limit values

Occupational exposure limit values for the fluranes in different countries as 8-hour TWAs (numbers in brackets are short-term exposure limits).

Country	Isoflurane		Sevoflurane		Desflurane		Ref.
	ppm	mg/m ³	ppm	mg/m ³	ppm	mg/m ³	
Denmark	-	-	-	-	-	-	(1)
Finland	10 (20)	77 (150)	10 (20)	83 (170)	10 (20)	70 (140)	(2)
Germany (MAK)	_	_	_	_	_	_	(3)
The Netherlands	-	-	-	-	-	-	(4)
Norway	2 (4)	15 (30)	20 (30)	140 (210)	20 (30)	140 (210)	(5)
Sweden	10 (20)	80 (150)	10 (20)	80 (170)	10 (20)	70 (140)	(6)
United Kingdom	50 (-)	383 (-)	-	-	-	-	(7)
US (ACGIH)	-	-	-	-	-	-	(8)
US (NIOSH)	$2 C^a$	-	$2 C^a$	-	$2 C^a$	-	(9)
European Union	-	-	-	-	-	-	(10, 11)

^a Recommended exposure limit (REL) for exposure to waste anaesthetic gas.

References

- 1. *Grænsværdier for stoffer og materialer*. At-vejledning. Stoffer og materialer-C.0.1. Køpenhavn: Arbejdstilsynet, August 2007.
- 2. *HTP-värden* 2007. Koncentrationer som befunnits skadliga. Helsingfors: Social- och hälsovårdsministeriets publikationer 2007:20.
- 3. *MAK- und BAT-werte-liste* 2007. Senatskommission zur Prüfung gesundheitsschädlicher Arbeitsstoffe. Mitteilung 43. Bonn: Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (DFG), 2007.
- 4. Wijziging Arbeidsomstandighedenregeling. Staatscourant 28 december 2006, nr. 252 / pag. 23. Den Haag: Ministerie van Sociale Zaken en Werkgelegenheid, 2007.
- 5. *Administrative normer for forurensning i arbeidsatmosfære 2009*. Veiledning til arbeidsmiljøloven. Oslo: Arbeidstilsynet, 2009.
- Hygieniska gränsvärden och åtgärder mot luftföroreningar. Arbetsmiljöverkets författningssamling, AFS 2005:17. Solna: Arbetsmiljöverket, 2005.
- 7. EH40/2005 Workplace exposure limits. Table 1: List of approved workplace exposure limits (as consolidated with amendments October 2007). London: Health and Safety Executive, 2007.
- 8. 2007 TLVs and BEIs. Based on the documentation of the "Threshold limit values for chemical substances and physical agents and biological exposure indices". Cincinnati, Ohio: The American Conference of Governmental Industrial Hygienists (ACGIH), 2007.
- 9. *NIOSH pocket guide to chemical hazards*. Cincinnati, Ohio: National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health, 2005.
- 10. *Indicative occupational exposure limit values*. Commission directives: 2000/39/EC of 8 June 2000. Official Journal of the European Communities: L 142/47-50. Brussels: The commission of the European communities, 2000.
- 11. *Indicative occupational exposure limit values*. Commission directives: 2006/15/EC of 7 February 2006. Official Journal of the European Communities: 9.2.2006. Brussels: The commission of the European communities, 2006.

C: ceiling (60 min), TWA: time-weighted average.

Appendix 2. Side-effects of the fluranes at anaesthetic dose levels

Side-effects of isoflurane, sevoflurane and desflurane at anaesthetic dose levels (150-152).

Organ system	sevoflurane and desflurane at anaesthetic dose levels (150-152). Incidence		
	Isoflurane	Sevoflurane	Desflurane
Heart Arrhythmia Tachycardia, bradycardia Bradycardia (older patients) Lung oedema	>1/100	≥1/1 000 to <1/100 ≥1/100 to <1/10 ≥1/10 <1/10 000	≥1/10
Blood- and lymph system Leukocytosis Leucopoenia Haemorrhage	>1/100	≥1/1 000 to <1/100 ≥1/1 000 to <1/100	$\geq 1/10$ $\geq 1/1\ 000\ \text{to} < 1/100$
Nervous system Increased secretions Headache Vertigo Fever Tremor Somnolence Migraine Convulsions Dystonic movements Shivering Eyes	>1/100	≥1/100 to <1/10 ≥1/100 to <1/10 ≥1/100 to <1/10 ≥1/100 to <1/10 ≥1/100 to <1/10 ≥1/100 to <1/10 <1/10 000 ≥1/10 000 to <1/1 000 ≥1/100 to <1/10	≥1/100 to <1/10 ≥1/100 to <1/10 ≥1/100 to <1/10 ≥1/100 to <1/10 ≥1/100 to <1/10 ≥1/10 000 <1/10 000
Conjunctival hyperaemia Eye irritation			≥1/100 to <1/10 <1/10 000
Airways, thorax and mediast Coughing (children) Coughing Depression of respiration Laryngospams/laryngismus Bronchospasms Asthma, hypoxia Dyspnoea Apnoea Pharyngitis Acute respiratory deficiency lung oedema, respiratory fail	>1/100 <1/1 000 <1/1 000 syndrome,	$\geq 1/10$ $\geq 1/100 \text{ to } < 1/10$ $\geq 1/100 \text{ to } < 1/10$ $\geq 1/100 \text{ to } < 1/10$ $\geq 1/1 000 \text{ to } < 1/100$ $\geq 1/1 000 \text{ to } < 1/100$	≥1/10 ≥1/100 to <1/10 ≥1/100 to <1/10 ≥1/1 000 to <1/100 ≥1/1 000 to <1/100 ≥1/100 to <1/10 ≥1/100 to <1/10 <1/10 000
Gastrointestinal tract Nausea, vomiting Ilius Diarrhoea Increased saliva secretion Skin and subcutaneous tissue	>1/1 000 to <1/100 <1/1 000	$\geq 1/10$ $\geq 1/100 \text{ to } < 1/10$	≥1/10 <1/10 000
Pruritis Skin eruption, urticaria			≥1/1 000 to <1/100 <1/10 000

Side-effects of isoflurane, sevoflurane and desflurane at anaesthetic dose levels (150-152).

Organ system	Incidence		
	Isoflurane	Sevoflurane	Desflurane
Bones, joints, muscles and c	connective tissue		
Myalgia			$\geq 1/1~000$ to $< 1/100$
Kidneys and the urinary sys	tem		
Urine retention, glucosuria Acute kidney insufficiency		≥1/1 000 to <1/100 <1/10 000	
Metabolism and nutrition			
Hyperglycaemia Hyperpotassaemia Increased serum glucose and serum creatinine. Decreased serum	>1/100	≥1/1 000 to <1/100	$\geq 1/1 000 \text{ to } < 1/100$
cholesterol and alkaline phosphatase Malign hyperthermia Hypothermia Affection of the liver	<1/1 000 <1/1 000	≥1/10 000 to <1/1 000 ≥1/100 to <1/10	≥1/1 000 to <1/100
Infections and parasitic dise	eases		
Pneumonia			<1/10 000
Vascular diseases			
Hypotension Hypertension	>1/100	$\geq 1/10$ $\geq 1/100$ to <1/10	≥1/100 to <1/10
Liver and biliary passage			
Hepatitis Decreased liver function Increased level of liver	<1/1 000 <1/1 000	≥1/10 000 to <1/1 000 ≥1/10 000 to <1/1 000	≥1/10 000 to <1/1 000
enzymes			
Liver necrosis Icterus	<1/1 000 <1/1 000		<1/10 000
Psychological effects			
Agitation (children) Agitation Confusion		≥1/10 ≥1/1 000 to <1/100 ≥1/1 000 to <1/100	≥1/1 000 to <1/100
Hostility		_1/1 000 to <1/100	<1/10 000

Appendix 3. Previous NEG criteria documents

NEG criteria documents published in the scientific serial Arbete and Hälsa (Work and Health):

Substance/Agent	Arbete och Hälsa issue
Acetonitrile	1989:22, 1989:37*
Acid aerosols, inorganic	1992:33, 1993:1*
Acrylonitrile	1985:4
Allyl alcohol	1986:8
Aluminium	1992:45, 1993:1*
Ammonia	1986:31, 2005:13*
Antimony	1998:11*
Arsenic, inorganic	1981:22, 1991:9, 1991:50*
Arsine	1986:41
Asbestos	1982:29
Benomyl	1984:28
Benzene	1981:11
1,2,3-Benzotriazole	2000:24*D
Boric acid, Borax	1980:13
1,3-Butadiene	1994:36*, 1994:42
1-Butanol	1980:20
γ-Butyrolactone	2004:7*D
γ-Butyrolactone Cadmium	
	1981:29, 1992:26, 1993:1* 1990:2*D
7/8 Carbon chain aliphatic monoketones	
Carbon monoxide	1980:8
Ceramic Fibres, Refractory	1996:30*, 1998:20
Chlorine, Chlorine dioxide	1980:6
Chloromequat chloride	1984:36
4-Chloro-2-methylphenoxy acetic acid	1981:14
Chlorophenols	1984:46
Chlorotrimethylsilane	2002:2
Chromium	1979:33
Cobalt	1982:16, 1994:39*, 1994:42
Copper	1980:21
Creosote	1988:13, 1988:33*
Cyanoacrylates	1995:25*, 1995:27
Cyclic acid anhydrides	2004:15*D
Cyclohexanone, Cyclopentanone	1985:42
n-Decane	1987:25, 1987:40*
Deodorized kerosene	1985:24
Diacetone alcohol	1989:4, 1989:37*
Dichlorobenzenes	1998:4*, 1998:20
Diesel exhaust	1993:34, 1993:35*
Diethylamine	1994:23*, 1994:42
2-Diethylaminoethanol	1994:25*N
Diethylenetriamine	1994:23*, 1994:42
Diisocyanates	1979:34, 1985:19
Dimethylamine	1994:23*, 1994:42
Dimethyldithiocarbamates	1990:26, 1991:2*
Dimethylethylamine	1991:26, 1991:50*
Dimethylformamide	1983:28
Dimethylsulfoxide	1991:37, 1991:50*
Dioxane	1982:6
Enzymes, industrial	
	1994:28*, 1994:42
Epichlorohydrin	1981:10
Ethyl acetate	1990:35*

Substance/Agent	Arbete och Hälsa issue
Ethylbenzene	1986:19
Ethylenediamine	1994:23*, 1994:42
Ethylenebisdithiocarbamates and Ethylenethiourea	1993:24, 1993:35*
Ethylene glycol	1980:14
Ethylene glycol monoalkyl ethers	1985:34
Ethylene oxide	1982:7
Ethyl ether	1992:30* N
2-Ethylhexanoic acid	1994:31*, 1994:42
Flour dust	1996:27*, 1998:20
Formaldehyde	1978:21, 1982:27, 2003:11*D
Fungal spores	2006:21*
Furfuryl alcohol	1984:24
Gasoline	1984:7
Glutaraldehyde	1997:20*D, 1998:20
Glyoxal	1995:2*, 1995:27
Halothane	1984:17
n-Hexane	1980:19, 1986:20
Hydrazine, Hydrazine salts	1985:6
Hydrogen fluoride	1983.7
Hydrogen sulphide	
Hydroquinone	1982:31, 2001:14*D
	1989:15, 1989:37*
Industrial enzymes	1994:28*
Isophorone	1991:14, 1991:50*
Isopropanol	1980:18
Lead, inorganic	1979:24, 1992:43, 1993:1*
Limonene	1993:14, 1993:35*
Lithium and lithium compounds	2002:16*
Manganese	1982:10
Mercury, inorganic	1985:20
Methacrylates	1983:21
Methanol	1984:41
Methyl bromide	1987:18, 1987:40*
Methyl chloride	1992:27*D
Methyl chloroform	1981:12
Methylcyclopentadienyl manganese tricarbonyl	1982:10
Methylene chloride	1979:15, 1987:29, 1987:40*
Methyl ethyl ketone	1983:25
Methyl formate	1989:29, 1989:37*
Methyl isobutyl ketone	1988:20, 1988:33*
Methyl methacrylate	1991:36*D
N-Methyl-2-pyrrolidone	1994:40*, 1994:42
Methyl-tert-butyl ether	1994:22*D
Microbial volatile organic compounds (MVOCs)	2006:13*
Microorganisms	1991:44, 1991:50*
Mineral fibers	1981:26
Nickel	1981:28, 1995:26*, 1995:27
Nitrilotriacetic acid	1989:16, 1989:37*
Nitroalkanes	1988:29, 1988:33*
Nitrogen oxides	1983:28
N-Nitroso compounds	1990:33, 1991:2*
Nitrous oxide	1982:20
Oil mist	1985:13
Organic acid anhydrides	1990:48, 1991:2*
Ozone	1986:28
Paper dust	1989:30, 1989:37*
Penicillins	2004:6*
Permethrin	1982:22
Petrol	
1 CHOI	1984:7

Substance/Agent	Arbete och Hälsa issue
Phenol	1984:33
Phthalate esters	1982:12
Platinum	1997:14*D, 1998:20
Polyethylene,	1998:12*
Polypropylene, Thermal degradation products in the	1998:12*
processing of plastics	
Polystyrene, Thermal degradation products in the	1998:12*
processing of plastics	
Polyvinylchloride, Thermal degradation products in the	1998:12*
processing of plastics	
Polytetrafluoroethylene, Thermal degradation products	1998:12*
in the processing of plastics	
Propene	1995:7*, 1995:27
Propylene glycol	1983:27
Propylene glycol ethers and their acetates	1990:32*N
Propylene oxide	1985:23
Refined petroleum solvents	1982:21
Refractory Ceramic Fibres	1996:30*
Selenium	1992:35, 1993:1*
Silica, crystalline	1993:2, 1993:35*
Styrene	1979:14, 1990:49*, 1991:2
Sulphur dioxide	1984:18
Sulphuric, hydrochloric, nitric and phosphoric acids	2009;43(7)*
Synthetic pyretroids	1982:22
Tetrachloroethane	1996:28*D
Tetrachloroethylene	1979:25, 2003:14*D
Thermal degradation products of plastics	1998:12*
Thiurams	1990:26, 1991:2*
Tin and inorganic tin compounds	2002:10*D
Toluene	1979:5, 1989:3, 1989:37*, 2000:19*
1,1,1-Trichloroethane	1981:12
Trichloroethylene	1979:13, 1991:43, 1991:50*
Triglycidyl isocyanurate	2001:18*
n-Undecane	1987:25, 1987:40*
Vanadium	1982:18
Vinyl acetate	1988:26, 1988:33*
Vinyl chloride	1986:17
Welding gases and fumes	1990:28, 1991:2*
White spirit	1986:1
Wood dust	1987:36
Xylene	1979:35
Zinc	1981:13
* in English remaining documents are in a Scandinavian	0000000

^{*} in English, remaining documents are in a Scandinavian language.

D = collaboration with the Dutch Expert Committee on Occupational Standards (DECOS).

N = collaboration with US National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health (NIOSH).

To order further copies in this series, please contact:

Arbets- och miljömedicin, Göteborgs universitet

Att: Cina Holmer, Box 414, SE-405 30 Göteborg, Sweden

E-mail: arbeteochhalsa@amm.gu.se

The NEG documents are also available on the web at:

www.nordicexpertgroup.org or www.amm.se/aoh

Latest issues in the scientific serial WORK AND HEALTH

2006:12. M Barnekow Bergkvist.

Arbetslivsinstitutets expertgrupp för ergonomisk dokumentation - Dokument 5. Kan fysisk träning i arbetslivet förbättra muskuloskeletal hälsa? En kunskapsöversikt.

- **2006:13.** A Korpi, J Järnberg and A-L Pasanen. The Nordic Expert Group for Criteria Documentation of Health Risks from Chemicals 138. Microbial volatile organic compounds (MVOCs).
- **2006:14. M Oudhuis och A Olsson.** Spelar värderingar någon roll för arbetsmiljön? En studie om konsekvenser vid övergång till utländskt ägande och vid generationsskiften i företag.
- **2006:15.** A Hedlund och B Pontén. Införande av systematiskt arbetsmiljöarbete på träföretag utvärdering av en metod, dess resultat och påverkan på arbetets attraktivitet.
- **2006:16.** K Håkansson och T Isidorsson. Arbetsmiljöarbete och långsiktigt hållbara arbetsorganisationer. Ett delprojekt inom Arbetslivsinstitutets tema Strategier, metoder och arbetssätt för fungerande arbetsmiljöarbete SMARTA.
- **2006:17. J Eklund, B Hansson, L Karlqvist, L Lindbeck och W P Neumann**. Arbetsmiljöarbete och effekter en kunskapsöversikt.

2006:18. L Rose och U Orrenius.

Arbetslivsinstitutets expertgrupp för ergonomisk dokumentation - Dokument 6. Beräkning av arbetsmiljöns ekonomiska effekter på företag och organisationer. En översikt av ett urval modeller och metoder.

- **2006:19. C Stenlund och M Torgén**. Arbetsledare i processindustrin. Arbetsuppgifter, förutsättningar, psykosocial arbetsmiljö och självskattad hälsa.
- **2006:20. I-M Andersson, J Laring, M Åteg och G Rosén**. Arbetsmiljöfrågans väg. Samverkan mellan kundföretag och företagshälsovård.
- **2006:21. W Eduard**. Fungal spores. The Nordic Expert Group for Criteria Documentation of Health Risks from Chemicals 139.

2006:22. M Björkman, I Carlsson.

Känsla av sammanhang på arbetet. Vilka faktorer på arbetsplatsen och hos individen främjar arbetsterapeuters upplevelse av ett meningsfullt arbete?

- **2007;41:1.** A Lindegård Andersson. Working technique during computerwork. Associations with biomechanical and psychological strain, neck and upper extremity musculoskeletal symptoms.
- 2008;42:1. P Westerholm (red.) Psykisk arbetsskada

- **2008;42:2. G Johanson, M Rauma.** Basis for skin notation. Part 1. Dermal penetration data for substances on the Swedish OEL list.
- **2008;42:3. J Montelius (Ed.)** Vetenskapligt Underlag för Hygieniska Gränsvärden 28. Kriteriegruppen för hygieniska gränsvärden.
- **2008;42:4. P Wiebert.**The impact of airway-irritating exposure and wet work on subjects with allergy or other sensitivity epidemiology and mechanisms
- **2008;42:5. E Månsson**. Att skapa en känsla av sammanhang -om resultatet av hälsofrämjande strategier bland lärare.
- **2008;42:6. J Montelius (Ed.)** Scientific Basis for Swedish Occupational Standards. XXVIII
- **2008;42:7. B Melin** Experimentell och epidemiologisk forskning –relationen psykosocial exponering, stress, psykisk belastning, muskelaktivitet och värk i nacke-skuldra.
- **2009;43(1). J Montelius (Ed.)** Vetenskapligt Underlag för Hygieniska Gränsvärden 29. Kriteriegruppen för hygieniska gränsvärden.
- **2009;43(2). J Weiner.** Könsskillnader i ersättning vid arbetsskador? en 10- årsuppföljning av arbetsskador 1994.
- **2009;43(3).** G Aronsson, K Gustafsson och C Mellner. Samband mellan sjuknärvaro, sjukfrånvaro och självskattad hälsa i den yrkesaktiva befolkningen.
- **2009;43(4). J Montelius (Ed.)** Scientific Basic for Swedish Occupational Standards XXIX. Swedish criteria Group for Occupational Standards
- **2009;43(5).** K Kruse och W Eduard. Prøvetaking av inhalerbart melstøv.
- **2009;43(6). E Gustafsson.** Physical exposure, musculoskeletal symptoms and attitudes related to ICT use.
- **2009;43(7). M** van der Hagen and J Järnberg. The Nordic Expert Group for Criteria Documentation of Health Risks from Chemicals 140. Sulphuric, hydrochloric, nitric and phosphoric acids.
- 2009;43(8) S Stendahl Arbetsoförmåga i rättstillämpningen- Prövning av rätten till kompensation för inkomstförlust efter en trafikolycka en empirisk jämförelse mellan rättstillämpningen i allmän domstol och förvaltningsdomstol.
- **2009;43(9).** A Thoustrup Saber and K Sørig Hougaard. The Nordic Expert Group for Criteria Documentation of Health Risks from Chemicals 141. Isoflurane, sevoflurane and desflurane.